

Comportement asymptotique de marches aléatoires de branchement dans R^d et dimension de Hausdorff

Najmeddine Attia

▶ To cite this version:

Najmeddine Attia. Comportement asymptotique de marches aléatoires de branchement dans \mathbb{R}^d et dimension de Hausdorff. Analyse classique [math.CA]. Université Paris-Nord - Paris XIII, 2012. Français. NNT: . tel-00841496

HAL Id: tel-00841496 https://theses.hal.science/tel-00841496

Submitted on 4 Jul 2013

HAL is a multi-disciplinary open access archive for the deposit and dissemination of scientific research documents, whether they are published or not. The documents may come from teaching and research institutions in France or abroad, or from public or private research centers. L'archive ouverte pluridisciplinaire **HAL**, est destinée au dépôt et à la diffusion de documents scientifiques de niveau recherche, publiés ou non, émanant des établissements d'enseignement et de recherche français ou étrangers, des laboratoires publics ou privés.





Nº d'ordre:

THÈSE

Présentée pour obtenir

LE GRADE DE DOCTEUR EN SCIENCES DE L'UNIVERSITÉ PARIS-NORD XIII

Spécialité: Mathématiques

par

Najmeddine ATTIA

Comportement asymptotique de marches aléatoires de branchement dans \mathbb{R}^d et dimension de Hausdorff.

Soutenue le 20 décembre 2012 devant la Commission d'examen:

Μ.	J. Barral	(Directeur de thèse)
Mme	I. Bhouri	(Examinateur)
M.	H. De Thélin	(Examinateur)
M.	Y. HEURTEAUX	(Examinateur)
M.	Y. Hu	(Examinateur)
M.	S. Jaffard	(Examinateur)
Μ.	S. Seuret	(Examinateur)

Rapporteurs:

M. D. KHOSHNEVISAN

M. Q. Liu



Thèse préparée au **Projet SISYPHE**INRIA Paris-Rocquencourt
Domaine de Voluceau, BP 105
78 153 Le Chesnay CEDEX

Résumé

Nous calculons presque sûrement, simultanément, les dimensions de Hausdorff des ensembles de branches infinies de la frontière d'un arbre de Galton-Watson super-critique (muni d'une métrique aléatoire) le long desquelles les moyennes empiriques d'une marche aléatoire de branchement vectorielle admettent un ensemble donné de points limites. Cela va au-delà de l'analyse multifractale, question pour laquelle nous complétons les travaux antérieurs en considérant les ensembles associés à des niveaux situés dans la frontière du domaine d'étude. Nous utilisons une méthode originale dans ce contexte, consistant à construire des mesures de Mandelbrot inhomogènes appropriées. Cette méthode est inspirée de l'approche utilisée pour résoudre des questions similaires dans le contexte de la dynamique hyperboliques pour les moyennes de Birkhoff de potentiels continus. Elle exploite des idées provenant du chaos multiplicatif et de la théorie de la percolation pour estimer la dimension inférieure de Hausdorff des mesures de Mandelbrot inhomogènes. Cette méthode permet de renforcer l'analyse multifractale en raffinant les ensembles de niveaux de telle sorte qu'ils contiennent des branches infinies le long desquels on observe une version quantifiée de la loi des grands nombres d'Erdös Renyi; de plus elle permet d'obtenir une loi de type $0-\infty$ pour les mesures de Hausdorff de ces ensembles. Nos résultats donnent naturellement des informations géométriques et de grandes déviations sur l'hétérogénéité du processus de naissance le long des différentes branches infinies de l'arbre de Galton-Watson.

Mots-clefs: Marches aléatoires de branchement vectorielles, chaos multiplicatif, percolation, dimension de Hausdorff, analyse multifractale.

Asymptotic behavior of branching random walks in \mathbb{R}^d and Hausdorff dimension.

Abstract

We compute almost surely (simultaneaously) the Hausdorff dimensions of the sets of infinite branches of the boundary of a super-critical Galton-Watson tree (endowed with a random metric) along which the averages of a vector valued branching random walk have a given set of limit points. This goes beyond multifractal analysis, for which we complete the previous works on the subject by considering the sets associated with levels in the boundary of the domain of study. Our method is inspired by some approach used to solve similar questions in the different context of hyperbolic dynamics for the Birkhoff averages of continuous potentials. It also exploits ideas from multiplicative chaos and percolation theories, which are used to estimate the lower Hausdorff dimension of a family of inhomogeneous Mandelbrot measures. This method also makes it possible to strengthen the multifractal analysis of the branching random walk averages by refining the level sets so that they contain branches over which a quantified version of the Erdös Renyi law of large numbers holds, and yields a $0-\infty$ law for the Hausdorff measures of these sets. Our results naturally give geometric and large deviations information on the heterogeneity of the birth process along different infinite branches of the Galton-Watson tree.

Keywords: Branching random walks, multiplicative chaos, percolation, Hausdorff dimension, multifractal analysis.

Remerciements

Qu'il me soit permis de présenter ici mes remerciements à tout un petit monde de personnes qui ont rendu possible la présente étude et qui ont contribué à son élaboration sous quelque forme que ce soit. La réalisation de cette thèse fut une occasion merveilleuse de rencontrer et d'échanger avec de nombreuses personnes. Mes dettes de reconnaissance sont, à ce point de vue, énormes à leur égard.

Je tiens tout d'abord à dire ma reconnaissance envers Monsieur le Professeur Julien BARRAL, qui a accepté sans réserve, de diriger cette thèse. Je suis très sensible au grand honneur qu'il m'a fait en me confiant ce sujet. Il s'y est grandement impliqué par ses directives, ses remarques et suggestions, mais aussi par ses encouragements dans les moments clés de son élaboration.

Je voudrais aussi le remercier pour le temps qu'il m'a consacré et la patience avec laquelle il a accompagné mon travail tout le long de cette thèse. Malgré les occupations et les responsabilités qu'il assume, il a toujours eu le temps pour m'écouter, me conseiller et me fournir la documentation nécessaire. Que ce travail soit à la hauteur de vos espérances. Veuillez accepter, cher maître, nos sincères remerciements et notre profond respect.

Je remercie spécialement Monsieur Michel Sorine, directeur de projet SISYPHE de l'INRIA, d'avoir accepté de m'accueillir et pour m'avoir préparé les meilleures conditions de travail. Nous vous exprimons toute notre gratitude, notre haute considération et nos remerciements les plus sincères.

J'aimerais ainsi dire ma reconnaissance et exprimer mes remerciements les plus sincères pour tous les membres du projet SISYPHE, et en particulier notre assistante Martine Verneuille, pour sa sympathie et sa bonne humeur.

J'ai une pensée particulière et émue pour tous ceux et celles avec qui j'ai partage des moments conviviaux en espérant ne pas en oublier : Ichrak, Ines, Mohamed, Leila, Mohamed Safa, Skander, Yassine, Yasser, Younes, Ahmed, Ridha, Oussama, Y.-H. Qu X. Jin, Alexandre, Ibtihel, Amel, Anouar, Faten, Hana, Ilyes, Fatma, Olfa, Wajih · · ·

Notre Maître Fathi BEN NASR, nous avons eu le privilège d'être parmi vos élèves et de bénéficier de votre rigueur scientifique, votre sens de devoir et vos qualités professionnelles et humaines. En espérant avoir été à la hauteur de votre confiance; veuillez trouver dans ce travail l'expression de notre gratitude, notre reconnaissance et notre profond respect.

Je remercie Messieurs les rapporteurs D. KHOSHNEVISAN et Q. LIU, pour la diligence et l'attention avec lesquelles ils ont lu mon manuscrit et l'intérêt qu'ils ont accordé à mon travail.

Mes remerciements vont aussi aux membres du jury Madame I. BHOURI et Messieurs H. DE THELIN, Y. HEURTEAUX, Y. HU, S. JAFFARD, S. SEURET qui ont accepté de juger ce travail. Nous sommes très honorés de pouvoir soumettre ce travail à vos jugements.

Je dédie cet événement marquant de ma vie à mes parents qui voient aujourd'hui leurs efforts et leurs sacrifices couronnés par ce rapport. Ma profonde reconnaissance,

mon éternel amour et mes affections totales vont à ma chère mère Aziza et mon père Faouzi pour tout leur soutien, leur présence et leurs encouragements durant tout le long de mes études. Ils ont veillé à mon éducation avec infiniment d'amour et d'affectation. Ils ont toujours su dire le bon mot au bon moment et je ne les en remercierai jamais assez. C'est à vous que je dois ma réussite. Je vous dois beaucoup et je ferais de mon mieux pour rester un sujet de fierté à vos yeux. Que Dieu me permette de leur rendre au moins une partie, aussi infime soit-elle, de tout ce que je leur dois. Cher papa, chère maman, vous êtes tout ce que j'ai de plus cher et plus précieux au monde, que dieu vous protège, vous offre bonne santé, bonheur et longue vie. Je vous aime tant. Sans vous, je ne serais rien.

A mes chers frères Nasreddine et Seifeddine et sœurs Rim et Kaouther, en témoignage des liens fraternels solides qui nous unissent et en souvenirs des moments les plus beaux et les plus difficiles que nous avons partagés ensemble. Vous avez toujours été à mes côtés durant cette période et apporter la note de joie et de bonne humeur nécessaire. Aucune dédicace ne saurait vous exprimer mes sentiments. Je voudrais vous dire toute ma tendresse à vos égard. Je vous souhaite beaucoup de bonheur et de réussite. Merci aussi à mes adorables nièces Aya et zeineb et mon neveu Mohamed Hassen. Merci de remplir ma vie de joie et de bonheur. Un coucou tout particulier aux petits Yahya, Youssef et Yassine. Merci à mes gendres Youssef et Fathi avec mes souhaits de bonheur.

A Najah, mon épouse. Ce travail te doit beaucoup. Qu'il soit pour toi le témoignage de mon infinie reconnaissance pour ces années de compréhension, de privations et d'efforts communs. Merci pour tout l'amour et l'aide que tu m'as offert.

A Nada, ma petite fleur, toute fière que son papa ait enfin terminé " sa thèse "! Merci de remplir ma vie de joie et d'amour.

Je dédie aussi, cette thèse à toute ma famille en Tunisie en particulier à ma grandmère Chalbia à laquelle je pense très fort, à la famille Attia et Soussi à Zéramdine, à mes oncles, Hbib, Mohamed, Taoufik, et Fethi, à mes tantes Omelkhir, Sihem et Naima et toutes leurs familles, à touts les cousins et cousines.

Je voudrais exprimer mes pensées amicales à Ahmed, Rached, Samir, Khaled, Walid, Mohamed Ali, Rached, Afif, Jamel, Basssel, Sofiane, Sami, Farid, qui ont toujours compté dans ma vie d'étudiant et de doctorant et qui ont toujours été proche de moi et avec eux j'entretiens des relations fraternelles.

Les années de ma thèse ne sauraient être dissociées des enseignements que j'ai assurés à l'université Paris VI, en tant que moniteur. Je voudrais remercier les différents enseignants avec qui j'ai travaillé et également l'ensemble de mes étudiants. Assurer des travaux dirigés a été, pour moi, de véritables respirations à côté de la recherche ainsi que des moments de bonheur et d'épanouissement. A tous mes enseignants, je ne vous remercierai jamais assez pour vos dévouements, vos soutiens et vos obstinations à nous offrir le meilleur de vous et nous inculquer les connaissances que vous avez acquises. Avec ma sincère reconnaissance et mes vifs remerciements.

Enfin, un grand remerciement à l'ensemble des personnes qui ont participé de près ou de loin à l'élaboration de ce travail. Merci à tous ceux dont l'oubli du nom n'est pas celui du cœur.

Table des matières

1	Introduction			11		
	1.1	Introduction and mains results				
	1.2	comments and perspectives	23			
		1.2.1	Possible relaxation of the assumptions	23		
		1.2.2	Possible analogous results for the packing dimension	24		
		1.2.3	Some other perspectives	25		
2	$egin{aligned} \mathbf{Uni} \ d_1 \end{aligned}$	Uniform result for the sets $E_X(\alpha)$ when $\alpha \in \mathring{I}_X$, and under the metric				
	2.1	Lower	bounds for the Hausdorff dimensions	26		
	2.2	Behav	ior of $P(q)$ outside J and partial results for $\alpha \in \partial I$	37		
		2.2.1	Answer to the question 1	37		
		2.2.2	Partial answer to the second question	38		
	2.3	Remai	rks	39		
3	The	he Hausdorff dimensions of the sets $E_X(K)$ under the metric d_1				
	3.1	The de	omain of study	40		
	3.2	Upper	bounds for the Hausdorff dimensions	41		
~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~		ruction of inhomogeneous Mandelbrot measures and lower bounds e Hausdorff dimensions of the sets $E_X(K)$	43			
		3.3.1	A family of inhomogeneous Mandelbrot martingales	43		
		3.3.2	A family of measures indexed by $\mathcal J$	46		
		3.3.3	Lower bounds for the Hausdorff dimensions of the measures $\{\mu_{\varrho}\}_{\varrho\in\mathcal{J}}$	49		
		3.3.4	Lower bounds for the Hausdorff dimensions of the set $E_X(K)$.	53		
		3.3.5	Mutual singularity of the measures μ_{ρ} and application	56		

4	The Hausdorff dimensions of the sets $E_X(K)$ and $E_{X,\widetilde{X}}(K)$ under the metric d_{ϕ}			58		
	4.1	Justifi	cation of some claims of the introduction	58		
	4.2	Upper	bounds for the Hausdorff dimensions	59		
	4.3	Construction of inhomogeneous Mandelbrot measures and lower bounds for the Hausdorff dimensions of the sets $E_X(K)$				
		4.3.1	Parametrized family of inhomogeneous Mandelbrot martingales	62		
		4.3.2	A family of measures indexed by \mathcal{J}_{ϕ}	66		
		4.3.3	Lower bounds for the Hausdorff dimensions of the measures $\{\mu_{\varrho}\}_{\varrho\in\mathcal{J}}$	67		
		4.3.4	Lower bounds for the Hausdorff dimensions of the set $\mathcal{E}_X(K)$.	69		
	4.4	Proof	of Theorem 1.6	71		
5	Results about the level sets $E_X(lpha)$ and $E_X^{\mathrm{LD}(q_lpha,lpha)}$ under the metric d_ϕ 74					
	5.1	Proof of Theorem 1.5				
5.2 Proof of Theorem 1.7		of Theorem 1.7	75			
	5.3	Proof	of Theorem 1.8	83		
6 Homogeneous and inhomogeneous Mandelbrot measures; sor properties		— · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	e 87			
	6.1	.1 Mandelbrot measures				
	6.2	Inhom	ogeneous Mandelbrot measures	89		

Chapitre 1

Introduction

1.1 Introduction and mains results

My PhD thesis was founded via the french National Research Agency project "DMASC", whose goal was both to develop theoretical results on multifractal analysis and large deviations theory, and develop tools based on these theories to study the dynamics of cardiac electro-mecanical activity, starting with cardiac signals processing. This manuscript is devoted to theoretical results. I also participated to the elaboration of an applied paper published this year by DMASC project in the journal Physica A (P. Loiseau, C. Médigue, P. Gonçalvès, N. Attia, S. Seuret, F. Cottin, D. Chemla, M. Sorine, and J. Barral, Physica A, **391** (2012) 5658–5671) about the application to the so-called R-R signals of some new signal processing tools dedicated to "multifractal" signals developed in [5].

The theoretical part of this thesis deals with the natural question of measuring, through their Hausdorff dimensions, the sizes of the sets of infinite branches of the boundary of a supercritical Galton-Watson tree (endowed with a random ultrametric) along which the averages of a vector valued branching random walk have a given set of limit points; this goes beyond the multifractal analysis, which consists in computing the Hausdorff dimension of the level sets of infinite branches over which the averages of the walk has a given limit, and for which we solve a delicate question left open in previous works, namely the case of levels belonging to the boundary of the set of possible levels. The corresponding questions have been studied extensively in the context of Birkhoff averages of continuous potentials on conformal repellers, a situation which, though different, is inspiring in our context (we will give some references making it possible to compare our results with the corresponding litterature). The new method we develop, combined with recent almost sure large deviations results for random walks also yields a refinement of the multifractal analysis by considering level sets over the branch of which large deviations with respect to the average behavior are measured through a quantified version of the Erdös Renyi law of large numbers, and giving a $0-\infty$ law for the Hausdorff measures of these sets. Before going to the detail of our results, we need some definitions and notations.

Let $(N, X_1, X_2, ...)$ be a random vector taking values in $\mathbb{N}_+ \times (\mathbb{R}^d)^{\mathbb{N}_+}$.

Let $\{(N_{u0}, X_{u1}, X_{u2}), \ldots\}_u$ be a family of independent copies of (N, X_1, X_2, \ldots) indexed by the finite sequences $u = u_1 \cdots u_n$, $n \geq 0$, $u_i \in \mathbb{N}_+$ $(n = 0 \text{ corresponds to the empty sequence denoted }\emptyset)$, and let T be the Galton-Watson tree with defining elements $\{N_u\}$: we have $\emptyset \in \mathbb{T}$ and, if $u \in \mathbb{T}$ and $i \in \mathbb{N}_+$ then ui, the concatenation of u and i, belongs to T if and only if $1 \leq i \leq N_u$. Similarly, for each $u \in \bigcup_{n \geq 0} \mathbb{N}_+^n$, denote by $\mathbb{T}(u)$ the Galton-Watson tree rooted at u and defined by the $\{N_{uv}\}$, $v \in \bigcup_{n \geq 0} \mathbb{N}_+^n$.

The probability space over which the previous random variables are built is denoted $(\Omega, \mathcal{A}, \mathbb{P})$, and the expectation with respect to \mathbb{P} is denoted \mathbb{E} .

We assume that $\mathbb{E}(N) > 1$ so that the Galton-Watson tree is supercritical. Without loss of generality, we also assume that the probability of extinction equals 0, so that $\mathbb{P}(N \ge 1) = 1$.

Also, we will assume without loss of generality the following property about X:

$$\not\exists (q,c) \in (\mathbb{R}^d \setminus \{0\}) \times \mathbb{R}, \langle q|X_i \rangle = c \quad \forall \ 1 \le i \le N \text{ a. s.}$$
 (1.1)

Otherwise, if d = 1, then the X_i , $1 \le i \le N$, are equal to the same constant almost surely, and the situation is trivial, and if $d \ge 2$, they belong to the same hyperplane so that we can reduce our study to the case of \mathbb{R}^{d-1} valued random variables.

For each $u \in \bigcup_{n\geq 0} \mathbb{N}_+^n$, we denote by |u| its length, i.e. the number of letters of u, and [u] the cylinder $u \cdot \mathbb{N}_+^{\mathbb{N}_+}$, i.e. the set of those $t \in \mathbb{N}_+^{\mathbb{N}_+}$ such that $t_1 t_2 \cdots t_{|u|} = u$. If $t \in \mathbb{N}_+^{\mathbb{N}_+}$, we set $|t| = \infty$, and the set of prefixes of t consists of $\{\emptyset\} \cup \{t_1 t_2 \cdots t_n : n \geq 1\} \cup \{t\}$.

Our results will depend on the metric under which we will work. Let us recall that given a subset K of $\mathbb{N}_+^{\mathbb{N}_+}$ endowed with a metric d making it σ -compact, $g: \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}_+$ a continuous non-decreasing function near 0 and such that g(0) = 0, and E a subset of K, the Hausdorff measure of E with respect to the gauge function g is defined as

$$\mathcal{H}^g(E) = \lim_{\delta \to 0^+} \inf \left\{ \sum_{i \in \mathbb{N}} g(\operatorname{diam}(U_i)) \right\},$$

the infimum being taken over all the countable coverings $(U_i)_{i\in\mathbb{N}}$ of E by subsets of K of diameters less than or equal to δ .

If $s \in \mathbb{R}_+^*$ and $g(u) = u^s$, then $\mathcal{H}^g(E)$ is also denoted $\mathcal{H}^s(E)$ and called the s-dimensional Hausdorff measure of E. Then, the Hausdorff dimension of E is defined as

$$\dim E = \sup\{s > 0 : \mathcal{H}^s(E) = \infty\} = \inf\{s > 0 : \mathcal{H}^s(E) = 0\},\$$

with the convention $\sup \emptyset = 0$ and $\inf \emptyset = \infty$. Moreover, if E is a Borel set and μ is a measure supported on E, then its lower Hausdorff dimension is defined as

$$\underline{\dim}(\mu) = \inf \big\{ \dim F : F \text{ Borel}, \ \mu(F) > 0 \big\},\$$

and we have

$$\underline{\dim}(\mu) = \mathrm{ess\ inf}_{\mu}\ \liminf_{r \to 0^+} \frac{\log \mu(B(t,r))}{\log(r)},$$

where B(t,r) stands for the closed ball of radius r centered at t; (see [28] for instance, in which upper Hausdorff dimensions and lower and upper packing dimensions are also considered).

Let us assume for the moment that $\mathbb{N}_{+}^{\mathbb{N}_{+}}$ is endowed with the standard ultrametric distance

$$d_1:(s,t)\mapsto \exp(-|s\wedge t|),$$

where $s \wedge t$ stands for the longest common prefix of s and t, and with the convention that $\exp(-\infty) = 0$.

The boundary of T is the subset of $\mathbb{N}_{+}^{\mathbb{N}_{+}}$ defined as

$$\partial \mathsf{T} = \bigcap_{n \geq 1} \bigcup_{u \in \mathsf{T}_n} [u],$$

where $\mathsf{T}_n = \mathsf{T} \cap \mathbb{N}^n_+$. With probability 1, the metric space $(\partial \mathsf{T}, d_1)$ is compact.

The vector space \mathbb{R}^d is endowed with the canonical scalar product and the associated Euclidean norm respectively denoted $\langle \cdot | \cdot \rangle$ and $\| \cdot \|$. For $q \in \mathbb{R}^d$ let

$$S(q) = \sum_{i=1}^{N} \exp(\langle q|X_i\rangle).$$

Let us assume that

$$\forall q \in \mathbb{R}^d, \ \mathbb{E}(S(q)) < \infty \tag{1.2}$$

(we will see how to relax this assumption). In particular, the logarithmic moment generating function

$$\widetilde{P}: q \in \mathbb{R}^d \mapsto \log \mathbb{E}(S(q))$$
 (1.3)

is finite over \mathbb{R}^d , and under (1.1) it is strictly convex.

We are interested in the asymptotic behavior of the branching random walk

$$S_n X(t) = \sum_{k=1}^n X_{t_1 \cdots t_k} \quad (t \in \partial \mathsf{T}).$$

Since this quantity depends on $t_1 \cdots t_n$ only, we also denote by $S_n X(u)$ the constant value of $S_n X(\cdot)$ over [u] whenever $u \in \mathsf{T}_n$.

The multifractal analysis of S_nX is a first natural consideration. It consists in computing the Hausdorff dimensions of the sets

$$E_X(\alpha) = \left\{ t \in \partial \mathsf{T} : \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{S_n X(t)}{n} = \alpha \right\}, \quad (\alpha \in \mathbb{R}^d).$$

Indeed, considering the branching measure on $\partial \mathsf{T}$ (see Section 6 for the definition) makes it possible to show that $E_X(\alpha_0)$ is of full Hausdorff dimension in $\partial \mathsf{T}$, where $\alpha_0 = \nabla \widetilde{P}(0) = \mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{i=1}^N X_i\Big)/\mathbb{E}(N)$, and it is worth investigating the existence of other branches over which such a law of large numbers holds, with different values of α .

Such deviations phenomena with respect to a typical one emerge in many sufficiently random, or chaotic, contexts. Quantifying these phenomena has always generated strong, reach and new interplays between probability or dynamical systems theory, and geometric measure theory. As important examples, let us mention the problem of measuring how often on a Brownian motion the law of the iterated logarithm fails, by measuring the Hausdorff or packing dimension of sets of rapid points [65, 50] and slow points [44, 67]; we must also mention the works of Jarnik and his followers about the sets of irrational numbers with a given rate of approximation by rational numbers [42] and the works of Besicovitch and Eggleston around the Hausdorff dimension of the sets of real numbers with prescribed frequencies of their digits in a given basis [23]; also, and this is closely related to the subject of this thesis (and Besicovitch sets), after the concept of multifractals, i.e. the notion of iso-Hölder sets of a measure or a function, was pointed out by physicits in turbulence and statistical physics [36, 38, 21] as a convenient way to describe the heterogeneity of energy distribution by a hierarchy of fractal sets, a considerable mathematical literature has developed around the multifractal analysis of measures generated by multiplicative procedures, like Mandelbrot measures defined below, self-conformal measures and Gibbs measures on hyperbolic repellers (see [68, 4] and references therein), the multifractal analysis of the harmonic measures on the Brownian frontier [52] and more generally on the boundary of simply connected planar domains [59], and the multifractal analysis of functions [40, 41, 10, 7, 6].

Let us come back to our problem. We will see that the domain of those α for which $E_X(\alpha) \neq \emptyset$ is the convex compact set

$$I = I_X = \{ \alpha \in \mathbb{R}^d : \widetilde{P}^*(\alpha) \ge 0 \},$$

where

$$f^*(\alpha) = \inf\{f(q) - \langle q|\alpha\rangle : q \in \mathbb{R}^d\}$$

for any function $f: \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R} \cup \{\infty\}$ and any $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}^d$.

A direct approach to the Hausdorff dimension of $E_X(\alpha)$ consists in taking $\alpha \in I$ such that $\alpha = \nabla \widetilde{P}(q)$ for some $q \in \mathbb{R}^d$ and $\widetilde{P}^*(\alpha) > 0$ (we will see in the proof of Proposition 3.1 that this is equivalent to taking $\alpha \in \mathring{I}$, the interior of I). Then, one considers the associated Mandelbrot measure on ∂T defined as

$$\mu_q([u]) = \exp(\langle q|S_nX(u)\rangle - n\widetilde{P}(q))Z(q,u), \quad (u \in \mathsf{T}_n),$$

where

$$Z(q, u) = \lim_{p \to \infty} \sum_{v \in \mathsf{T}_p(u)} \exp(\langle q | (S_{n+p} X(u \cdot v) - S_n X(u)) \rangle - p\widetilde{P}(q))$$

and here we simply denoted $[u] \cap \partial T$ by [u] (see Section 6.1 for a general description of Mandelbrot measures). Under our assumptions, the fact that $\widetilde{P}^*(\alpha) > 0$ implies that this measure is almost surely positive [45, 13, 54, 56] (while $\mu_q = 0$ almost surely if $\widetilde{P}^*(\alpha) \leq 0$). Moreover, μ_q is carried by $E_X(\alpha)$ and its Hausdorff dimension is $\widetilde{P}^*(\alpha)$, so that dim $E_X(\alpha) \geq \widetilde{P}^*(\alpha)$. Then, a simple covering argument yields dim $E_X(\alpha) = \widetilde{P}^*(\alpha)$. This approach holds for each $\alpha \in \mathring{I}$ almost surely, and it has been followed in the case d = 1 for the multifractal analysis of Mandelbrot measures, especially in [39, 62, 27, 60, 1, 17] (under always weaker assumptions), where more general metric than d_1 are considered to get results for geometric realizations of these measures in

 \mathbb{R}^n . Nevertheless, it is possible to strengthen the result to get, with probability 1, $\dim E_X(\alpha) = \widetilde{P}^*(\alpha)$ for all $\alpha \in \mathring{I}$. This is done in [2] for the case d = 1 on homogeneous Galton Watson trees with bounded branching number. Let us assume in addition to (1.2) the following property.

$$\exists \gamma: q \in J \mapsto \gamma_q \in (1, \infty), C^0 \text{ and such that } \mathbb{E}(S(q)^{\gamma_q}) < \infty \text{ for all } q \in J.$$
 (1.4)

We obtain the following result, which does not follow from a direct adaptation of the techniques used in [3], as we explain in Section 2.3, and is proved in Chapter 2.

Theorem 1.1 Assume (1.2) and (1.4) hold. Suppose that ∂T is endowed with the metric d_1 . With probability 1, for all $\alpha \in \mathring{I}$, dim $E_X(\alpha) = \widetilde{P}^*(\alpha)$; in particular, $E_X(\alpha) \neq \emptyset$.

It is worth mentioning that a direct consequence of the previous result is the following large deviation property, which could also be deduced from the study achieved in [16]: With probability 1, for all $\alpha \in \mathring{I}$,

$$\lim_{\epsilon \to 0^+} \liminf_{n \to \infty} n^{-1} \log \# \left\{ u \in \mathsf{T}_n : n^{-1} S_n X(u) \in B(\alpha, \epsilon) \right\}$$

$$= \lim_{\epsilon \to 0^+} \limsup_{n \to \infty} n^{-1} \log \# \left\{ u \in \mathsf{T}_n : n^{-1} S_n X(u) \in B(\alpha, \epsilon) \right\} = \widetilde{P}^*(\alpha).$$

The method we use to prove Theorem 1.1 requires to simultaneously building the measures μ_q and computing their Hausdorff dimension; it will extensively use techniques combining analytic functions in several variables theory and large deviations estimates. However, this approach is unable to cover the levels $\alpha \in \partial I$. When d=1, this boundary consists of two points, and the question has been solved partially in [2] and completely in [7] in the case of homogeneous trees: when $\alpha \in \partial I$ takes the form $\widetilde{P}'(q)$ for $q \in \mathbb{R}$ such that $\widetilde{P}^*(\widetilde{P}'(q)) = 0$, one substitutes to μ_q a measure that is naturally deduced from the fixed points of the associated smoothing transformation in the "boundary case" (see [18, 2]); when $\alpha \in \partial I$ and $\alpha = \lim_{q \to \infty} \widetilde{P}'(q)$ (resp. $\lim_{q \to -\infty} \widetilde{P}'(q)$), a "concatenation" method is used in [7] to build an inhomogeneous Mandelbrot measure carried by $E_X(\alpha)$ and with the right dimension (see Section 6.2 for a foreword about inhomogeneous Mandelbrot measures).

It turns out that these methods are not sufficient to deal with the points of ∂I when $d \geq 2$. In collaboration with J. Barral, we adopted an approach, based on a more sofisticated construction of inhomogeneous Mandelbrot measures than that considered in [7], that makes it possible to deal with the cases $\alpha \in \mathring{I}$ and $\alpha \in \partial I$ in a unified way. This approach is inspired by the study of vector Birkhoff averages on mixing subshift of finite type and their geometric realizations on conformal repellers [12, 30, 35, 34, 11, 63, 33]. It makes it possible to conduct the calculation of the Hausdorff dimension of far more general sets and obtain in the context of branching random walks the counterpart of the main results obtained in the papers mentioned above about the asymptotic behavior of Birkhoff averages.

Let us assume

$$\forall q \in \mathbb{R}^d, \ \mathbb{E}(S(q)) < \infty, \quad \text{and} \quad \forall q \in J, \ \exists \gamma > 1, \ \mathbb{E}(S(q)^{\gamma}) < \infty.$$
 (1.5)

If K is a compact connected subset of \mathbb{R}^d , let

$$E_X(K) = \Big\{ t \in \partial \mathsf{T} : \bigcap_{N \ge 1} \overline{\Big\{ \frac{S_n X(t)}{n} : n \ge N \Big\}} = K \Big\},$$

the set of those $t \in \partial T$ such that the set of limit points of $(S_n X(t)/n)_{n \geq 1}$ is equal to K.

Recall that
$$I = I_X = \{ \alpha \in \mathbb{R}^d : \widetilde{P}^*(\alpha) \ge 0 \}.$$

Theorem 1.2 Assume (1.5). Suppose that ∂T is endowed with the metric d_1 . With probability 1, for all compact connected subset K of \mathbb{R}^d , we have $E_X(K) \neq \emptyset$ if and only if $K \subset I$, and in this case

$$\dim E_X(K) = \inf_{\alpha \in K} \widetilde{P}^*(\alpha).$$

Section 6.2 aims at giving basic properties of inhomogeneous measures that should convince the reader of the pertinence of this family of measures to control the sets $E_X(K)$.

The first part of the next result about multifractal analysis is a corollary of the previous result. The second one provides an information to be compared with the information provided by the approach consisting in putting on $E_X(\nabla \widetilde{P}(q))$ the Mandelbrot measure μ_q to get the dimension of $E_X(\nabla \widetilde{P}(q))$. The third one adds a precision about the level set of maximal dimension which will be useful to state Theorem 1.8.

Theorem 1.3 (Multifractal analysis) Assume (1.5). With probability 1,

- 1. for all $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}^d$, $E_X(\alpha) \neq \emptyset$ if and only if $\alpha \in I$, and in this case dim $E_X(\alpha) = \widetilde{P}^*(\alpha)$;
- 2. if $\alpha \in I$, then $E_X(\alpha)$ carries uncountably many mutually singular inhomogeneous Mandelbrot measures of Hausdorff dimension $\widetilde{P}^*(\alpha)$ (in particular $E_X(\alpha)$ is not countable when $\widetilde{P}^*(\alpha) = 0$). Moreover, if $\alpha \in I$ then $E_X(\alpha)$ carries a unique Mandelbrot measure of maximal Hausdorff dimension, namely μ_q if α is written $\nabla \widetilde{P}(q)$.
- 3. $E_X(\nabla \widetilde{P}(0))$ is the unique level set of maximal Hausdorff dimension dim $\partial \mathsf{T} = \log \mathbb{E}(N)$.

The part on the uniqueness of the Mandelbrot measure should be compared to the uniqueness of the ergodic measure carried by such a set in the multifractal analysis of Hölder potentials on symbolic spaces, especially when this potential only depends on the first digit. As a corollary of Theorem 1.3, we get the following large deviations result, which completes what can be deduced from the study achieved by Biggins in [15], by including the points of ∂I .

Corollary 1.1 (Large deviations) Assume (1.5). With probability 1, for all $\alpha \in I$,

$$\lim_{\epsilon \to 0^+} \liminf_{n \to \infty} n^{-1} \log \# \{ u \in \mathsf{T}_n : n^{-1} S_n X(u) \in B(\alpha, \epsilon) \}$$

 $= \lim_{\epsilon \to 0^+} \limsup_{n \to \infty} n^{-1} \log \# \left\{ u \in \mathsf{T}_n : n^{-1} S_n X(u) \in B(\alpha, \epsilon) \right\} = \widetilde{P}^*(\alpha).$

The upper bounds estimates for the Hausdorff dimensions of the sets $E_X(K)$ are quite easy. Lower bounds estimates are much more delicate and will use a uniform version of the percolation argument introduced by Kahane in [46] to calculate the Hausdorff dimension of a non-degenerate Mandelbrot measure μ on a homogeneous tree, without using assumptions assuring that $\mathbb{E}(\|\mu\|\log^+(\|\mu\|)) < \infty$ as it was done by Peyrière in [64, 45]. Specifically, the approach developed in this paper extends Kahane's result by making it possible to control simultaneously the lower Hausdorff dimension of uncountably many non degenerate limits of inhomogeneous Mandelbrot martingales on ∂T , and under the random metrics described below. The simplest extension of Kahane's result consisting in dealing with a single Mandelbrot measure on ∂T is described in Section 6.1. Let us also mention that our uniform approach is based, in an essential way, on vector martingales theory (see [61] for instance), whose first using in the context of the branching random walk seem to go back to [43], in which the authors consider the case where $N=2, X_1$ and X_2 are two independent real valued random variables of characteristic function φ , and study the continuous functions valued martingale $t \in I \mapsto$ $Z_n(t) = (2\varphi(t))^{-n} \sum_{u \in \{0,1\}^n} e^{itS_n X(u)}$, in the domain $\{t : 2|\varphi(t)|^2 > 1\}$ (they use the L^2 criterion for convergence); they also prove that when X_1 and X_2 are Bernoulli variables taking values 0 and 1 with probability 1/2, $\#\{u \in \{0,1\}^n : S_nX(u) = 0\} = o(n)$.

Remark 1.1 Theorem 1.2 should be compared to the results of [35] and [63], and Theorem 1.3(1) and Corollary 1.1 to the results of [30], obtained in the context of Birkhoff averages of continuous potentials over a symbolic space endowed with the standard metric.

The space $\mathbb{N}_+^{\mathbb{N}_+}$ can be endowed with other ultrametric distances than d_1 . Here we consider the following natural, and classical, generalization of d_1 . Instead of (N, X_1, X_2, \ldots) we consider $(N, (X_1, \phi_1), (X_2, \phi_2), \ldots)$ a random vector taking values in $\mathbb{N}_+ \times (\mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}_+^*)^{\mathbb{N}_+}$.

Then we consider $\{(N_{u0}, (X_{u1}, \phi_{u1}, (X_{u2}, \phi_{u2}), \ldots)\}_{u \in \bigcup_{n \geq 0} \mathbb{N}_+^n}$, a family of independent copies of $(N, (X_1, \phi_1), (X_2, \phi_2), \ldots)$. This yields two branching random walks $S_n X$ and $S_n \phi$. Moreover, if there exists $\gamma > 0$ such that $\mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^N \exp(-\gamma \phi_i)\right) < 1$ (which happens for instance if $\mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^N \exp(-\gamma \phi_i)\right) < \infty$ for all $\gamma > 0$ by dominated convergence) then (see Lemma 4.1), with probability 1, $S_n \phi(u)$ tends to ∞ uniformly in $u \in \mathsf{T}_n$, as $n \to \infty$, so that we get the random ultrametric distance

$$d_{\phi}: (s,t) \mapsto \exp(-S_{|s \wedge t|}\phi(s \wedge t)),$$

on ∂T , and $(\partial T, d_{\phi})$ is compact. Such metrics are used to obtain geometric realization of Mandelbrot measures on random self-similar sets satisfying some separation conditions [27, 62, 2, 17].

For all $(q,t) \in \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}$, let

$$S(q,t) = \sum_{i=1}^{N} \exp(\langle q|X_i\rangle - t\phi_i).$$

Then, since the ϕ_i are positive, for each $q \in \mathbb{R}^d$ and $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}^d$ there exists a unique $t = \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q) \in \mathbb{R}$ such that

$$\mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^{N} \exp(\langle q|X_i - \alpha \rangle - t\phi_i)\right) = 1.$$

Moreover, it is direct to see that $(\alpha, q) \mapsto P_{\alpha}(q)$ is analytic by using the implicit function theorem and the analyticity of $(\alpha, q, t) \mapsto \mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{i=1}^{N} \exp(\langle q|X_i - \alpha \rangle - t\phi_i)\Big)$.

Notice that $\widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(0)$ does not depend on α . Notice also that when $\phi_i = 1$ for all $i \geq 1$, we have $d_{\phi} = d_1$, and $\widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q) = \widetilde{P}(q) - \langle q | \alpha \rangle$, hence $\widetilde{P}_{\alpha}^*(0) = \widetilde{P}^*(\alpha)$.

We assume that

$$\forall (q, \alpha) \in \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}^d \text{ such that } \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}^*(\nabla \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)) > 0, \ \exists \ \gamma > 1, \ \mathbb{E}(S(q, \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q))^{\gamma}) < \infty.$$
 (1.6)

Theorem 1.2 now takes the following form.

Theorem 1.4 Suppose that ∂T is endowed with the distance d_{ϕ} almost surely. Assume (1.6).

With probability 1, for all compact connected subset K of \mathbb{R}^d , we have $E_X(K) \neq \emptyset$ if and only if $K \subset I$, and in this case

$$\dim E_X(K) = \inf_{\alpha \in K} \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}^*(0).$$

The analogues, under d_{ϕ} , of some parts of Theorem 1.3 hold under the same assumptions as in Theorem 1.4, but we need additional assumptions to extend the other ones: we need to assume the following property, which under (1.6) holds for instance if the ϕ_i are uniformly bounded, or if they are independent of N and the X_i and $\sup_{i\geq 1} \mathbb{E}(\phi_i) < \infty$, or if $\sup_{q\in\mathbb{R}^d} \mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^N \exp\left(2(\langle q|X_i\rangle - \widetilde{P}(q))\right)\right) < \infty$:

$$\sup_{q \in \mathbb{R}^d} \mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^N \phi_i \exp(\langle q | X_i \rangle - \widetilde{P}(q))\right) < \infty. \tag{1.7}$$

Under this property (that we have not been able to relax), we have the following fact (the proof is given in Section 4.1):

Proposition 1.1 Assume (1.7). For each $\alpha \in \mathring{I}$, there exists a unique $q = q_{\alpha}$ such that $\nabla \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q) = 0$. Moreover, $\alpha \in \mathring{I} \mapsto q_{\alpha}$ is analytic.

Theorem 1.3 has the following extension, whose proof is given in Section 5.1.

Theorem 1.5 Suppose that ∂T is endowed with the distance d_{ϕ} almost surely. Assume (1.6). With probability 1,

1. for all $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}^d$, $E_X(\alpha) \neq \emptyset$ if and only if $\alpha \in I$, and in this case dim $E_X(\alpha) = \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}^*(0)$;

- 2. if $\alpha \in I$, then $E_X(\alpha)$ carries uncountably many mutually singular inhomogeneous Mandelbrot measures of Hausdorff dimension $\widetilde{P}_{\alpha}^*(0)$; if (1.7) holds and $\alpha \in \mathring{I}$, then $E_X(\alpha)$ carries a unique Mandelbrot measure of maximal Hausdorff dimension (namely the measure $\mu_{q_{\alpha},\alpha}$ defined in the beginning of Section 4.3);
- 3. recall that $\widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(0)$ does not depend on α . Denote this number by t_0 . Let $\alpha_0 = \mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^{N} X_i \exp(-t_0 \phi_i)\right)$. The level set $E_X(\alpha_0)$ is the unique level set of maximal dimension $\dim \partial \mathsf{T} = t_0$.

Corollary 1.3 has the following analogue under d_{ϕ} :

Corollary 1.2 (Large deviations) Assume (1.6). With probability 1, for all $\alpha \in I$,

$$\lim_{\epsilon \to 0^+} \liminf_{n \to \infty} n^{-1} \log \# \left\{ u \in \bigcup_{k \ge 1} \mathsf{T}_k : \operatorname{diam}([u]) = e^{-n}; |u|^{-1} S_{|u|} X(u) \in B(\alpha, \epsilon) \right\}$$

$$= \lim_{\epsilon \to 0^+} \limsup_{n \to \infty} n^{-1} \log \# \left\{ u \in \bigcup_{k \ge 1} \mathsf{T}_k : \operatorname{diam}([u]) = e^{-n}; |u|^{-1} S_{|u|} X(u) \in B(\alpha, \epsilon) \right\} = \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}^*(0).$$

Notice that contrarily to what happens when $\partial \mathsf{T}$ is endowed with d_1 , in general the mapping $\alpha \in I \mapsto \dim E_X(\alpha) = \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}^*(0)$ is not concave when $\partial \mathsf{T}$ is endowed with d_{ϕ} . For instance, when $X_i = \phi_i$, the distortion induced by d_{ϕ} can be observed by noting that in this case $\widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q) = q - \widetilde{P}^{-1}(\alpha q)$, which implies $\widetilde{P}_{\alpha}^*(0) = \widetilde{P}^*(\alpha)/\alpha$ for $\alpha \in I$.

Remark 1.2 When ∂T is endowed with a random metric, our results should be compared to those obtained in [63] (for Theorem 1.4) and [11, 34] in the context of Birkhoff averages on conformal repellers (for Theorem 1.5).

Theorem 1.4 has the following generalization. Instead of $(N, (X_1, \phi_1), (X_2, \phi_2), \ldots)$, consider a random $(N, (X_1, \widetilde{X}_1, \phi_1), (X_2, \widetilde{X}_2, \phi_2), \ldots)$ vector taking values in $\mathbb{N}_+ \times (\mathbb{R}^d \times (\mathbb{R}^d)^d \times \mathbb{R}^*_+)^{\mathbb{N}_+}$.

Then we consider $\{(N_{u0},(X_{u1},\widetilde{X}_{u1},\phi_{u1},(X_{u2},\widetilde{X}_{u2},\phi_{u2}),\ldots)\}_{u\in\bigcup_{n\geq 0}\mathbb{N}_+^n}$ a family of independent copies of $(N,(X_1,\widetilde{X}_1,\phi_1),(X_2,\widetilde{X}_2,\phi_2),\ldots)$. If we denote by X^j (resp. \widetilde{X}^j) the j-th component of X (resp. \widetilde{X}), we can consider the asymptotic behavior of the vector $\left(\frac{S_nX^j(t)}{S_n\widetilde{X}^j(t)}\right)_{1\leq j\leq d}$. The previous situation corresponds to $\widetilde{X}_i^j=1$ almost surely for all $1\leq i\leq N$ and $1\leq j\leq d$.

For all $(q,t) \in \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}$, let

$$\widetilde{S}(q,t) = \sum_{i=1}^{N} \exp(\langle q | \widetilde{X}_i \rangle - t\phi_i).$$

We assume that

$$\forall (q,t) \in \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}, \ \exists \ \gamma > 1, \ \mathbb{E}(S(q,t)^{\gamma}) + \mathbb{E}(\widetilde{S}(q,t)^{\gamma}) < \infty. \tag{1.8}$$

If $\alpha = (\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_d) \in \mathbb{R}^d$ and $u \in \mathbb{R}^d$, we define

$$\alpha \cdot u = (\alpha_1 u_1, \dots, \alpha_d u_d).$$

For each $q \in \mathbb{R}^d$ and $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}^d$ there exists a unique $t = \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q) \in \mathbb{R}$ such that

$$\mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{i=1}^{N} \exp(\langle q|X_i - \alpha \cdot \widetilde{X}_i \rangle - t\phi_i)\Big) = 1.$$

Theorem 1.6 Assume (1.8). Suppose that ∂T is endowed with the distance d_{ϕ} almost surely. Let $\mathcal{K} = \{\alpha \in \mathbb{R}^d : \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}^*(0) \geq 0\}$.

1. The set K is a non-empty compact connected set.

If K is a compact connected subset of \mathbb{R}^d set

$$E_{X,\widetilde{X}}(K) = \Big\{t \in \partial \mathsf{T}: \bigcap_{N \geq 1} \overline{\Big\{\Big(\frac{S_n X^j(t)}{S_n \widetilde{X}^j(t)}\Big)_{1 \leq j \leq d}: n \geq N\Big\}} = K\Big\}.$$

2. With probability 1, for every compact connected subset K of \mathbb{R}^d , we have $E_{X,\widetilde{X}}(K) \neq \emptyset$ if and only if $K \subset \mathcal{K}$, and in this case $\dim E_{X,\widetilde{X}}(K) = \inf_{\alpha \in K} \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}^*(0)$.

Remark 1.3 (1) When K is a singleton, Theorem 1.6 should be compared to the results obtained in [11, 33, 9] for ratios of Birkhoff averages.

(2) Suppose that d=1 to simplify the discussion. The special case $\widetilde{X}_i = \phi_i$ corresponds to study the level sets associated with the averages $S_nX(t)/S_n\phi(t)$, and it is closely related to the multifractal analysis of Mandelbrot measures under d_{ϕ} . A direct application of the definitions yields $\widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q) = \tau(q) - q\alpha$ where $\tau(q)$ is the convex function defined by $\mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^N \exp(qX_i - \tau(q)\phi_i)\right) = 1$, so $\widetilde{P}_{\alpha}^*(0) = \widetilde{\tau}^*(\alpha)$, and this situation appears as, and indeed is, similar to the case $\widetilde{X}_i = \phi_i = 1$ considered in Theorem 1.2.

In the general case considered in Theorems 1.4 and 1.5, the introduction of $\widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(\cdot)$ comes from the remark that the points t such that $S_nX(t)/n - \alpha$ tends to 0, are also those for which $S_n(X-\alpha)(t)/S_n\phi(t)$ tends to 0, hence the study of $E_X(\alpha)$ is reducible to that of the level 0 $S_n(X-\alpha)/S_n\phi$, which, as we just said, is similar to that of the level 0 of S_nX/n when working under the metric d_1 . Such an idea seems to come from [34] in the study of Birkhoff averages on conformal repellers.

Theorems 1.2 and 1.4 follow from Theorem 1.6. However, it turns out that the proof of Theorem 1.2 simplifies the understanding of the proof of the other results. So, we will first give the proof of Theorem 1.2 in Chapter 3, then explain in Chapter 4 the (non direct) modifications needed to prove Theorem 1.4, and finally Theorem 1.6.

Now let us come to the refinement of the multifractal analysis announced in the beginning of the introduction. It consists in a better description of the asymptotic behavior $\lim_{n\to\infty} S_nX(t)/n = \alpha$ along the branches distinguished when considering the

set $E_X(\alpha)$. Specifically, our goal is, given a sequence k(n) increasing to ∞ , to quantify along the walk $S_nX(t)$, how many blocks

$$\Delta S_n X(j,t) = S_{jn} X(t) - S_{(j-1)n} X(t)$$

behave like $n\beta$, with $\beta \neq \alpha$.

Recall the definition of the Mandelbrot measures μ_q given above, which is the most natural measure carried by $E_X(\nabla \widetilde{P}(q))$ with full Hausdorff dimension when $\partial \mathsf{T}$ is endowed with d_1 . For each $q \in J$, let

$$\Lambda_q: \lambda \in \mathbb{R}^d \mapsto \log \mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{i=1}^N \exp\left(\langle (q+\lambda|X_i\rangle) - \widetilde{P}(q)\right)\Big) = \widetilde{P}(q+\lambda) - \widetilde{P}(q). \tag{1.9}$$

According to the quantified version of the Erdös-Renyi law of large numbers [25] established in [8] (see specifically [8, section 3.4]) if we define for $t \in \partial T$, B any Borel subset of \mathbb{R}^d and any $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}^d$

$$\mu_n^t(B) = \frac{\#\left\{1 \le j \le k(n) : \frac{\Delta S_n X(j,t)}{n} \in B\right\}}{k(n)}$$

and

$$\Lambda_n^t(\lambda) = \log \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \exp(n\langle \lambda | x \rangle) d\mu_n^t(x), \tag{1.10}$$

then, for all $q \in J$, with probability 1, for μ_q -almost every t, $\lim_{n\to\infty} S_n X(t)/n = \nabla \widetilde{P}(q) = \nabla \Lambda_q(0)$, i.e. $t \in E_X(\nabla \Lambda_q(0))$, and the following large deviations properties hold (notice that by convention the concave Legendre transform defined in this paper, which is convenient to express Hausdorff dimensions, is the opposite of the more standard convex convention used in [8]):

LD(q):

(1) for all $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}^d$ such that $\liminf_{n \to \infty} \frac{\log(k(n))}{n} > -\Lambda_q^*(\nabla \Lambda_q(\lambda))$, we have

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{n} \Lambda_n^t(\lambda) = \Lambda_q(\lambda);$$

due to the Gartner-Ellis theorem [24], this implies that for all $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}^d$ such that $\lim\inf_{n\to\infty}\frac{\log(k(n))}{n}>-\Lambda_q^*(\nabla\Lambda_q(\lambda)),$

$$\lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{n} \log \mu_n^t(B(\nabla \Lambda(\lambda), \epsilon)) = \Lambda_q^*(\nabla \Lambda_q(\lambda)).$$

(2) For all $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}^d$ such that $\limsup_{n \to \infty} \frac{\log(k(n))}{n} < -\Lambda_q^*(\nabla \Lambda_q(\lambda))$, there exists $\epsilon > 0$ such that for n large enough, $\left\{1 \le j \le k(n) : \frac{\Delta S_n X(j,t)}{n} \in B(\nabla \Lambda_q(\lambda),\epsilon)\right\} = \emptyset$.

In particular, for all $q \in J$, if we define

$$E_X^{\mathrm{LD}(q)}(\nabla \widetilde{P}(q)) = \{ t \in E_X(\nabla \widetilde{P}(q)) : \mathrm{LD}(q) \text{ holds} \},$$

with probability 1, $\mu_q(E_X^{\mathrm{LD}(q)}(\nabla \widetilde{P}(q)) > 0$, hence we have the following fact.

Proposition 1.2 Suppose that ∂T is endowed with the distance d_1 almost surely. Assume (1.5). For all $q \in J$, with probability 1, dim $E_X^{\mathrm{LD}}(\nabla \widetilde{P}(q)) = \widetilde{P}^*(\nabla \widetilde{P}(q))$.

It turns out that to strengthen this result into a result valid simultaneously for all $q \in J$, the simultaneous consideration of the measures μ_q , together with a combination of the approach developed in Chapter 2 for the simultaneous study of the sets $E_X(\nabla \widetilde{P}(q))$ and the approach of [8] to get the previous proposition seems to be not sufficient. However, the family of inhomogeneous Mandelbrot measures that we will consider is adapted to get the strong version. Notice that the previous result only deals with the level sets $E_X(\alpha)$ with $\alpha \in \mathring{I}$. Indeed, when $\alpha \in \partial I \cap \nabla \widetilde{P}(\mathbb{R}^d)$, the function Λ_q is well defined as well as $\mathrm{LD}(q)$, but our approach fails. When $\alpha \in \partial I \setminus \nabla \widetilde{P}(\mathbb{R}^d)$, there is no natural substitute to $\mathrm{LD}(q)$.

We also want such a strong version for any random metric d_{ϕ} . For this we assume (1.7). In this case, according to Proposition 1.1, if $\alpha \in \mathring{I}$ we can build the measure $\mu_{q_{\alpha},\alpha}$ of Theorem 1.5(2), which is carried by $E_X(\alpha)$ and of maximal Hausdorff dimension.

For $\alpha \in \mathring{I}$ let

$$\Lambda_{q_{\alpha},\alpha}: \lambda \in \mathbb{R}^d \mapsto \log \mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{i=1}^N \exp(\langle \lambda | X_i \rangle + \langle q_{\alpha} | X_i - \alpha \rangle - \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q_{\alpha})\phi_i)\Big). \tag{1.11}$$

When $\phi_i = 1$ for all $i \geq 1$, this corresponds to (1.9). Given an increasing sequence of positive integers $(k(n))_{n\geq 1}$, for any $\alpha \in \mathring{I}$, define for any $t \in \mathbb{N}_+^{\mathbb{N}_+}$ the large deviation property (which given α , due to [8] applied to our context, is pointed out almost surely, $\mu_{q_{\alpha},\alpha}$ -almost everywhere)

 $LD(q_{\alpha}, \alpha)$:

(1) for all $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}^d$ such that $\liminf_{n \to \infty} \frac{\log(k(n))}{n} > -\Lambda_{q_\alpha,\alpha}^*(\nabla \Lambda_{q_\alpha,\alpha}(\lambda))$, we have

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{n} \Lambda_n^t(\lambda) = \Lambda_{q_\alpha, \alpha}(\lambda),$$

so that for all $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}^d$ such that $\liminf_{n \to \infty} \frac{\log(k(n))}{n} > -\Lambda_{q_{\alpha},\alpha}^*(\nabla \Lambda_{q_{\alpha},\alpha}(\lambda))$,

$$\lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{n} \log \mu_n^t(B(\nabla \Lambda(\lambda), \epsilon)) = \Lambda_{q_\alpha, \alpha}^*(\nabla \Lambda_{q_\alpha, \alpha}(\lambda)).$$

(2) For all $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}^d$ such that $\limsup_{n \to \infty} \frac{\log(k(n))}{n} < -\Lambda_{q_{\alpha},\alpha}^*(\nabla \Lambda_{q_{\alpha},\alpha}(\lambda))$, there exists $\epsilon > 0$ such that for n large enough, $\left\{ 1 \le j \le k(n) : \frac{\Delta S_n X(j,t)}{n} \in B(\nabla \Lambda_{q_{\alpha},\alpha}(\lambda),\epsilon) \right\} = \emptyset$.

Now define

$$E_X^{\mathrm{LD}(q_\alpha,\alpha)}(\alpha) = \{ t \in E_X(\alpha) : \mathrm{LD}(q_\alpha,\alpha) \} \text{ holds} \}.$$

We will prove in Section 5.2 the following result.

Theorem 1.7 Assume (1.6) and (1.7). Suppose that ∂T is endowed with the distance d_{ϕ} almost surely. With probability 1, for all $\alpha \in \mathring{I}$, dim $E_X^{\mathrm{LD}(q_{\alpha},\alpha)}(\alpha) = \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}^*(0)$.

It is worth mentioning that changing the metric has changed the large deviations principle $\mathrm{LD}(q)$ into $\mathrm{LD}(q_\alpha,\alpha)$, so that the previous result says nothing about $\dim E_X^{\mathrm{LD}(q)}(\alpha)$ under d_ϕ when $\alpha = \nabla \widetilde{P}(q)$ if ϕ is not a multiple of $(1)_{i\geq 1}$. Then a natural related question is : is it possible to find in $E_X(\alpha)$ other subsets of full Hausdorff dimension $\widetilde{P}_\alpha^*(0)$, each corresponding to a different large deviations principle for $(\mu_n^t)_{n\geq 1}$ holding over its infinite branches?

It is now interesting to try precising the information we obtained about Hausdorff dimension of the sets $E_X^{\mathrm{LD}(q_\alpha,\alpha)}(\alpha)$ by information concerning their Hausdorff measure when the gauge function varies. Our approach provides a $0-\infty$ law for the sets $E_X^{\mathrm{LD}(q_\alpha,\alpha)}(\alpha)$ subject to $\dim E_X^{\mathrm{LD}(q_\alpha,\alpha)}(\alpha) < \dim \partial \mathsf{T}$. Indeed the level set $E_X(\alpha_0)$ of maximal Hausdorff dimension has a particular status because it carries a Mandelbrot measure of maximal Hausdorff dimension on $(\partial \mathsf{T}, d_\phi)$, and the behavior of its Hausdorff measures turns out to differ from that of the other sets $E_X(\alpha)$, because it is closely related to that of $\partial \mathsf{T}$. We refer the reader to [37, 53, 73] for the study of the Hausdorff measures of $\partial \mathsf{T}$. We notice that in the deterministic case, such a $0-\infty$ law has been obtained in [58] when d=1 for the sets $E_X(\alpha)$ seen as Besicovich subsets of the attractor of an IFS of contractive similtudes of $\mathbb R$ satisfying the open set condition. Our result, which is proved in Section 5.3, is the following.

Theorem 1.8 Assume (1.6) and (1.7). Suppose that ∂T is endowed with the distance d_{ϕ} almost surely. With probability 1, for all $\alpha \in \mathring{I}$ such that $\dim E < \dim \partial T$, if $E \in \{E_X(\alpha), E_X^{\mathrm{LD}(q_{\alpha},\alpha)}(\alpha)\}$, for all gauge functions g, $\mathcal{H}^g(E) = \infty$ if $\limsup_{t\to 0^+} \log(g(t))/\log(t) \leq \dim E$ and $\mathcal{H}^g(E) = 0$ otherwise.

Let us give some simple consequences of our study. The first one concerns the branching process itself. Assuming that the moment generating function of the random variable N is finite over \mathbb{R} , the previous results apply to the natural branching random walk associated with the branching numbers, namely $S_nN(t)=N_{t_1}+N_{t_1t_2}+\cdots+N_{t_1\cdots t_n}$ and provide, if N is not constant, geometric and large deviations information on the heterogeneity of the birth process along different infinite branches. The same kind of information can be derived for the branching random walk obtained from an homogeneous percolation process: the X_u , $u \in \bigcup_{n\geq 1} \mathbb{N}^n_+$ are independent copies of the same Bernoulli variable, and are independent of ∂T . The branching random walk $S_nX(t)$ must be interpreted as the covering number of t by the family of balls [u] of generation not greater than n such that $X_u = 1$ (see [31] for related results concerning some subsets of the sets $E_X(\alpha)$ on a dyadic tree). Then, our results also provide for instance a joint multifractal analysis of $S_nN(t)$ and $S_nX(t)$.

1.2 Some comments and perspectives

1.2.1 Possible relaxation of the assumptions

We have deliberately assumed strong assumptions like (1.6) on the moment generating functions of the random walks to be sure to have a whole compact domain I of study at our disposal, and be in a situation comparable to that of the context of

Birkhoff averages of continuous potentials on conformal repellers, where this domain is always compact, the pressure functions (analogues of \widetilde{P}), being always defined everywhere, and with bounded subgradiant, because the potentials are bounded. In our context, the analogous property would amount to assume that the random variables X_i and ϕ_i , $1 \le i \le N$ are bounded, which is rather restrictive, and in this sense the assumptions of the introduction are not so unsatisfactory. However they can be relaxed.

For Theorem 1.1, see Section 2.3.

For Theorem 1.2, the point is to consider the domain of the convex function \widetilde{P} as possibly smaller than \mathbb{R}^d . We will assume that it has a non-empty interior. This makes it possible to define $J = \{q \in \text{dom}(\widetilde{P}) : \nabla \widetilde{P}(q) \text{ exists and } \widetilde{P}^*(\nabla \widetilde{P}(q)) > 0\}$. Then, if we assume that for all $q \in J$ there exists $\gamma > 1$ such that $\mathbb{E}(S(q)^{\gamma}) < \infty$, the conclusions of Theorem 1.2 hold, except that I_X can cease to be compact (the other conclusions of Proposition 3.1 about I_X remain valid). Otherwise, we can consider $\widetilde{J} = \{q \in J : \exists \gamma > 1 : \mathbb{E}(S(q)^{\gamma}) < \infty\}$ (it equals J if N is bounded), and then the conclusions of Theorem 1.2 hold for the compact connected sets of points α of I_X for which there exists a sequence $(q_n)_{n\geq 1}$ of points in \widetilde{J} such that $\nabla \widetilde{P}(q_n) \to \alpha$, $\widetilde{P}^*(\nabla \widetilde{P}(q_n)) > 0$ and $\widetilde{P}^*(\nabla \widetilde{P}(q_n)) > 0$ as $n \to \infty$. Theorem 1.3 is also valid under these assumptions.

For instance, if we consider for the X_i i.i.d positive vectors with d i.i.d. α -stable components $(\alpha \in (0,1))$, and independent of N, there exists c>0 such that $\widetilde{P}(q)=\log(\mathbb{E}(N))-c\sum_{i=1}^d|q_i|^\alpha$ for $q\in(-\infty,0]^d$ and $\widetilde{P}(q)=+\infty$ for $q\in\mathbb{R}^d\setminus(-\infty,0]^d$, and we find $I_X=\overline{\{c\alpha(|q_i|^{\alpha-1})_{1\leq i\leq d}:\log(\mathbb{E}(N))-c(1-\alpha)\sum_{i=1}^d|q_i|^\alpha>0 \text{ and } q\in(-\infty,0]^d\}}$.

For Theorems 1.4 the following condition is a bit technical because closely connected to the heart of the proof, but in the spirit of the previous lines. In general, the results are valid for the compact connected sets of points $\alpha \in I$ for which we can find a sequence $(q_n, \alpha_n)_{n \geq 1}$ in the interior of $\left\{(q, \alpha) \in \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}^d : \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q) \text{ and } \nabla \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q) \text{ are defined, } \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q) - \langle q|\nabla \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)\rangle > 0 \text{ and } \exists \gamma > 1 : \mathbb{E}\left(\left(\sum_{i=1}^N \exp(\langle q|X_i - \alpha \cdot \widetilde{X}_i\rangle - \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)\phi_i)\right)^{\gamma}\right) < \infty\right\}$, such that $\alpha_n \to \alpha$, $\nabla \widetilde{P}_{\alpha_n}(q_n) \to 0$, and $\widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q_n) - \langle q_n|\nabla \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q_n)\rangle \to \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}^*(0)$, as $n \to \infty$. Similar conditions can be stated in relation with Theorem 1.8.

The validity of Theorems 1.7 and 1.8 is based on Proposition 1.1, which already requires the strong assumption (1.7). Nevertheless, under our assumptions and without assuming (1.7), it is true that $\alpha \mapsto q_{\alpha}$ is well defined and analytic in a neighborhood of α_0 , because q_{α_0} is clearly identified as being 0, and one can apply the implicit function theorem. However, we were unable to prove that this neighborhood can be extended to \mathring{I} in general.

1.2.2 Possible analogous results for the packing dimension

For all the sets $E_X(\alpha)$ and $E_X^{\mathrm{LD}(q_\alpha,\alpha)}(\alpha)$, it is clear that packing and Hausdorff dimension coincide, due to the self-similarity properties.

For the connected compact sets K of I_X , one expects $\dim_P K = \sup_{\alpha \in K} \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}^*(0)$. In fact, our approach as it is developed may provide this result for K in the interior of I_X , and also an extension of Theorem 1.8 for packing measures, with a 0- ∞ law related to $\liminf_{r\to 0^+} \log(g(r))/\log(r)$. However, we meet some difficulties to control what happens when K touches the boundary of I_X (also for the Hausdorff measures of the sets $E_X(\alpha)$ when $\alpha \in \partial I_X$). This is due to an not sufficient control of the right tail at of the supremum of the total masses of the collection of inhomogeneous martingales we build. However, we realized these last days that the solution may come from the adaptation of some ideas in [14], in which case we would also have an alternative to the uniform Kahane's argument.

1.2.3 Some other perspectives

We briefly mention here that we strongly believe that our method is suitable to solve related questions like (1) the multifractal analysis of Lyapunov exponents of products of independent matrices on Galton-Watson trees; (2) strengthening the multifractal analysis of statistically self-similar measures obtained in [17] under the open set condition, which does not obtain almost surely the whole spectrum but only its value for each fixed singularity almost surely. We think inhomogeneous Mandelbrot measures may introduce flexibility to control some delicate geometric aspects of the problem. Finally, it would be interesting to study the possibility of combining our approach with that of [51], to improve the partial results obtained there about the joint multifractal analysis of the branching and the visibility measures.

Chapitre 2

Uniform result for the sets $E_X(\alpha)$ when $\alpha \in \mathring{I}_X$, and under the metric d_1

Recall that $J = \{q \in \mathbb{R}^d : \widetilde{P}^*(\nabla \widetilde{P}(q)) > 0\}$. We prove Theorem 1.1 by exploiting the simultaneous construction of the Mandelbrot measures μ_q , $q \in J$. We will focus on the lower bounds for the Hausdorff dimensions of the sets $E_X(\alpha)$, $\alpha \in \nabla \widetilde{P}(J)$, only, since the upper bounds estimates follow the same lines as in Chapter 3. At the end of the chapter, we will give some partial answers to the calculation of dim $E_X(\alpha)$ for $\alpha \in \partial I$, and we also give some information about the pressure like function

$$P(q) = \limsup_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{n} \log \left(\sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_n} \exp(\langle q | S_n X(u) \rangle) \right) \quad (q \in \mathbb{R}^d)$$

used in Section 3.2 to get general upper bounds for the sets $E_X(K)$. The main information we collect from Section 3.2 is that, with probability 1, for all $q \in \mathbb{R}^d$ we have $P(q) \leq \widetilde{P}(q)$, and for all $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}^d$, dim $E_X(\alpha) \leq P^*(\alpha) \leq \widetilde{P}^*(\alpha)$.

2.1 Lower bounds for the Hausdorff dimensions

For $(q, p) \in J \times [1, \infty)$, we define the function

$$\phi(p,q) = \exp(\widetilde{P}(pq) - p\widetilde{P}(q)).$$

and for $q \in J$ and $u \in T$, we define the sequence

$$Y_n(u,q) = \mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{i=1}^N e^{\langle q|X_i\rangle}\Big)^{-n} \sum_{v \in \mathsf{T}_n(u)} e^{\langle q|S_{|u|+n}X(uv) - S_{|u|}(u)\rangle}, \quad (n \ge 1).$$

When $u = \emptyset$, $Y_n(\emptyset, q)$ will be denoted by $Y_n(q)$.

The sequence $(Y_n(u,q))_{n\geq 1}$ is a positive martingale with expectation 1, which converges almost surely and in L^1 norm to a positive random variable Y(u,q) (see [45, 13] or [16, Theorem 1]). However, our study will need the almost sure simultaneous convergence of these martingales to positive limits (see Proposition 2.1(1)).

Let us start by stating two propositions, the proof of which is postponed to the end of this section. The uniform convergence part of Proposition 2.1 is essentially Theorem 2 of [16], with slightly different assumptions. However, for the reader convenience, and since the method used by Biggins will be used also in proving Propositions 2.2 and 2.3, we will include its proof. The second part of Proposition 2.1 defines the family of Mandelbrot measures built simultaneously to control the Hausdorff dimensions of the sets $E_X(\nabla \widetilde{P}(q))$, $q \in J$, from below. Then Proposition 2.2 introduces suitable logarithmic moment generating functions associated with these measures to get the desired lower bounds via large deviations inequalities.

Proposition 2.1 1. Let K be a compact subset of J. There exists $p_K \in (1,2]$ such that for all $u \in \bigcup_{n\geq 0} \mathbb{N}^n_+$, the continuous functions $q \in K \mapsto Y_n(u,q)$ converge uniformly, almost surely and in L_{p_K} norm, to a limit $q \in K \mapsto Y(u,q)$. In particular, $\mathbb{E}(\sup_{q \in K} Y(u,q)^{p_K}) < \infty$. Moreover, $Y(u,\cdot)$ is positive almost surely.

In addition, for all $n \geq 0$, $\sigma(\{(X_{u1}, \dots, X_{uN(u)}), u \in \mathsf{T}_n\})$ and $\sigma(\{Y(u, \cdot), u \in \mathsf{T}_{n+1}\})$ are independent, and the random functions $Y(u, \cdot), u \in \mathsf{T}_{n+1}$, are a independent copies of $Y(\cdot)$.

2. With probability 1, for all $q \in J$, the function

$$\mu_q([u]) = \mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^N e^{\langle q|X_i\rangle}\right)^{-|u|} e^{\langle q|S_{|u|}(u)\rangle} Y(u,q)$$

defines a measure on ∂T .

For $q \in J$, let

$$L_n(q,\lambda) = \frac{1}{n} \log \int_{\partial T} \exp\left(\langle \lambda | S_n X(t) \rangle\right) d\mu_q(t), \quad (\lambda \in \mathbb{R}^d),$$

and

$$L(q, \lambda) = \limsup_{n \to \infty} L_n(q, \lambda).$$

Proposition 2.2 Let K be a compact subset of J. There exists a compact neighborhood Λ of the origin such that, with probability 1,

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \sup_{\lambda \in \Lambda} \sup_{q \in K} |L_n(q, \lambda) - (\widetilde{P}(q + \lambda) - \widetilde{P}(q))| = 0, \tag{2.1}$$

in particular $L(q,\lambda) = \widetilde{P}(q+\lambda) - \widetilde{P}(q)$ for $(q,\lambda) \in K \times \Lambda$.

Corollary 2.1 With probability 1, for all $q \in J$, for μ_q -almost every $t \in \partial T$,

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{S_n X(t)}{n} = \nabla \widetilde{P}(q).$$

Proof It follows from Proposition 2.2 that there exists $\Omega' \subset \Omega$ with $\mathbb{P}(\Omega') = 1$, and such that for all $\omega \in \Omega'$, for all $q \in J$, there exists a neighborhood of 0 over which $L_n(q,\lambda)$ converges uniformly in λ towards $L(q,\lambda) = \widetilde{P}(q+\lambda) - \widetilde{P}(q)$.

For each $\omega \in \Omega'$, let us define for each $q \in J$ the sequence of measures $\{\mu_{q,n}^{\omega}\}_{n\geq 1}$ as $\mu_{q,n}^{\omega}(B) = \mu_q^{\omega}(\{t \in \partial T : \frac{1}{n}S_nX(t) \in B\})$ for all Borel set $B \subset \mathbb{R}^d$. We denote $L(q,\lambda)$ by $L_q(\lambda)$. Since

$$L_n(q,\lambda) = \frac{1}{n} \log \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \exp(n\langle \lambda | u \rangle) \, d\mu_{q,n}^{\omega}(u),$$

it is known that for all closed subset Γ of \mathbb{R}^d , we have for all $q \in J$

$$\limsup_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{n} \log \mu_{q,n}^{\omega}(\Gamma) \le \sup_{\alpha \in \Gamma} L_q^*(\alpha).$$

Let $\epsilon > 0$, and for each $q \in J$ let $A_{q,\epsilon} = \{\alpha \in \mathbb{R}^d : d(\alpha, \nabla L_q(0)) > \epsilon)\}$. In particular we have $\limsup_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{n} \log \mu_{q,n}^{\omega}(A_{q,\epsilon}) \leq \sup_{\alpha \in A_{q,\epsilon}} L_q^*(\alpha)$. In addition, since $L_q(\lambda) = \widetilde{P}(q+\lambda) - \widetilde{P}(q)$ in a neighborhood of 0, we have $\nabla L_q(0) = \nabla \widetilde{P}(q)$ and $L_q^*(\nabla L_q(0)) = 0 = \max L_q^*$. Moreover, since L_q is differentiable at 0, we have $L_q^*(\alpha) < L_q^*(\nabla L_q(0))$ for all $\alpha \neq \nabla L_q(0)$. Indeed, suppose that $L_q^*(\alpha) = 0$; then it follows from the definition of the Legendre transformation and the fact that $L_q(0) = 0$, that

$$\forall \lambda \in \mathbb{R}^d, \ L_q(\lambda) \ge L_q(0) + \langle \lambda | \alpha \rangle,$$

hence α belongs to the subgradient of L_q at 0, which reduces to $\{\nabla L_q(0)\}$ since L_q is differentiable at 0.

Now, due to the upper semi-continuity of the concave function L_q^* , we have $\gamma_{q,\epsilon} = \sup_{\alpha \in A_{q,\epsilon}} L_q^*(\alpha) < 0$.

Consequently, for all $q \in J$, for n large enough, $\mu_{q,n}^{\omega}(A_{q,\epsilon}) \leq e^{n\gamma_{q,\epsilon/2}}$, i.e.

$$\mu_q^{\omega} (\{t \in \partial \mathsf{T} : \frac{1}{n} S_n X(t) \in A_{q,\epsilon}\}) \le e^{n\gamma_{q,\epsilon}/2}.$$

Then it follows from the Borel-Cantelli Lemma (applied with respect to μ_q^{ω}) that for all $q \in J$, for μ_q^{ω} -almost every $t \in \partial T$, we have $\frac{1}{n}S_nX(t) \in B(\nabla \widetilde{P}(q), \epsilon)$ for n large enough. Letting ϵ tend to 0 along a countable sequence yields the desired conclusion.

The next corollary uses the notations of the previous proof.

Corollary 2.2 With probability 1, for all $q \in J$, the sequence of random measure $(\mu_{q,n}^{\omega})_{n\geq 1}$ satisfies the following large deviation property: for all λ in a neighborhood of 0,

$$\lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{n} \log \mu_{q,n}^{\omega} (B(\nabla L_q(\lambda), \epsilon)) = L_q^*(\nabla L_q(\lambda)).$$

Proof It is a consequence of Gartner Ellis theorem (see [22]).

We need a last proposition to get the lower bounds in Theorem 1.1. Its proof will end the section.

Proposition 2.3 With probability 1, for all $q \in J$, for μ_q -almost every $t \in \partial T$,

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{\log Y(t_{|n}, q)}{n} = 0.$$

Proof of the lower bounds in Theorem 1.1 : From Corollary 2.1, we have with probability 1, $\mu_q(E_X(\nabla \widetilde{P}(q))) = 1$. In addition, with probability 1, for μ_q -almost every $t \in E(\nabla \widetilde{P}(q))$, from the same corollary and Proposition 2.3, we have

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{\log(\mu_q[t_{|n}])}{\log(\operatorname{diam}([t_{|n}]))} = \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{-1}{n} \log\left(\exp\left(\langle q|S_nX(t)\rangle - n\widetilde{P}(q)\right)Y(t_{|n},q)\right)$$

$$= \widetilde{P}(q) + \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{\langle q|S_nX(t)\rangle}{-n} + \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{\log Y(t_{|n},q)}{n}$$

$$= \widetilde{P}(q) - \langle q|\nabla\widetilde{P}(q)\rangle = \widetilde{P}^*(\nabla\widetilde{P}(q)).$$

This implies that the lower Hausdorff dimension of μ_q is equal to $\widetilde{P}^*(\nabla \widetilde{P}(q))$, hence $\dim E_X(\nabla \widetilde{P}(q)) \geq E(\nabla \widetilde{P}(q))$.

Before giving the proofs of the previous propositions, we will first recall the Cauchy formula for holomorphic functions in several variables.

Definition 2.1 Let $d \geq 1$. Asubset D of \mathbb{C}^d is an open polydisc if there exist open discs $D_1, ..., D_d$ of \mathbb{C} such that $D = D_1 \times ... \times D_d$. If we denote by ζ_j the centre of D_j , then $\zeta = (\zeta_1, ..., \zeta_d)$ is the centre of D and if r_j is the radius of D_j then $r = (r_1, ..., r_d)$ is the multiradius of D. The set $\partial D = \partial D_1 \times ... \times \partial D_d$ is the distinguished boundary of D. We denote by $D(\zeta, r)$ the polydisc with center ζ and radius r.

Let $D = D(\zeta, r)$ be a polydisc of \mathbb{C}^d and $g \in C(\partial D)$ a continuous function on ∂D . We define the integral of g on ∂D as

$$\int_{\partial D} g(\zeta) d\zeta_1 ... d\zeta_d = (2i\pi)^d r_1 ... r_d \int_{[0,1]^d} g(\zeta(\theta)) e^{i2\pi\theta_1} ... e^{i2\pi\theta_d} d\theta_1 ... d\theta_d,$$

where
$$\zeta(\theta) = (\zeta_1(\theta), ..., \zeta_d(\theta))$$
 and $\zeta_j(\theta) = \zeta_j + r_j e^{i2\pi\theta_j}$ for $j = 1, ..., d$.

Theorem 2.1 Let D = D(a, r) be polydisc in \mathbb{C}^d with a multiradius whose components are positive, and f be a holomorphic function in a neiborhood of D. Then, for all $z \in D$

$$f(z) = \frac{1}{(2i\pi)^d} \int_{\partial D} \frac{f(\zeta)d\zeta_1...d\zeta_d}{(\zeta_1 - z_1)...(\zeta_d - z_d)}.$$

It follows that

$$\sup_{z \in D(a,r/2)} |f(z)| \le 2^d \int_{[0,1]^d} |f(\zeta(\theta))| d\theta_1 ... d\theta_d$$
 (2.2)

Now, we give the proofs of the previous propositions. We start by reminding that we assumed (1.4):

$$\exists q \in J \mapsto p_q \in (1, \infty), C^0 \text{ and such that } \mathbb{E}(S(q)^{p_q}) < \infty \text{ for all } q \in J.$$

Next we establish several lemmas.

Lemma 2.1 For all nontrivial compact $K \subset J$ there exists a real number $1 < p_K < 2$ such that for all 1 we have

$$\sup_{q \in K} \phi(p_K, q) < 1.$$

Proof Let $q \in J$, since $\widetilde{P}^*(\nabla \widetilde{P}(q)) > 0$ one has $\frac{\partial \phi}{\partial p}(1^+,q) < 0$ and there exists $p_q > 1$ such that $\phi(p_q,q) < 1$. Therefore, in a neighborhood V_q of q, one has $\phi(p,q') < 1$ for all $q' \in V_q$. If K is a nontrivial compact of J, it is covered by a finite number of such V_{q_i} and for all $q \in K$ one has $\phi(p_K,q) < 0$ with $p_K = \inf_i p_{q_i}$. Now, if $1 and <math>\sup_{q \in K} \phi(p,q) = 1$, there exists $q \in K$ tel que $\varphi(p,q) = 1$. By log-convexity of the mapping $p \mapsto \phi(p,q)$ and the fact that $\phi(1,q) = 1$, there is a contradiction.

Lemma 2.2 For all compact $K \subset J$, there exists $\widetilde{p}_K > 1$ such that,

$$\sup_{q \in K} \mathbb{E}\left(\left(\sum_{i=1}^{N} e^{\langle q|X_i\rangle}\right)^{\widetilde{p}_K}\right) < \infty.$$

Proof Since $q \mapsto p_q$ is continuous, there exists $\widetilde{p}_K > 1$ such that we have

$$\mathbb{E}\left(\left(\sum_{i=1}^{N} e^{\langle q|X_i\rangle}\right)^{\widetilde{p}_K}\right) < \infty \text{ for all } q \in K.$$

Then the result follows from the same continuity argument as in [16, p. 141].

The next lemma comes from [16].

Lemma 2.3 If $\{X_i\}_{i\in I}$ is a finite family of integrable and independent complex random variables with $\mathbb{E}(X_i) = 0$, then $\mathbb{E}|\sum_{i\in I} X_i|^p \le 2^p \sum_{i\in I} |X_i|^p$ for $1 \le p \le 2$.

Lemma 2.4 Let (N, V_1, V_2, \cdots) be a random vector taking values in $\mathbb{N}_+ \times \mathbb{C}^{\mathbb{N}_+}$ and such that $\sum_{i=1}^N V_i$ is integrable and $\mathbb{E}(\sum_{i=1}^N V_i) = 1$. Let M be an integrable complex random variable. Consider $\{(N_u, V_{u1}, V_{u2}, \ldots)\}_{u \in \bigcup_{n \geq 0} \mathbb{N}_+^n}$ a sequence of independent copies of (N, V_1, \cdots, V_N) and $\{M_u\}_{u \in \bigcup_{n \geq 0} \mathbb{N}_+^n}$ a sequence of copies of M such that for all $n \geq 1$, the random variables M(u), $u \in \mathbb{N}_+^n$, are independent, and independent of $\{(N_u, V_{u1}, V_{u2}, \ldots)\}_{u \in \bigcup_{k=0}^{n-1} \mathbb{N}_+^k}$. We define the sequence $(Z_n)_{n \geq 0}$ by $Z_0 = \mathbb{E}(M)$ and for $n \geq 1$

$$Z_n = \sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_n} \left(\prod_{k=1}^n V_{u_{|k}} \right) M(u).$$

Let $p \in (1,2]$. There exists a constant C_p depending on p only such that for all $n \geq 1$

$$\mathbb{E}(|Z_n - Z_{n-1}|^p) \le C_p \mathbb{E}(|M|^p) \Big(\mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{i=1}^N |V_i|^p\Big) \Big)^{n-1} \Big(\mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{i=1}^N |V_i|^p\Big) + \mathbb{E}\Big(|\sum_{i=1}^N V_i|^p\Big) + 1 \Big).$$

Proof The definition of the process Z_n gives immediately

$$Z_n - Z_{n-1} = \sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_{n-1}} \prod_{k=1}^{n-1} V_{u_{|k}} \Big(\sum_{i=1}^{N_u} V_{ui} M(ui) - M(u) \Big). \tag{2.3}$$

For each $n \geq 1$ let $\mathcal{F}_n = \sigma\{(N_u, V_{u1}, \ldots) : |u| \leq n-1\}$ and let \mathcal{F}_0 be the trivial sigma-field. The random variable $Z_n - Z_{n-1}$ is a weighted sum of independent and identically distributed random variables with zero mean, namely the random variables $\sum_{i=1}^{N_u} V_{ui} M(ui) - M(u)$, which are independent of \mathcal{F}_{n-1} . Applying the Lemma 2.3 with

$$X_{u} = \prod_{k=1}^{n-1} V_{u_{|k}} \Big(\sum_{i=1}^{N_{u}} V_{ui} M(ui) - M(u) \Big), \quad (u \in \mathsf{T}_{n}),$$

given \mathcal{F}_{n-1} , and noticing that the weights $\prod_{k=1}^{n-1} V_{u_{|k}}$, $u \in \mathsf{T}_{n-1}$, are \mathcal{F}_{n-1} -measurable, we get

$$\mathbb{E}(|Z_{n} - Z_{n-1}|^{p}) = \mathbb{E}(\mathbb{E}(|Z_{n} - Z_{n-1}|^{p}) | \mathcal{F}_{n-1}) \\
\leq \mathbb{E}(2^{p} \sum_{u \in \mathbb{T}_{n-1}} \prod_{k=1}^{n-1} |V_{u_{|k}}|^{p} \mathbb{E}|\sum_{i=1}^{N_{u}} V_{ui} M(ui) - M(u)|^{p}).$$

It is easy to see that $\mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_{n-1}} \prod_{k=1}^{n-1} |V_{u_{|k}}|^p\right) = \prod_{k=1}^{n-1} \mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^{N} |V_i|^p\right)$. Using the inequality $|x+y|^r \le 2^{r-1}(|x|^r + |y|^r), \quad (r>1),$ (2.4)

we get

$$\mathbb{E}(\left|\sum_{i=1}^{N_u} V_{ui} M(ui) - M(u)\right|^p) \leq 2^{p-1} \mathbb{E}(\left|\sum_{i=1}^{N_u} V_{ui} M(ui)\right|^p + \mathbb{E}(|M|)^p).$$

Write $M(ui) = M(ui) - \mathbb{E}(M(ui)) + \mathbb{E}(M(ui))$. Then from the inequality (2.4), we get

$$\mathbb{E}\left(\left|\sum_{i=1}^{N_u} V_{ui} M(ui)\right|^p\right) = \mathbb{E}\left(\left|\sum_{i=1}^{N_u} V_{ui} (M(ui) - \mathbb{E}(M(ui))) + V_{ui} \mathbb{E}(M(ui))\right|^p\right)$$

$$\leq 2^{p-1} \mathbb{E}\left(\left|\sum_{i=1}^{N_u} V_{ui} (M(ui) - \mathbb{E}(M(ui)))\right|^p\right) + 2^{p-1} \mathbb{E}(|M|^p) \mathbb{E}\left(\left|\sum_{i=1}^{N_u} V_{ui}\right|^p\right).$$

It follows, from the Lemma 2.3 applied with $X_i = V_{ui}(M(ui) - \mathbb{E}(M(ui)))$, and from the independence of M(ui) and $(N_u, V_{u1}, \dots, V_{uN_u})$, that

$$\mathbb{E}\left(\left|\sum_{1=1}^{N_{u}} V_{ui}(M(ui) - \mathbb{E}(M(ui)))\right|^{p}\right) \leq 2^{p} \mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^{N_{u}} \left|V_{ui}(M(ui) - \mathbb{E}(M(ui)))\right|^{p}\right) \\
\leq 2^{p} \mathbb{E}\left(\left|M(u) - \mathbb{E}(M(u))\right|^{p}\right) \mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^{N_{u}} \left|V_{ui}\right|^{p}\right) \\
\leq 2^{2p} \mathbb{E}\left(\left|M\right|^{p}\right) \mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^{N} \left|V_{i}\right|^{p}\right).$$

Finally, we have

$$\mathbb{E}\left(\left|\sum_{i=1}^{N_u} V_{ui} M(ui)\right|^p\right) \le C_p \mathbb{E}|M|^p) \left(\mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^N |V_i|^p\right) + \mathbb{E}\left(\left|\sum_{i=1}^N V_i|^p\right) + 1\right).$$

Now we prove Propositions 2.1 and 2.2.

Proof of the Proposition 2.1: (1) Recall that the uniform convergence result uses an argument developed in [17]. Fix a compact $K \subset J$. By Lemma 2.2 we can fix a compact neighborhood K' of K and $\tilde{p}_{K'} > 1$ such that

$$\sup_{q \in K'} \mathbb{E}\left(\left(\sum_{i=1}^{N} e^{\langle q|X_i\rangle}\right)^{\widetilde{p}_{K'}}\right) < \infty.$$

By Lemma 2.1, we can fix $1 < p_K \le \min(2, \tilde{p}_{K'})$ such that $\sup_{q \in K} \phi(p_K, q) < 1$. Then for each $q \in K$, there exists a neighborhood $V_q \subset \mathbb{C}^d$ of q, whose projection to \mathbb{R}^d is contained in K', and such that for all $u \in T$ and $z \in V_q$, the random variable

$$W_z(u) = \frac{e^{\langle z|X_u\rangle}}{\mathbb{E}\Big(\sum\limits_{i=1}^N e^{\langle z|X_i\rangle}\Big)}$$

is well defined, and we have

$$\sup_{z \in V_q} \phi(p_K, z) < 1,$$

where for all $z, z' \in \mathbb{C}^d$ we set $\langle z|z' \rangle = \sum_{i=1}^d z_i \bar{z}_i$, and

$$\phi(p_K, z) = \frac{\mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^N |e^{\langle z|X_i\rangle}|^{p_K}\right)}{\left|\mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^N e^{\langle z|X_i\rangle}\right)\right|^{p_K}}.$$

By extracting a finite covering of K from $\bigcup_{q \in K} V_q$, we find a neighborhood $V \subset \mathbb{C}^d$ of K such that

$$\sup_{z \in V} \phi(p_K, z) < 1.$$

Since the projection of V to \mathbb{R}^d is included in K' and the mapping $z \mapsto \mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^N e^{\langle z|X_i\rangle}\right)$ is continuous and does not vanish on V, by considering a smaller neighborhood of K included in V if necessary, we can assume that

$$A_V = \sup_{z \in V} \mathbb{E}\left(\left|\sum_{i=1}^N e^{\langle z|X_i\rangle}\right|^{p_K}\right) \left|\mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^N e^{\langle z|X_i\rangle}\right)\right|^{-p_K} + 1 < \infty.$$

Now, for $u \in T$, we define the analytic extension to V of $Y_n(u,q)$ given by

$$Y_n(u,z) = \sum_{v \in \mathsf{T}_n(u)} W_z(u \cdot v_1) \cdots W_z(u \cdot v_1 \cdots v_n)$$
$$= \mathbb{E} \left(\sum_{i=1}^N e^{\langle z|X_i \rangle} \right)^{-n} \sum_{v \in \mathsf{T}_n(u)} e^{\langle z|S_{|u|+n}X(uv)-S_{|u|}(u) \rangle}.$$

We denote also $Y_n(\emptyset, z)$ by $Y_n(z)$. Now, applying Lemma 2.4, with

$$V_i = e^{\langle z|X_i\rangle}/\mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{j=1}^N e^{\langle z|X_j\rangle}\right)$$
, and $M = 1$,

we get

$$\mathbb{E}(|Y_n(z) - Y_{n-1}(z)|^{p_K})$$

$$\leq C_{p_K} \Big(\mathbb{E}(\sum_{i=1}^N |V_i|^{p_K}) \Big)^{n-1} \Big(\mathbb{E}(\sum_{i=1}^N |V_i|^{p_K}) + \mathbb{E}(|\sum_{i=1}^N V_i|^{p_K}) + 1 \Big).$$

Notice that $\mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^{N} |V_i|^{p_K}\right) = \phi(p_K, z)$. Then,

$$\mathbb{E}(|Y_n(z) - Y_{n-1}(z)|^{p_K})$$

$$\leq C_{p_K} \sup_{z \in V} \phi(p_K, z)^n + C_{p_K} A_V \sup_{z \in V} \phi(p_K, z)^{n-1}.$$

With probability 1, the functions $z \in V \mapsto Y_n(z), n \geq 0$, are analytic. Fix a closed polydisc $D(z_0, 2\rho) \subset V$. Equation (2.2) gives

$$\sup_{z \in D(z_0, \rho)} |Y_n(z) - Y_{n-1}(z)| \le 2^d \int_{[0,1]^d} |Y_n(z_0 + 2\rho e^{i2\pi t}) - Y_{n-1}(z_0 + 2\rho e^{i2\pi t})| dt.$$

Furthermore Jensen's inequality and Fubini's Theorem give

$$\mathbb{E}\left(\sup_{z\in D(z_{0},\rho)} |Y_{n}(z) - Y_{n-1}(z)|^{p_{K}}\right) \\
\leq \mathbb{E}\left(\left(2^{d} \int_{[0,1]^{d}} |Y_{n}(z_{0} + 2\rho e^{i2\pi t}) - Y_{n-1}(z_{0} + 2\rho e^{i2\pi t})| dt\right)^{p_{K}}\right) \\
\leq 2^{dp_{K}} \mathbb{E}\left(\int_{[0,1]^{d}} |Y_{n}(z_{0} + 2\rho e^{i2\pi t}) - Y_{n-1}(z_{0} + 2\rho e^{i2\pi t})|^{p_{K}} dt\right) \\
\leq 2^{dp_{K}} \int_{[0,1]^{d}} \mathbb{E}\left|Y_{n}(z_{0} + 2\rho e^{i2\pi t}) - Y_{n-1}(z_{0} + 2\rho e^{i2\pi t})\right|^{p_{K}} dt \\
\leq 2^{dp_{K}} C_{p_{K}} \sup_{z\in V} \phi(p_{K}, z)^{n} + C_{p_{K}} \sup_{z\in V} \phi(p_{K}, z)^{n-1} A.$$

Since $\sup_{z\in V} \phi(p_K, z) < 1$, it follows that $\sum_{n\geq 1} \left\|\sup_{z\in D(z_0,\rho)} |Y_n(z)-Y_{n-1}(z)|\right\|_{p_K} < \infty$. This implies, $z\mapsto Y_n(z)$ converge uniformly, almost surely and in L^{p_K} norm over the compact $D(z_0, \rho)$, to a limit Y(z). This also implies that

$$\left\| \sup_{z \in D(z_0, \rho)} Y(z) \right\|_{p_K} < \infty.$$

Since K can be covered by finitely many such polydiscs $D(z_0, \rho)$ we get the uniform convergence, almost surely and in L^{p_K} norm, of the sequence $(q \in K \mapsto Y_n(q))_{n\geq 1}$ to $q \in K \mapsto Y(q)$. Moreover, since J can be covered by a countable union of such compact K we get the simultaneous convergence for all $q \in J$. The same holds simultaneously for all the function $q \in J \mapsto Y_n(u,q)$, $u \in \bigcup_{n\geq 0} \mathbb{N}^n_+$, because $\bigcup_{n\geq 0} \mathbb{N}^n_+$ is countable.

To finish the proof of Proposition 2.2(1), we must show that with probability 1, $q \in K \mapsto Y(q)$ does not vanish. Without loss of generality we can suppose that $K = [0,1]^d$. If I is a dyadic closed subcube of $[0,1]^d$, we denote by E_I the event $\{\exists q \in I : Y(q) = 0\}$. Let $I_0, I_1, \dots, I_{2^{d-1}}$ stand for the descendants of I. The event E_I being a tail event of probability 0 or 1, if we suppose that $P(E_I) = 1$, there exists

 $j \in \{0, 1, \dots, 2^d - 1\}$ such that $P(E_{I_j}) = 1$. Suppose now that $P(E_K) = 1$. The previous remark allows to construct a decreasing sequence $(I(n))_{n\geq 0}$ of dyadic subscubes of K such that $P(E_{I(n)}) = 1$. Let q_0 be the unique element of $\bigcap_{n\geq 0} I(n)$. Since $q \mapsto Y(q)$ is continuous we have $P(Y(q_0) = 0) = 1$, which contradicts the fact that $(Y_n(q_0))_{n\geq 1}$ converge to $Y(q_0)$ in L^1 .

(2) It is a consequence of the branching property

$$Y_{n+1}(u,q) = \sum_{i=0}^{N} e^{\langle q|X_{ui}\rangle - \widetilde{P}(q)} Y_n(ui,q).$$

Proof of Proposition 2.2: Let K be a compact subset of J. Since for all $q \in K$, we have $q + 0 \in J$, there exists a compact neighborhood Λ of the origin such that $\{q + \lambda : q \in K, \lambda \in \Lambda\} \subset J$. Let $R = \{q + \lambda : q \in K, \lambda \in \Lambda\}$. For $q \in K$ and $\lambda \in \Lambda$ we define

$$F_n(q,\lambda) = \sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_n} e^{\langle q + \lambda | S_n X(u) \rangle - n\widetilde{P}(q)} Y(q,u)$$

and

$$Z_n(q,\lambda) = \frac{F_n(q,\lambda)}{\mathbb{E}(F_n(q,\lambda))} = \sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_n} e^{\langle q+\lambda | S_n X(u) \rangle - n\widetilde{P}(q+\lambda)} Y(q,u).$$

As in the proof of Proposition 2.1, we can find $p_R \in (1, 2]$ and a neighborhood $V \times V_{\Lambda} \subset \mathbb{C}^d \times \mathbb{C}^d$ of $K \times \Lambda$ such that the functions

$$F_n(z, z') = \left(\mathbb{E} \left(\sum_{i=1}^N e^{\langle z + z' | X_i \rangle} \right) \right)^{-n} \sum_{u \in T_n} e^{\langle z + z' | S_n X(u) \rangle} Y(z, u),$$

and

$$Z_n(z, z') = \frac{F_n(z, z')}{\mathbb{E}(F_n(z, z'))}$$

are well defined on $V \times V_{\Lambda}$, and

$$\begin{cases} \sup_{z' \in V_{\Lambda}} \sup_{z \in V} \phi(p_R, z + z') < 1, \\ A_{V \times V_{\Lambda}} = \sup_{(z, z') \in V \times V_{\Lambda}} \mathbb{E}\left(\left|\sum_{i=1}^{N} e^{\langle z + z' | X_i \rangle}\right|^{p_R}\right) \left|\mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^{N} e^{\langle z + z' | X_i \rangle}\right)\right|^{-p_R} + 1 < \infty \end{cases}$$

Suppose that for each $(z_0, z_0') \in V \times V_{\Lambda}$ and $\rho > 0$ such that $D(z_0, 2\rho) \times D(z_0', 2\rho) \subset V \times V_{\Lambda}$ we have

$$\sum_{n\geq 1} \mathbb{E}\left(\sup_{(z,z')\in D(z_0,\rho)\times D(z_0',\rho)} |Z_n(z,z') - Z_{n-1}(z,z')|^{p_R}\right) < \infty.$$
 (2.5)

Then, with probability $1, (z, z') \mapsto Z_n(z, z')$ converges uniformly on $D(z_0, \rho) \times D(z'_0, \rho)$ to a limit Z(z, z'), whose restriction to $K \times \Lambda$ can be shown to be positive, in the same way as $Y(\cdot)$ was shown to be positive. Since $K \times \Lambda$ can be covered by finitely many polydiscs of the previous form $D(z_0, \rho) \times D(z'_0, \rho)$, we get the almost sure uniform convergence of $Z_n(q, \lambda)$ over $K \times \Lambda$ to $Z(q, \lambda) > 0$, hence the almost sure uniform convergence of $\frac{1}{n} \log(Z_n(q, \lambda))$ to 0 over $K \times \Lambda$. This yields the conclusion.

Now we prove (2.5). Given $(z, z') \in V \times V_{\Lambda}$, applying Lemma 2.4 with

$$V_i = e^{\langle z+z'|X_i \rangle} / \mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{j=1}^N e^{\langle z+z'|X_j \rangle}\right) \text{ and } M = Y(z),$$

we get

$$\mathbb{E}(|Z_n(z,z') - Z_{n-1}(z,z')|^{p_R})$$

$$\leq C_{p_R} \mathbb{E}(|Y(z)|^{p_R}) (\phi(p_R,z+z')^n + A_{V \times V_{\Lambda}} \phi(p_R,z+z')^{n-1}).$$

For $\tilde{z}=(z,z')\in V\times V_{\Lambda}$ and $n\geq 1$ let $M_n(\tilde{z})=Z_n(z,z')-Z_{n-1}(z,z')$. With probability 1 the functions $\tilde{z}\in V\times V_{\Lambda}\mapsto M_n(\tilde{z}),\ n\geq 1$, are analytic. Fix a closed polydisc $D(\tilde{z}_0,2\rho)\subset V\times V_{\Lambda}$ with $\rho>0$. The Cauchy formula gives

$$\sup_{Z \in D(\widetilde{z}_0, \rho)} |M_n(\widetilde{z})| \le 2^{2d} \int_{[0,1]^{2d}} |M_n(\widetilde{z}_0 + 2\rho e^{i2\pi t})| dt.$$

Furthermore Jensen's inequality and Fubini's Theorem give

$$\mathbb{E}\left(\sup_{\widetilde{z}\in D(Z_{0},\rho)}|M_{n}(\widetilde{z})|^{p_{R}}\right) \\
\leq \mathbb{E}\left(\left(2^{2d}\int_{[0,1]^{2d}}|M_{n}(\widetilde{z}_{0}+2\rho e^{i2\pi t})|dt\right)^{p_{R}}\right) \\
\leq 2^{2dp_{R}}\mathbb{E}\left(\int_{[0,1]^{2d}}|M_{n}(\widetilde{z}_{0}+2\rho e^{i2\pi t})|^{p_{R}}dt\right) \\
\leq 2^{2dp_{R}}\int_{[0,1]^{2d}}\mathbb{E}\left|M_{n}(\widetilde{z}_{0}+2\rho e^{i2\pi t})|^{p_{R}}dt \\
\leq 2^{2dp_{R}}C_{p_{R}}\mathbb{E}\left(\sup_{z\in V}|Y(z)|^{p_{R}}\right) \\
\cdot \left(\sup_{(z,z')\in V\times V_{\Lambda}}\phi(p_{R},z+z')^{n}+A_{V\times V_{\Lambda}}\sup_{(z,z')\in V\times V_{\Lambda}}\phi(p_{R},z+z')^{n-1}\right).$$

Since $\sup_{(z,z')\in V\times V_{\Lambda}} \phi(p_R,z+z') < 1$, we get the conclusion.

Proof of the Proposition 2.3 Let K be a compact subset of J and $\lambda \in \{-1, 1\}$. For a > 0, $q \in K$ and $n \ge 1$, we set

$$E_{n,a}^{\lambda} = \left\{ t \in \partial \mathsf{T} : Y(t_{|n}, q)^{\lambda} > a^{n\lambda} \right\}.$$

It is sufficient to show that for $\lambda \in \{-1, 1\}$,

$$\mathbb{E}\left(\sup_{q\in K}\sum_{n\geq 1}\mu_q(E_{n,a}^{\lambda})\right)<\infty. \tag{2.6}$$

Indeed, if this holds, then with probability 1, for each $q \in K$, $\sum_{n\geq 1} \mu_q(E_{n,a}^{\lambda}) < \infty$, for all $\lambda \in \{-1,1\}$, hence by the Borel-Cantelli lemma, for μ_q -almost every $t \in \partial \mathsf{T}$, if n is big enough we have

$$-\log a \le \liminf_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{n} \log Y(t_{|n}, q) \le \limsup_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{n} \log Y(t_{|n}, q) \le \log a.$$

Letting a tend to 1 along a countable sequence yields the result.

Let us prove (2.6) for $\lambda = 1$ (the case $\lambda = -1$ is similar). At first we have,

$$\begin{split} \sup_{q \in K} \mu_q(E_{n,a}^1) &= \sup_{q \in K} \sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_n} \mu_q([u]) \mathbf{1}_{\{Y(u,q) > a^n\}} \\ &= \sup_{q \in K} \sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_n} e^{\langle q | S_n X(u) \rangle} e^{-n\widetilde{P}(q)} Y(u,q) \mathbf{1}_{\{Y(u,q) > a^n\}} \\ &\leq \sup_{q \in K} \sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_n} e^{\langle q | S_n X(u) \rangle} e^{-n\widetilde{P}(q)} (Y(u,q))^{1+\nu} a^{-n\nu}, \quad \nu > 0. \end{split}$$

For $q \in K$ and $\nu > 0$, we set $H_n(q, \nu) = \sum_{u \in T_n} e^{\langle q | S_n X(u) \rangle} e^{-n\widetilde{P}(q)} a^{-n\nu}$, and we have

$$\mathbb{E}\left(\sup_{q\in K}\mu_q(E_{n,a}^1)\right) \le \mathbb{E}\left(\sup_{q\in K}Y(q)^{1+\nu}\right)\mathbb{E}\left(\sup_{q\in K}H_n(q,\nu)\right). \tag{2.7}$$

Lemma 2.5 Let $H_n(z, \nu) = \mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{i=1}^N e^{\langle z|X_i\rangle}\Big)^{-n} \sum_{u\in \mathsf{T}_n} e^{\langle z|S_nX(u)\rangle} a^{-n\nu}$. There exists a neighborhood $V\subset \mathbb{C}^d$ of K such that, for all $z\in V$, for all $n\in \mathbb{N}^*$,

$$\mathbb{E}(\left|H_n(z,\nu)\right|) \le a^{-n\nu/2}.$$
(2.8)

Proof For $z \in \mathbb{C}^d$ and close to K,

$$\widetilde{H}_1(z,\nu) = \left| \mathbb{E} \left(\sum_{i=1}^N e^{\langle z|X_i \rangle} \right) \right|^{-1} \mathbb{E} \left(\sum_{i=1}^N \left| e^{\langle z|X_i \rangle} \right| \right) a^{-\nu}$$

is well defined since $\mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^N e^{\langle z|X_i\rangle}\right)$ does not vanish. Let $q\in K$. Since $\mathbb{E}(\widetilde{H}_1(q,\nu))=H_1(q,\nu)=H_1(q,\nu)=a^{-\nu}$, there exists a neighborhood $V_q\subset\mathbb{C}^d$ of q such that for all $z\in V_q$ we have $\mathbb{E}\left(\left|\widetilde{H}_1(z,\nu)\right|\right)\leq a^{-\nu/2}$. By extracting a finite covering of K from $\bigcup_{q\in K}V_q$, we find a neighborhood $V\subset\mathbb{C}^d$ of K such that $\mathbb{E}\left(\left|\widetilde{H}_1(z,\nu)\right|\right)\leq a^{-\nu/2}$ for all $z\in V$. Therefore,

$$\mathbb{E}(\left|H_{n}(z,\nu)\right|) = \left|\mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^{N} e^{\langle z|X_{i}\rangle}\right)\right|^{-n} \mathbb{E}\left(\left|\sum_{u\in\mathsf{T}_{n}} e^{\langle z|S_{n}X(u)\rangle}\right|\right) a^{-n\nu} \\
\leq \left|\mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^{N} e^{\langle z|X_{i}\rangle}\right)\right|^{-n} \mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{u\in\mathsf{T}_{n}} \left|e^{\langle z|S_{n}X(u)\rangle}\right|\right) a^{-n\nu} \\
= \left|\mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^{N} e^{\langle z|X_{i}\rangle}\right)\right|^{-n} \mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^{N} \left|e^{\langle z|X_{i}\rangle}\right|\right)^{n} a^{-n\nu} \\
\leq \mathbb{E}\left(\left|\widetilde{H}_{1}(z,\nu)\right|\right)^{n} \leq a^{-n\nu/2}.$$

With probability 1, the functions $z \in V \longmapsto H_n(z, \nu)$ are analytic. Fix a closed polydisc $D(z_0, 2\rho) \subset V$, $\rho > 0$. Cauchy's formula gives

$$\sup_{z \in D(z_0, \rho)} \left| H_n(z, \nu) \right| \le 2^d \int_{[0, 1]^d} \left| H_n(z_0 + 2\rho e^{i2\pi t}, \nu) \right| dt.$$

Furthermore Fubini's Theorem gives

$$\mathbb{E}\left(\sup_{z\in D(z_{0},\rho)}|H_{n}(z,\nu)|\right) \leq \mathbb{E}\left(2^{d}\int_{[0,1]^{d}}\left|H_{n}(z_{0}+2\rho e^{i2\pi t},\nu)\right|dt\right) \\
\leq 2^{d}\int_{[0,1]^{d}}\mathbb{E}\left|H_{n}(z_{0}+2\rho e^{i2\pi t},\nu)\right|dt \\
\leq 2^{d}a^{-n\nu/2}.$$

Taking $\nu = p_K - 1$ in (2.7), we get

$$\mathbb{E}\big(\sup_{q\in K}\mu_q(E^1_{n,a})\big)\leq 2^d\mathbb{E}\big(\sup_{q\in K}Y(q)^{p_K}\big)a^{-n(p_K-1)/2}.$$

Since $\mathbb{E}\left(\sup_{q\in K}Y(q)^{p_K}\right)<\infty$, we get (2.6).

2.2 Behavior of P(q) outside J and partial results for $\alpha \in \partial I$

We have proved that, with probability 1, for all $\alpha \in \mathring{I}$, we have

$$\dim E_X(\alpha) = \widetilde{P}^*(\alpha) = P^*(\alpha).$$

Also, as a consequence of Proposition 2.1, by considering $\log(Y_n(q))/n$ we have $\widetilde{P}(\cdot) = P(\cdot)$ almost surely on J. For $\alpha \notin I$, we have $\widetilde{P}^*(\alpha) < 0$, then the set $E_X(\alpha) = \emptyset$. So, it is naturally to ask:

- 1. What is the value of P outside J
- 2. Why the previous method no longer works when $\alpha \in \partial I$?
- 3. Is, for $\alpha \in \partial I$, the set $E_X(\alpha)$ non-empty, and if so what is its Hausdorff dimension?

The last question is solved in Theorem 1.3, but we will give in this section some weak results in this direction.

2.2.1 Answer to the question 1.

Let $\mathbb{S}^d = \{v \in \mathbb{R}^d : ||x|| = 1\}$, and consider, for $v \in \mathbb{S}^d$, the mapping $\widetilde{P}^*_v : \lambda \geq 0 \mapsto \widetilde{P}^*(\nabla \widetilde{P}(\lambda v))$. Since the concave function \widetilde{P}^* reaches its supremum at $\lambda = 0$, we deduce that \widetilde{P}^*_v is a decreasing function. Then, we can define for all $v \in \mathbb{S}^d$

$$\lambda_v = \sup\{\lambda > 0 : [0, \lambda v[\subset J]\},\$$

and we have the following proposition.

Proposition 2.4 With probability 1, for $v \in \mathbb{S}^d$, we have

1. If
$$\lambda_v = \infty$$
, then $\forall \lambda \geq 0$, $\widetilde{P}(\lambda v) = P(\lambda v)$.

- 2. If $\lambda_v < \infty$, then, $\forall 0 \leq \lambda \leq \lambda_v$, $\widetilde{P}(\lambda v) = P(\lambda v)$ and $\forall \lambda \geq \lambda_v$, $P(\lambda v) = \lambda \langle \nabla \widetilde{P}(\lambda_v v) | v \rangle$.
- 3. If $\lambda_v < \infty$, then $\forall \lambda > \lambda_v$, $\widetilde{P}^*(\nabla \widetilde{P}(\lambda v)) < 0$ and $P^*(\nabla P(\lambda v)) = 0$.

Proof. (1) and (2). Here we follow the approach used in [66] to obtain the L^q spectrum of Mandelbrot measures.

Recall that, with probability 1, for all $q \in J$, we have $\widetilde{P}(q) = P(q)$. Then, with probability 1, $\forall v \in \mathbb{S}^d$ and $\forall 0 \leq \lambda \leq \lambda_u$,

$$P(\lambda u) = \widetilde{P}(\lambda u).$$

Let $v \in \mathbb{S}^d$ such that $\lambda_v < \infty$. In this case, we have $\lambda_v v \in \partial J$ and $\widetilde{P}^*(\nabla \widetilde{P}(\lambda_v v)) = 0$, so that

$$\widetilde{P}(\lambda_v v) = \lambda_v \langle \nabla \widetilde{P}(\lambda_v v) | v \rangle.$$

Thus, the line $\Delta: y(\lambda v) = \lambda \langle \nabla \widetilde{P}(\lambda_v v) | v \rangle$ is the tangent to the graph of P at $(\lambda_v v, \widetilde{P}(\lambda_v v))$. Since P is convex, $\forall \lambda \in \mathbb{R}_+$, $P(\lambda v) \geq \lambda \langle v, \nabla \widetilde{P}(\lambda_v v) \rangle$. On the other hand, for each $\lambda > \lambda_v$

$$\sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_n} \exp(\langle \lambda v | S_n X(u) \rangle) = \sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_n} \exp(\left\langle \frac{\lambda}{\lambda_v} \lambda_v v | S_n X(u) \right\rangle)$$

$$\leq \left[\sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_n} \exp(\langle \lambda_v v | S_n X(u) \rangle) \right]^{\frac{\lambda}{\lambda_v}},$$

which implies that $P(\lambda v) \leq \frac{\lambda}{\lambda_v} P(\lambda_v v) = \frac{\lambda}{\lambda_v} \widetilde{P}(\lambda_v v) = \lambda_v \langle \nabla \widetilde{P}(\lambda_v v) | v \rangle = \lambda \langle \nabla \widetilde{P}(\lambda_v v) | v \rangle$.

(3) Let $v \in \mathbb{S}^d$ such that $\lambda_v < \infty$. From (2), we have for all $\lambda > \lambda_v$ that $\langle \nabla P(\lambda_v v) | v \rangle = \langle \nabla P(\lambda v) | v \rangle$. Moreover, $P(\lambda v) = \lambda \langle \nabla \widetilde{P}(\lambda_v v) | v \rangle$, so that $P^*(\nabla P(\lambda v)) = 0$. And since $\lambda_v v \in \partial J$, we have $\lambda v \notin J$, so that $\nabla \widetilde{P}(\lambda v) \notin I$, hence $\widetilde{P}^*(\nabla \widetilde{P}(\lambda v)) < 0$.

2.2.2 Partial answer to the second question

Let $\alpha \in \partial I$, then two cases can occur.

- 1. There exists $q \in \partial J$, such that $\alpha = \nabla \widetilde{P}(q)$. Then $\widetilde{P}^*(\alpha) = 0$. Also, $\frac{\partial \phi}{\partial p}(1,q) = 0$, so we cannot find p > 1 such that $\phi(p,q) < 1$ and Lemma 2.1 is not verified.
- 2. There does not exist $q \in \partial J$ such that $\alpha = \nabla \widetilde{P}(q)$. In this case, $\widetilde{P}^*(\alpha) \geq 0$ and there exists a sequence $(q_n)_{n\geq 1}$ converging in norm to ∞ and $\alpha = \lim_{n\to\infty} \nabla \widetilde{P}(q_n)$. In this situation, there is no q to construct the Mandelbrot measure μ_q .

This problem was solved in dimension 1 in [7], and when $d \ge 1$ we have the following result.

Theorem 2.2 Let $\alpha \in \partial I$. Assume that

$$\mathcal{R}(\alpha): \exists v \in \mathbb{S}^d \text{ such that } \alpha = \lim_{\lambda \to \lambda_v} \nabla \widetilde{P}(\lambda v)$$

holds. Then with probability 1, dim $E_X(\alpha) = \widetilde{P}^*(\alpha)$.

Proof Notice first that if $\alpha \in \partial I$ and $\alpha = \nabla \widetilde{P}(q)$ for some $q \in \partial J$ then condition \mathcal{R} holds true automatically. But, \mathcal{R} is difficult to check when $\lambda_v = \infty$. Under \mathcal{R} , we can go back to dimension 1, and the proof is given in [7].

2.3 Remarks

1. To estimate the dimension of the measure μ_q , we could have introduced, the logarithmic generating functions

$$\widetilde{L}_n(q,s) = \frac{1}{n} \log \int_{\partial \mathsf{T}} \mu_q(x_{|n})^s d\mu_q(x), \quad (q \in J, \ s \in \mathbb{R}),$$

and studied their convergence in the same way as $L_n(q, s)$ was studied in Proposition 2.2. However, we would have had to find an analytic extension of the mapping $q \mapsto Y(q)^{1+s}$, almost surely in a deterministic neighborhood of any compact subset of J in order to apply the technique using Cauchy formula. It turns out that the existence of such an extension is not clear, but assuming its existence, the same approach as in the proof of Corollary 2.1 would give the Hausdorff dimension of μ_q . If we only seek for a result valid for each $q \in J$ almost surely, then it is not hard to get the almost sure uniform convergence of $s \mapsto \widetilde{L}_n(q, s)$ in a compact neighborhood of 0 towards $s \mapsto \widetilde{P}(q(1+s)) - (1+s)\widetilde{P}(q)$, and the same approach as that of Corollary 2.1 yields the dimension of μ_q .

- 2. The method used in this paper is not a direct extension of that used in [2] for the case d=1 on homogeneous trees. Indeed, in [2] the complex extension is used to build simultaneously the measures μ_q , but the proof that, uniformly in q, μ_q is carried by $E_X(P'(q))$ and has a Hausdorff dimension P(q) qP'(q) uses a real analysis method, which seems hard to extend when $d \geq 2$.
- 3. Our assumptions can be relaxed as follows. We could assume that \widetilde{P} is finite over a neighborhood V of 0, consider $J_V = \{q \in V : \widetilde{P}(q) \langle q | \nabla \widetilde{P}(q) \rangle > 0\}$, and suppose that there exists a continuous function $q \in J_V \mapsto p_q \in (1, \infty)$ such that $\mathbb{E}\left(\left(\sum_{i=1}^N e^{\langle q|X_i\rangle}\right)^{p_q}\right) < \infty$ for all $q \in J_V$. Then the same conclusions as in Theorem 1.1 hold with $I = \{\nabla \widetilde{P}(q) : q \in J_V\}$.

Chapitre 3

The Hausdorff dimensions of the sets $E_X(K)$ under the metric d_1

This chapter is devoted to the proof of Theorem 1.2.

3.1 The domain of study

Recall that $I_X = I = \{\alpha \in \mathbb{R}^d : \widetilde{P}^*(\alpha) \geq 0\}$. Define also $J = \{q \in \mathbb{R}^d : \widetilde{P}^*(\nabla \widetilde{P}(q)) > 0\}$.

Proposition 3.1

1. I is convex, compact and non-empty.

2.
$$I = \overline{\{\nabla \widetilde{P}(q) : q \in J\}}, \text{ and } \mathring{I} = \nabla \widetilde{P}(J).$$

Proof Recall that we can assumed (1.1).

(1) At first notice that I contains $\nabla \widetilde{P}(0)$ ($\widetilde{P}^*(\nabla \widetilde{P}(0)) = \widetilde{P}(0) = \log(\mathbb{E}(N)) > 0$). The convexity of I comes from the concavity of the function \widetilde{P}^* . The fact that I is closed results from the upper semi-continuity of \widetilde{P}^* . It remains to show that I is bounded. Suppose that this is not the case. Let $(\alpha_n)_{n\geq 1}\in I^{\mathbb{N}_+}$ which tends to ∞ as n tends to ∞ . Since \mathbb{S}^{d-1} is compact, without loss of generality we can assume that $(\frac{\alpha_n}{\|\alpha_n\|})_{n\geq 1}$ converges to a limit $u\in\mathbb{S}^{d-1}$ as $n\to\infty$. Let $\lambda>0$. From the definition of \widetilde{P}^* , since $\widetilde{P}^*(\alpha)\geq 0$, we have

$$0 \leq \widetilde{P}(\lambda u) - \lambda \langle u | \alpha_n \rangle = \widetilde{P}(\lambda u) - \lambda \langle u | \|\alpha_n \|u\rangle + \lambda \langle u | \|\alpha_n \|u - \alpha_n\rangle$$
$$= \widetilde{P}(\lambda u) - \lambda \|\alpha_n\| \Big(1 + \Big\langle u \Big| u - \frac{\alpha_n}{\|\alpha_n\|} \Big\rangle \Big).$$

Since $\frac{\alpha_n}{\|\alpha_n\|}$ converge to u as $n \to \infty$, this yields

$$\widetilde{P}(\lambda u) \ge \lambda \|\alpha_{n_k}\| (1 + o(1))$$
 as $n \to \infty$,

hence $\widetilde{P}(\lambda u) = \infty$ for all $\lambda > 0$. This contradics the finiteness of \widetilde{P} over \mathbb{R}^d .

(2) We first notice that (1.1) implies the strict convexity of \widetilde{P} , hence the second differential of \widetilde{P} is positive definite, so $\nabla \widetilde{P}$ is a diffeomorphism from J onto its image. Indeed, suppose that there exists $q \neq q' \in \mathbb{R}^d$ and $\lambda \in (0,1)$ such that $\widetilde{P}(\lambda q + (1-\lambda)q') = \lambda \widetilde{P}(q) + (1-\lambda)\widetilde{P}(q')$. Applying successively the Hölder inequality to $\sum_{i=1}^N \exp(\langle q|X_i\rangle) \exp(\langle q'|X_i\rangle)^{1-\lambda}$ in \mathbb{R}^N and $\mathbb{E}(Z^\lambda Z'^{1-\lambda})$ with $Z = \left(\sum_{i=1}^N \exp(\langle q|X_i\rangle)\right)^\lambda$ and $Z = \left(\sum_{i=1}^N \exp(\langle q'|X_i\rangle)\right)^{1-\lambda}$, we see that this forces the existence of a deterministic $c \in \mathbb{R}_+^*$ such that $\exp(\langle q|X_i\rangle) = c \exp(\langle q'|X_i\rangle)$ almost surely for all $1 \leq i \leq N$, in contradiction with (1.1).

The previous lines imply that $\mathring{I} \neq \emptyset$ since it must contain $\nabla \widetilde{P}(J)$, which is an open set. Now, we use the general facts about the concave function \widetilde{P}^* : its domain, i.e. $\{\alpha \in \mathbb{R}^d : \widetilde{P}^*(\alpha) > -\infty\}$, is included in the closure of the range of $\nabla \widetilde{P}$, and its interior is included in the image of $\nabla \widetilde{P}$ (see [71, Sec. 24, p. 227]).

Suppose that $\alpha \in \mathring{I}$ and there exists a sequence $(q_n)_{n\geq 1}$ of vectors in \mathbb{R}^d such that $\alpha = \lim_{n\to\infty} \nabla \widetilde{P}(q_n)$ and $\widetilde{P}^*(\nabla \widetilde{P}(q_n)) \leq 0$ for all $n\geq 1$. Then the concave function \widetilde{P}^* being continuous at α , we have $\widetilde{P}^*(\alpha) = 0$. Since $\nabla \widetilde{P}(0) \in \mathring{I}$ and $\widetilde{P}^*(\nabla \widetilde{P}(0)) = \widetilde{P}(0) > 0$ (or more generally since $J \neq \emptyset$), the concavity of \widetilde{P}^* implies that \widetilde{P}^* takes negative values over \mathring{I} , which is excluded by definition of I. Thus $\mathring{I} \subset \nabla \widetilde{P}(J)$. Consequently, $\mathring{I} = \nabla \widetilde{P}(J)$ and $I = \overline{\nabla \widetilde{P}(J)}$.

Corollary 3.1 Let D be a dense subset of J. For all $\alpha \in I$, there exists a sequence $(q_n)_{n\geq 1}$ of elements of D such that $\lim_{n\to\infty} \nabla \widetilde{P}(q_n) = \alpha$ and $\lim_{n\to\infty} \widetilde{P}^*(\nabla \widetilde{P}(q_n)) = \widetilde{P}^*(\alpha)$.

Proof Fix a point $\beta \in \mathring{I} \setminus \{\alpha\}$. The restriction of \widetilde{P}^* to $[\beta, \alpha]$ is continuous, since \widetilde{P}^* is concave and upper semi-continuous. Thus $\lim_{t\to 0^+} \widetilde{P}^*(t\beta+(1-t)\alpha)=\widetilde{P}^*(\alpha)$. For each integer $n\geq 1$ let $\alpha_n=n^{-1}\beta+(1-n^{-1})\alpha$. This point is in \mathring{I} , so it takes the form $\nabla \widetilde{P}(\lambda_n)$ with $\lambda_n\in J$. Since D is dense in J and $\widetilde{P}^*(\nabla \widetilde{P}(\cdot))$ is continuous, we can find $q_n\in D$ such that $\|\lambda_n-q_n\|\leq 1/n$ and $|\widetilde{P}^*(\alpha_n)-\widetilde{P}^*(\nabla \widetilde{P}(q_n))|\leq 1/n$. By construction the sequence $(q_n)_{n\geq 1}$ is as desired.

3.2 Upper bounds for the Hausdorff dimensions

Let us define the pressure like function

$$P(q) = \limsup_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{n} \log \left(\sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_n} \exp(\langle q | S_n X(u) \rangle) \right) \quad (q \in \mathbb{R}^d).$$
 (3.1)

Proposition 3.2 With probability 1, $P(q) \leq \widetilde{P}(q)$ for all $q \in \mathbb{R}^d$.

Proof The fonctions \widetilde{P} and P being convex, we only need to prove the inequality for each $q \in \mathbb{R}^d$ almost surely. Fix $q \in \mathbb{R}^d$. For $s > \widetilde{P}(q)$ we have

$$\mathbb{E}(\sum_{n\geq 1} e^{-ns} \sum_{u\in \mathsf{T}_n} \exp(\langle q|S_n X(u)\rangle) = \sum_{n\geq 1} e^{-ns} \mathbb{E}(\sum_{i=1}^N \exp(\langle q|X_i\rangle))^n$$
$$= \sum_{n\geq 1} e^{n(\widetilde{P}(q)-s)}.$$

Consequently, $\sum_{n\geq 1} e^{-ns} \sum_{u\in \mathsf{T}_n} \exp(\langle q|S_nX(u)\rangle) < \infty$ almost surely, so that $\sum_{u\in \mathsf{T}_n} \exp(\langle q|S_nX(u)\rangle) = O(e^{ns})$ and P(q) < s. Since $s > \widetilde{P}(q)$ is arbitrary, we have the conclusion.

For $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}^d$ let

$$\widehat{E}_X(\alpha) = \Big\{ t \in \partial \mathsf{T} : \alpha \in \bigcap_{N > 1} \overline{\Big\{ \frac{S_n X(t)}{n} : n \ge N \Big\}} \Big\}.$$

Proposition 3.3 With probability 1, for all $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}^d$, $\dim \widehat{E}_X(\alpha) \leq P^*(\alpha)$, where $P^*(\alpha) = \inf_{q \in \mathbb{R}^d} P(q) - \langle q | \alpha \rangle$, and a negative dimension means that $\widehat{E}_X(\alpha)$ is empty.

Proof We have

$$\begin{split} \widehat{E}_X(\alpha) &= \bigcap_{\epsilon>0} \bigcap_{N\geq 1} \bigcup_{n\geq N} \{t\in \partial \mathsf{T}: \|S_nX(t)-n\alpha\| \leq n\epsilon\} \\ &\subset \bigcap_{q\in \mathbb{R}^d} \bigcap_{\epsilon>0} \bigcap_{N\geq 1} \bigcup_{n\geq N} \{t\in \partial \mathsf{T}: |\langle q|S_nX(t)-n\alpha\rangle| \leq n\|q\|\epsilon\}. \end{split}$$

Fix $q \in \mathbb{R}^d$ and $\epsilon > 0$. For $N \ge 1$, the set $E(q, N, \epsilon, \alpha) = \bigcup_{n \ge N} \{t \in \partial \mathsf{T} : |\langle q|S_nX(t) - n\alpha\rangle| \le n\|q\|\epsilon\}$ is covered by the union of those [u] such that $u \in \mathsf{T}_n$ and $\langle q|S_nX(u) - n\alpha\rangle + n\|q\|\epsilon \ge 0$. Consequently, for $s \ge 0$,

$$\mathcal{H}_{e^{-N}}^{s}(E(q, N, \epsilon, \alpha)) \le \sum_{n \ge N} \sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_n} e^{-ns} \exp(\langle q | S_n X(u) - n\alpha \rangle + n \|q\| \epsilon).$$

Thus, if $\eta > 0$ and $s > P(q) + \eta - \langle q | \alpha \rangle + ||q|| \epsilon$, by definition of P(q), for N large enough we have

$$\mathcal{H}_{e^{-N}}^{s}(E(q, N, \epsilon, \alpha)) \le \sum_{n \ge N} e^{-n\eta/2}.$$

This yields $\mathcal{H}^s(E(q, N, \epsilon, \alpha)) = 0$, hence dim $E(q, N, \epsilon, \alpha) \leq s$. Since this holds for all $\eta > 0$, we get dim $E(q, N, \epsilon, \alpha) \leq P(q) - \langle q | \alpha \rangle + ||q|| \epsilon$. It follows that

$$\dim \widehat{E}_X(\alpha) \le \inf_{q \in \mathbb{R}} \inf_{\epsilon > 0} P(q) - \langle q | \alpha \rangle + ||q|| \epsilon = P^*(\alpha).$$

If $P^*(\alpha) < 0$, we necessarily have $\widehat{E}_X(\alpha) = \emptyset$.

Corollary 3.2 With probability 1, for all compact connected subset K of \mathbb{R}^d , we have $E_X(K) = \emptyset$ if $K \not\subset I$, and dim $E_X(K) \leq \inf_{\alpha \in K} \widetilde{P}^*(\alpha)$ otherwise.

Proof We have $E_X(K) = \bigcap_{\alpha \in K} \widehat{E}_X(\alpha)$. Consequently, due to the previous proposition, if $K \not\subset I$, $E_X(K) = \emptyset$. Otherwise, dim $E_X(K) \leq \inf_{\alpha \in K} \dim \widehat{E}_X(\alpha) \leq \inf_{\alpha \in K} P^*(\alpha) \leq \inf_{\alpha \in K} \widehat{P}^*(\alpha)$.

3.3 Construction of inhomogeneous Mandelbrot measures and lower bounds for the Hausdorff dimensions of the sets $E_X(K)$

3.3.1 A family of inhomogeneous Mandelbrot martingales

The set of parameters

Recall that
$$J=\{q\in\mathbb{R}^d:\widetilde{P}^*(\nabla\widetilde{P}(q))>0\}$$
. For $(q,p)\in J\times[1,\infty)$, let
$$\varphi(p,q)=\widetilde{P}(pq)-p\widetilde{P}(q).$$

Let $(D_j)_{j\geq 1}$ be an increasing sequence of non-empty set of J, such that D_j has cardinality j and $D = \bigcup_{j\geq 1} D_j$ is a dense subset of J. Without loss of generality we assume that $\nabla \widetilde{P}$ does not vanish on D (this will be used in (3.14)).

Let $(N_j)_{j\geq 0}$ be a sequence of integers such that $N_0=0$, and that we will specify at the end of this section.

Then let $(M_j)_{j\geq 0}$ be the increasing sequence defined as

$$M_j = \sum_{k=1}^j N_k \text{ for all } j \ge 0.$$
 (3.2)

For $n \in \mathbb{N}$, let j_n denote the unique integer satisfying

$$M_{j_n} + 1 \le n \le M_{j_n+1}$$
.

We will build a random family of measures indexed by the set of sequences

$$\mathcal{J} = \{ \varrho = (q_k)_{k \ge 1} : \forall j \ge 0, q_{M_j+1} = q_{M_j+2} = \dots = q_{M_{j+1}} \in D_{j+1} \}.$$
 (3.3)

Since each D_j is finite, so compact, for all $j \geq 1$, the set \mathcal{J} is compact for the metric

$$d(\varrho = (q_k)_{k \ge 1}, \varrho' = (q'_k)_{k \ge 1}) = \sum_{k \ge 1} 2^{-k} \frac{|q_k - q'_k|}{1 + |q_k - q'_k|}.$$

For $\varrho = (q_k)_{k \geq 1} \in \mathcal{J}$ and $n \geq 1$ we will denote by $\varrho_{|n}$ the sequence $(q_k)_{1 \leq k \leq n}$.

Inhomogeneous Mandelbrot martingales indexed by \mathcal{J}

For each $\beta \in (0,1]$, let W_{β} be a random variable taking the value $1/\beta$ with probability β and the value 0 with probability $1-\beta$. Then let $\{W_{\beta,u}\}_{u\in \bigcup_{n>0}\mathbb{N}^n_+}$ be a family

of independent copies of W_{β} . Denote by $(\Omega_{\beta}, \mathcal{A}_{\beta}, \mathbb{P}_{\beta})$ the probability space on which this family is defined.

We naturally extend to $(\Omega_{\beta} \times \Omega, \mathcal{A}_{\beta} \otimes \mathcal{A}, \mathbb{P}_{\beta} \otimes \mathbb{P})$ the random variables $W_{\beta,u}$ and the random vectors $(N_{u0}, X_{u1}, X_{u2}), \ldots)$ as

$$W_{\beta,u}(\omega_{\beta},\omega) = W_{\beta,u}(\omega_{\beta})$$
$$(N_{u0}(\omega_{\beta},\omega), X_{u1}(\omega_{\beta},\omega), X_{u2}(\omega_{\beta},\omega), \ldots) = (N_{u0}(\omega), X_{u1}(\omega), X_{u2}(\omega), \ldots),$$

so that the families $\{W_{\beta,u}\}_{u\in\bigcup_{n\geq 0}\mathbb{N}^n_+}$ and $\{(N_{u0},X_{u1},X_{u2},\ldots)\}_{u\in\bigcup_{n\geq 0}\mathbb{N}^n_+}$ are independent.

The expectation with respect to $\mathbb{P}_{\beta} \otimes \mathbb{P}$ will be also denoted by \mathbb{E} .

For $n \geq 1$ and $\beta \in (0,1]$, we set $\mathcal{F}_n = \sigma\Big((N_u, X_{u1}, X_{u2}, \ldots) : u \in \bigcup_{k=0}^n \mathbb{N}_+^{n-1}\Big)$ and $\mathcal{F}_{\beta,n} = \sigma\Big(W_{\beta,u1}, (W_{\beta,u2}, \ldots) : u \in \bigcup_{k=0}^n \mathbb{N}_+^{n-1}\Big)$. We also denote by \mathcal{F}_0 and $\mathcal{F}_{\beta,0}$ the trivial σ -field.

If $\beta \mathbb{E}(N) > 1$, the random variables $N_{\beta,u}(\omega_{\beta},\omega) = \sum_{i=1}^{N_u(\omega)} \mathbf{1}_{\{\beta^{-1}\}}(W_{\beta,ui}(\omega_{\beta}))$ define a new supercritical Galton-Watson process to which are associated the trees $\mathsf{T}_{\beta,n} \subset \mathsf{T}_n$ and $\mathsf{T}_{\beta,n}(u) \subset \mathsf{T}_n(u), \ u \in \bigcup_{n \geq 0} \mathbb{N}^n_+, \ n \geq 1$, as well as the infinite tree $\mathsf{T}_{\beta} \subset \mathsf{T}$ and the boundary $\partial \mathsf{T}_{\beta} \subset \partial \mathsf{T}$ conditionally on non extinction.

For $u \in \bigcup_{n\geq 0} \mathbb{N}^n_+$, $1\leq i\leq N(u)$ and $\varrho\in\mathcal{J}$ we define

$$W_{\varrho,ui} = \frac{\exp(\langle q_{|u|+1}|X_{ui}\rangle)}{\mathbb{E}(\sum_{i=1}^{N} \exp(\langle q_{|u|+1}|X_{i}\rangle))} = \exp(\langle q_{|u|+1}|X_{ui}\rangle - \widetilde{P}(q_{|u|+1})),$$

and

$$W_{\beta,\varrho,ui} = \frac{W_{\beta,ui} \exp(\langle q_{|u|+1}|X_{ui}\rangle)}{\mathbb{E}(\sum_{i=1}^{N} W_{\beta,i} \exp(\langle q_{|u|+1}|X_{i}\rangle))} = W_{\beta,ui}W_{\varrho,ui}$$

(since $\mathbb{E}(W_{\beta,i}) = 1$ and $(\mathbb{E}(W_{\beta,i}))_{i \geq 1}$ and $(N, (X_i)_{i \geq 1})$ are independent).

For $\varrho = (q_k)_{k \geq 1} \in \mathcal{J}$, $u \in \bigcup_{n \geq 0} \mathbb{N}_+^n$ and $n \geq 0$ we define

$$\begin{cases} Y_n(\varrho, u) = \sum_{v_1 \dots v_n \in \mathsf{T}_n(u)} \prod_{k=1}^n W_{\varrho, u \cdot v_1 \dots v_k} \\ Y_n(\beta, \varrho, u) = \sum_{v_1 \dots v_n \in \mathsf{T}_n(u)} \prod_{k=1}^n W_{\beta, \varrho, u \cdot v_1 \dots v_k} \end{cases}$$

When $u = \emptyset$ those quantities will be denoted by $Y_n(\varrho)$ and $Y_n(\beta, \varrho)$ respectively, and when n = 0, their values equal 1.

For $\beta \in (\mathbb{E}(N)^{-1}, 1], L \geq 1$ and $\epsilon > 0$ we set

$$\mathcal{J}_{\beta,L,\epsilon} = \Big\{ \varrho \in \mathcal{J} : \frac{1}{n} \sum_{k=1}^{n} \widetilde{P}^{*}(\nabla \widetilde{P}(q_{k})) \ge -\log \beta + \epsilon, \forall n \ge L \Big\},\,$$

which is a compact subset of \mathcal{J} .

Notice that since \widetilde{P}^* takes values between 0 and $\widetilde{P}(0) = \log(E(N))$ over I, we have

$$\left\{\varrho \in \mathcal{J} : \liminf_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{n} \sum_{k=1}^{n} \widetilde{P}^*(\nabla \widetilde{P}(q_k) > 0\right\} = \bigcup_{\beta \in (\mathbb{E}(N)^{-1}, 1], L \ge 1, \epsilon > 0} \mathcal{J}_{\beta, L, \epsilon}. \tag{3.4}$$

Specification of the sequence $(N_j)_{j\geq 1}$

The function \widetilde{P} is analytic. We denote by H its Hessian matrix. For each $j \geq 1$,

$$m_j = \sup_{t \in [0,1]} \sup_{v \in \mathbb{S}^{d-1}} \sup_{q \in D_j} {}^t v H(q+tv) v$$
 (3.5)

and

$$\widetilde{m}_j = \sup_{t \in [0,1]} \sup_{p \in [1,2]} \sup_{q \in D_j} {}^t q H(q + t(p-1)q) q$$
 (3.6)

are finite.

Next we notice that due to (1.1), two applications of the Cauchy-Schwartz inequality as in the proof of Proposition 3.1 yield

$$c(q, q') = \mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^{N} \exp\left[\frac{1}{2}(\langle q|X_i\rangle - \widetilde{P}(q))\right] \exp\left[\frac{1}{2}(\langle q'|X_i\rangle - \widetilde{P}(q'))\right]\right) < 1$$
 (3.7)

if $q \neq q' \in \mathbb{R}^d$. For $j \geq 2$ let

$$c_j = \sup_{q \neq q' \in D_j} c(q, q') < 1.$$
 (3.8)

Let $(\gamma_j)_{j\geq 1}\in (0,1]^{\mathbb{N}_+}$ be a positive sequence such that $\gamma_j^2m_j$ converges to 0 as $j\to\infty$ (in particular $\lim_{j\to\infty}\gamma_j=0$) and $\gamma_{j+1}^2m_{j+1}=o(\log c_j)$ as $j\to\infty$.

Let $(\widetilde{p}_j)_{j\geq 1}$ be a sequence in (1,2) such that $(\widetilde{p}_j-1)\widetilde{m}_j$ converges to 0 as j tends to ∞ .

We can also suppose that \widetilde{p}_i is small enough so that we also have

$$\sup_{q \in D_j} \mathbb{E}(S(q)^{\widetilde{p}_j}) < \infty.$$

For each $q \in J$ there exists a real number $1 < p_q < 2$ such that $\varphi(p,q) < 0$ for all $p \in (1, p_q)$. Indeed, since $\widetilde{P}^*(\nabla \widetilde{P}(q)) > 0$ one has $\frac{\partial \phi}{\partial p}(q, 1^+) < 0$.

For all $j \geq 1$ we set

$$p_j = \min(\widetilde{p}_j, \inf_{q \in D_{j+1}} p_q), \quad \text{and} \quad a_j = \sup_{q \in D_j} \varphi(p_j, q).$$

By construction, we have $a_j < 0$. Then let

$$s_j = \max\left\{\frac{\|S(q)\|_{p_j}}{\|S(q)\|_1} : q \in D_j\right\} \quad \text{and} \quad r_j = \max\left(a_j/p_j, (2jp_j)^{-1}(1-p_j)\right). \tag{3.9}$$

Recall that $N_0 = 0$. For $j \ge 1$ choose an integer N_j big enough so that

$$\frac{(j+1)!s_{j+1}}{1-\exp(r_{j+1})}\exp(N_j r_{j+1}) \le j^{-2}$$
(3.10)

(which is possible since $r_{j+1} < 0$),

$$\frac{(j+1)!s_{j+1}}{1-\exp(r_{j+1})} + \frac{(j+2)!s_{j+2}}{1-\exp(r_{j+2})} \le C_0 \exp(N_j \gamma_{j+1}^2 m_{j+1})$$
(3.11)

with
$$C_0 = \frac{s_1}{1 - \exp(r_1)} + \frac{2s_2}{1 - \exp(r_2)}$$
,

$$N_i \ge \max(\gamma_{i+1}^{-2}, 3\log((j+1)!);$$
 (3.12)

if $j \ge 2$

$$(j!)^2 c_j^{N_j/2} \le j^{-2} \tag{3.13}$$

and

$$\left(\sum_{k=1}^{j-1} N_k\right) \max(1, \max\{\|\nabla \widetilde{P}(q)\| : q \in D_{j-1}\}) \le j^{-1} N_j \min(1, \{\|\nabla \widetilde{P}(q)\| : q \in D_j\}).$$
(3.14)

3.3.2 A family of measures indexed by \mathcal{J}

Proposition 3.4

- 1. For all $u \in \bigcup_{n\geq 0} \mathbb{N}^n_+$, the sequence of continuous functions $Y_n(\cdot, u)$ converges uniformly on \mathcal{J} , almost surely and in L^1 norm, to a positive limit $Y(\cdot, u)$.
- 2. With probability 1, for all $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}$, the mapping

$$\mu_{\varrho}([u]) = (\prod_{k=1}^{n} W_{\varrho, u_1 \cdots u_k}) Y(\varrho, u), \quad u \in \mathsf{T}_n.$$

defines a positive measure on ∂T .

3. With probability 1, for all $(\varrho, \varrho') \in \mathcal{J}^2$, the measures μ_{ϱ} and $\mu_{\varrho'}$ are absolutely continuous with respect to each other or mutually singular according to whether ϱ and ϱ' coincide ultimately or not.

The measures μ_{ϱ} will be used to approximate from below the Hausdorff dimensions of the sets $E_X(K)$ in the next section.

Lemma 3.1 [72] Let $(X_j)_{j\geq 1}$ be a sequence of centered independent real valued random variables. For every finite $I \subset \mathbb{N}_+$ and $p \in (1,2)$

$$\mathbb{E}\left(\left|\sum_{i\in I} X_i\right|^p\right) \le 2^{p-1} \sum_{i\in I} \mathbb{E}(|X_i|^p).$$

Lemma 3.2 Let $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}$ and $\beta \in (0,1]$. Define $Z_n(\beta,\varrho) = Y_n(\beta,\varrho) - Y_{n-1}(\beta,\varrho)$ for $n \geq 0$. For every $p \in (1,2)$ we have

$$\mathbb{E}(|Z_n(\beta,\varrho)|^p) \le (2\beta^{-1})^p \frac{\mathbb{E}(S(q_n)^p)}{\mathbb{E}(S(q_n))^p} \prod_{k=1}^{n-1} \beta^{1-p} \exp\left(\widetilde{P}(pq_k) - p\widetilde{P}(q_k)\right). \tag{3.15}$$

Proof Fix $p \in (1, 2]$. By using the branching property we can write

$$Z_n(\beta, \varrho) = \sum_{u \in T_{n-1}} \prod_{k=1}^{n-1} W_{\beta, u_1 \cdots u_k} W_{\varrho, u_1 \cdots u_k} \Big(\sum_{i=1}^{N(u)} W_{\beta, ui} W_{\varrho, ui} - 1 \Big).$$

Let $A_u = \sum_{i=1}^{N(u)} W_{\beta,ui} W_{\varrho,ui}$. By construction, the random variables $(A_u - 1)$, $u \in \mathsf{T}_{n-1}$, are centered and i.i.d., and independent of $\mathcal{F}_{\beta,n-1} \otimes \mathcal{F}_{n-1}$. Consequently, conditionally on $\mathcal{F}_{\beta,n-1} \otimes \mathcal{F}_{n-1}$, we can apply Lemma 3.1 to the family $\{A_u \prod_{k=1}^{n-1} W_{\beta,u_1\cdots u_k} W_{\varrho,u_1\cdots u_k}\}_{u \in T_{n-1}}$. Noticing that the A_u , $u \in T_{n-1}$, have the same distribution, this yields

$$\mathbb{E}(|Z_n(\beta,\varrho)|^p |\mathcal{F}_{n-1} \otimes \mathcal{F}_{\beta,n-1}) \leq 2^{p-1} \mathbb{E}(|A-1|^p) \sum_{u \in T_{n-1}} \prod_{k=1}^{n-1} W_{\beta,u_1 \cdots u_k}^p W_{\varrho,u_1 \cdots u_k}^p.$$

Since $\mathbb{E}(A) = 1$ and $A \geq 0$, convexity inequalities yield $\mathbb{E}(|A-1|^p) \leq 2\mathbb{E}(A^p)$. Moreover, since $0 \leq W_{\beta,i} \leq \beta^{-1}$, we have $A \leq \beta^{-1}S(q_n)/\mathbb{E}(S(q_n))$, and then $2^{p-1}\mathbb{E}(|A-1|^p) \leq (2\beta^{-1})^p \frac{\mathbb{E}(S(q_n)^p)}{\mathbb{E}(S(q_n))^p}$. Moreover, a recursive using of the branching property and the independence of the random vectors (N_u, X_{u1}, \ldots) and random variables $W_{\beta,u}$ used in the constructions yields, setting $W_{q_k,i} = \exp(\langle q_k | X_i \rangle)/\mathbb{E}(S(q_k))$:

$$\mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{u \in T_{n-1}} \prod_{k=1}^{n-1} W_{\beta, u_1 \cdots u_k}^p W_{\varrho, u_1 \cdots u_k}^p\Big) = \prod_{k=1}^{n-1} \mathbb{E}(W_{\beta}^p) \mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{i=1}^N W_{q_k, i}^p\Big)$$

$$= \prod_{k=1}^{n-1} \beta^{1-p} \frac{\mathbb{E}(S(pq_k))}{\mathbb{E}(S(q_k))^p} = \prod_{k=1}^{n-1} \beta^{1-p} \exp\big(\widetilde{P}(pq_k) - p\widetilde{P}(q_k)\big).$$

Collecting the previous estimates yields the conclusion.

Proof of Proposition 3.4. (1) Recall the definitions of the paragraph of section 3.3.1 in which the parameter set \mathcal{J} is defined.

Let us first assume that $u = \emptyset$. First observe that if $n \ge 1$, it is easily seen from its construction that $Y_n(\cdot) = Y_n(\cdot, \emptyset)$ is a continuous function, constant over the set of those ϱ sharing the same n first components.

For $n \geq 1$ and $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}$, we have $M_{j_n} + 1 \leq n \leq M_{j_n+1}$, and Lemma 3.2 applied with $p = p_{j_n+1}$ and $\beta = 1$ provides us with the inequality

$$||Y_{n}(\varrho) - Y_{n-1}(\varrho)||_{p_{j_{n}+1}}^{p_{j_{n}+1}} \leq 2^{p_{j_{n}+1}} \frac{\mathbb{E}(S(q_{n})^{p_{j_{n}+1}})}{\mathbb{E}(S(q_{n}))^{p_{j_{n}+1}}} \prod_{k=1}^{n-1} \exp\left(\widetilde{P}(p_{j_{n}+1}q_{k}) - p_{j_{n}+1}\widetilde{P}(q_{k})\right)$$

$$= 2^{p_{j_{n}+1}} \frac{\mathbb{E}(S(q_{n})^{p_{j_{n}+1}})}{\mathbb{E}(S(q_{n}))^{p_{j_{n}+1}}} \prod_{k=1}^{n-1} \exp\left(\varphi(p_{j_{n}+1}, q_{k})\right)$$

$$\leq 2^{p_{j_{n+1}}} s_{j_{n+1}}^{p_{j_{n+1}}} \prod_{k=1}^{n-1} \exp\left(\sup_{q \in D_{j_{n+1}}} \varphi(p_{j_{n+1}}, q)\right)$$
(since $\{q_k : 1 \leq k \leq n\} \subset D_{j_{n+1}}$)
$$\leq 2^{p_{j_{n+1}}} s_{j_{n+1}}^{p_{j_{n+1}}} \exp((n-1)p_{j_{n+1}}r_{j_{n+1}})$$
(due (3.9); this bound is independent of ϱ).

Notice that by the definition of \mathcal{J} , the cardinality of $\{\varrho_{|n} : \varrho \in \mathcal{J}\}$ is equal to that of $\prod_{j=1}^{j_n+1} D_j$, i.e. $(j_n+1)!$, and $Y_n(\varrho) - Y_{n-1}(\varrho)$ only depends on (q_1, \dots, q_n) . Consequently,

$$\|\sup_{\varrho\in\mathcal{J}}|Y_n(\varrho)-Y_{n-1}(\varrho)|\|_1 \leq \sum_{\{\varrho|_n:\varrho\in\mathcal{J}\}} \|Y_n(\varrho)-Y_{n-1}(\varrho)\|_{p_{j_{n+1}}} \leq 2(j_n+1)!s_{j_n+1}\exp((n-1)r_{j_n+1}).$$

We deduce from this that

$$\sum_{n\geq 1} \|\sup_{\varrho\in\mathcal{J}} |Y_n(\varrho) - Y_{n-1}(\varrho)|\|_1 \leq \sum_{j\geq 0} \sum_{M_j+1\leq n\leq M_{j+1}} 2(j+1)! s_{j+1} \exp((n-1)r_{j+1})
\leq \sum_{j\geq 0} 2(j+1)! s_{j+1} \frac{\exp(M_j r_{j+1})}{1 - \exp(r_{j+1})}
\leq \frac{2s_1}{1 - \exp(r_1)} + \sum_{j\geq 1} 2(j+1)! s_{j+1} \frac{\exp(N_j r_{j+1})}{1 - \exp(r_{j+1})}
\leq \frac{2s_1}{1 - \exp(r_1)} + 2\sum_{j\geq 1} j^{-2} < \infty,$$

where we have used (3.10). The convergence of the above series gives the desired uniform convergence, almost surely and in L^1 norm, of Y_n to a function Y.

Let us show that Y does not vanish on \mathcal{J} almost surely. For each $n \geq 1$ let $\mathcal{J}_n = \{\varrho_{|n} : \varrho \in \mathcal{J}\}$, and for $\gamma = (\gamma_1, \ldots, \gamma_n) \in \mathcal{J}_n$ define the event $E_{\gamma} = \{\omega \in \Omega : \exists \varrho \in \mathcal{J}, Y(\varrho) = 0, \varrho_{|n} = \gamma\}$. Let $E = \{\omega \in \Omega : \exists \varrho \in \mathcal{J}, Y(\varrho) = 0\}$. Since the functions Y_n are almost surely positive, this event is a tail event, and it has probability 0 or 1. The same property holds for the events E_{γ} , $\gamma \in \bigcup_{n \geq 1} \mathcal{J}_n$.

Suppose that E has probability 1. Since $E = \bigcup_{\varrho_1 \in \mathcal{J}_1} E_{\gamma_1}$, necessarily, there exists $\gamma_1 \in \mathcal{J}_1$ such that $\mathbb{P}(E_{\gamma_1}) > 0$, and so $\mathbb{P}(E_{\gamma_1}) = 1$. Iterating this remark we can build an infinite deterministic sequence $\gamma = (\gamma_k)_{k \geq 1} \in \mathcal{J}$ such that $\mathbb{P}(E_{(\gamma_1, \dots, \gamma_n)}) = 1$ for all $n \geq 1$. This means that almost surely, for all $n \geq 1$, there exists $\varrho^{(n)} \in \mathcal{J}$ such that $\varrho^{(n)}_{|n|} = (\gamma_1, \dots, \gamma_n)$ and $Y(\varrho^{(n)}) = 0$. But $\varrho^{(n)}_{|n|} = (\gamma_1, \dots, \gamma_n)$ implies that $\varrho^{(n)}$ converges to γ . Hence, by continuity of Y at γ , we get $Y(\gamma) = 0$ almost surely. However, a consequence of our convergence result for Y_n is that the martingale $Y_n(\gamma)$ converges in L^1 to $Y(\gamma)$, so that $\mathbb{E}(Y(\gamma)) = 1$. This is a contradiction. Thus $\mathbb{P}(E) = 0$.

Now let $u \in \bigcup_{n \geq 1} \mathbb{N}_+^n$. By using the same calculations as above, for all $n \geq 1$ we get

$$\|\sup_{\varrho\in\mathcal{J}}|Y_n(\varrho,u)-Y_{n-1}(\varrho,u)|\|_1 \le 2(j_{|u|+n}+1)!s_{j_{|u|+n}+1}\exp((n-1)r_{j_{|u|+n}+1}).$$

Thus

$$\sum_{n>1} \|\sup_{\varrho \in \mathcal{I}} |Y_n(\varrho, u) - Y_{n-1}(\varrho, u)|\|_1$$

$$\leq \sum_{n=1}^{M_{j_{|u|}+1}-|u|} 2(j_{|u|}+1)! s_{j_{|u|}+1} \exp((n-1)r_{j_{|u|}+1})$$

$$+ \sum_{j\geq j_{|u|}+1} \sum_{M_{j}+1\leq |u|+n\leq M_{j+1}} 2(j+1)! s_{j+1} \exp((n-1)r_{j+1})$$

$$\leq \sum_{j_{|u|}\leq j\leq j_{|u|}+1} \frac{2(j+1)! s_{j+1}}{1-\exp(r_{j+1})} + \sum_{j\geq j_{|u|}+2} 2(j+1)! s_{j+1} \frac{\exp((M_{j}-|u|)r_{j+1})}{1-\exp(r_{j+1})}.$$

Now, since $M_{j_{|u|}} + 1 \le |u| \le M_{j_{|u|}+1}$, for $j \ge j_{|u|} + 2$ we have and $M_j - |u| \ge N_j$ and

$$\sum_{n\geq 1} \|\sup_{\varrho\in\mathcal{J}} |Y_n(\varrho, u) - Y_{n-1}(\varrho, u)|\|_1$$

$$\leq \sum_{j_{|u|}\leq j\leq j_{|u|}+1} \frac{2(j+1)!s_{j+1}}{1 - \exp(r_{j+1})} + \sum_{j\geq j_{|u|}+2} 2(j+1)!s_{j+1} \frac{\exp(N_j r_{j+1})}{1 - \exp(r_{j+1})}$$

$$\leq 2C_0 \exp(N_{j_{|u|}} \gamma_{j_{|u|}+1}^2 m_{j_{|u|}+1}) + 2 \sum_{j\geq j_{|u|}+2} j^{-2}, \tag{3.16}$$

where we have used (3.10) and (3.11). This yields the desired convergence to a limit $Y(\cdot, u)$. Moreover, since $\bigcup_{k\geq 0} \mathbb{N}_+^k$ is countable, the convergence holds almost surely, simultaneously for all u. Then the proof finishes as for $u=\emptyset$.

Let us put the previous upper bound in a form that will be useful. Let $\epsilon_k = \gamma_{j_k+1}^2 m_{j_k+1}$ for all $k \geq 0$. It follows from the above calculations, the fact that $Y_0(\cdot, u) = 1$ for all $u \in \bigcup_{k \geq 0} \mathbb{N}_+^k$, and the fact that $|u| \geq N_{j_{|u|}}$ that there exists a constant $C_{\mathcal{J}}$ such that:

$$\|\sup_{\varrho \in \mathcal{J}} Y(\varrho, u)\|_{1} \le C_{\mathcal{J}} \exp(\epsilon_{|u|} N_{j_{|u|}}) \le C_{\mathcal{J}} \exp(\epsilon_{|u|} |u|) \quad (\forall \ u \in \bigcup_{k>0} \mathbb{N}_{+}^{k}). \tag{3.17}$$

Remark 3.1 Let K be a compact subset of J containing the unique element of D_1 . Then, it is not difficult to see that there exists $p_K \in (1,2)$ such that $\sup_{j\geq 1} \sup_{q\in D_j\cap K} \varphi(p_K,q) < 0$ and $\sup_{j\geq 1} \sup_{q\in D_j\cap K} \frac{\|S(q)\|_{p_K}}{\|S(q)\|_1} < \infty$. Then it follows from the previous calculations that if we define $\mathcal{J}(K) = \{\varrho \in \mathcal{J} : \forall k \geq 1, q_k \in K\}$, then

$$\|\sup_{\varrho \in \mathcal{J}(K)} Y(\varrho, u)\|_{p_K} = O((j_{|u|} + 2)!).$$

- (2) This is a direct consequence of the branching property.
- (3) Postponed to Section 3.3.5.

3.3.3 Lower bounds for the Hausdorff dimensions of the measures $\{\mu_{\varrho}\}_{\varrho\in\mathcal{J}}$

The estimation of the Hausdorff dimensions of the measures μ_{ϱ} , $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}$, will use the second part of the next proposition, together with a uniform version of the percolation-covering argument introduced by Kahane in [47, 46] in order to remove a technical

assumption made in [45] to estimate the Hausdorff dimension of Mandelbrot measures on the boundary of a homogeneous tree.

Proposition 3.5 Let $\beta \in (0,1]$ such that $\beta \mathbb{E}(N) > 1$. Conditionally on non extinction of $(\mathsf{T}_{\beta,n}(u))_{n\geq 1}$, for all $N\geq 1$ and $\epsilon\in\mathbb{Q}_+^*$,

- 1. the sequence of continuous functions $Y_n(\cdot, \beta)$ converges uniformly, almost surely and in L^1 norm, to a positive limit $Y(\beta, \cdot)$ on $\mathcal{J}_{\beta,L,\epsilon}$.
- 2. the sequence of continuous functions

$$\varrho \mapsto \widetilde{Y}_n(\beta, \varrho) = \sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_n} (\prod_{k=1}^n W_{\beta, u_1 \cdots u_k}) \mu_{\varrho}([u])$$

converges uniformly, almost surely and in L^1 -norm, towards $Y(\beta, \cdot)$ on $\mathcal{J}_{\beta,L,\epsilon}$.

Proof (1) Let $L \ge 1$ and $\epsilon > 0$. For $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\beta,L,\epsilon}$ and $n \ge 1$, Lemma 3.2 applied with $p = p_{j_n+1}$ provides us with the inequality

$$||Y_n(\beta, \varrho) - Y_{n-1}(\beta, \varrho)||_{p_{j_n+1}}^{p_{j_n+1}}$$

$$\leq (2\beta^{-1})^{p_{j_n+1}} \frac{\mathbb{E}(S(q_n)^{p_{j_n+1}})}{\mathbb{E}(S(q_n))^{p_{j_n+1}}} \prod_{k=1}^{n-1} \beta^{1-p_{j_n+1}} \exp\left(\widetilde{P}(p_{j_n+1}q_k) - p_{j_n+1}\widetilde{P}(q_k)\right).$$

Let $q \in D_{j_n+1}$ and set $g : \lambda \in \mathbb{R} \mapsto \widetilde{P}(\lambda q)$. For $p \in [1,2]$ we have

$$g(p) = g(1) + (p-1)g'(1) + (p-1)^{2} \int_{0}^{1} (1-t)g''(1+t(p-1)) dt,$$

with

$$g''(1+t(p-1)) = q^t H(q+t(p-1)q)q \le \sup_{q \in D_{j_n+1}} q^t H(q+t(p-1)q)q \le \widetilde{m}_{j_n+1},$$

where $(\widetilde{m}_j)_{j\geq 1}$ is defined in (3.6). Let $\eta_j = 2(p_j - 1)\widetilde{m}_j$ for $j \geq 1$. By construction of $(p_j)_{j\geq 1}$ we have $\lim_{j\to\infty} \eta_j = 0$. Specifying $p = p_{j_n+1}$ we have now

$$\widetilde{P}(p_{j_{n}+1}q) - p_{j_{n}+1}\widetilde{P}(q) = g(p) - pg(1)$$

$$\leq (1 - p_{j_{n}+1})(g(1) - g'(1)) + \eta_{j_{n}+1}(p_{j_{n}+1} - 1)$$

$$= (1 - p_{j_{n}+1})\widetilde{P}^{*}(\nabla \widetilde{P}(q)) + \eta_{j_{n}+1}(p_{j_{n}+1} - 1).$$

We can insert this upper bound in our estimation of $||Y_n(\beta, \varrho) - Y_{n-1}(\beta, \varrho)||_{p_{j_n}+1}^{p_{j_n}+1}$ and get, remembering that $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\beta,L,\epsilon}$, for $n \geq L+1$

$$||Y_{n}(\beta,\varrho) - Y_{n-1}(\beta,\varrho)||_{p_{j_{n}+1}}^{p_{j_{n}+1}}$$

$$\leq (2\beta^{-1})^{p_{j_{n}+1}} s_{j_{n}+1}^{p_{j_{n}+1}} \exp\left((1-p_{j_{n}+1}) \sum_{k=1}^{n-1} \left(\log(\beta) + \widetilde{P}^{*}(\nabla \widetilde{P}(q_{k})) - \eta_{j_{n}+1}\right)\right)$$

$$\leq (2\beta^{-1})^{p_{j_{n}+1}} s_{j_{n}+1}^{p_{j_{n}+1}} \exp\left((n-1)(1-p_{j_{n}+1})(\epsilon-\eta_{j_{n}+1})\right).$$

Let $j(\epsilon) = \min\{j \ge \lfloor \epsilon^{-1} \rfloor + 1 : \eta_j \le \epsilon/2\}$ and $n_{\epsilon} = \min\{n \ge L + 1 : j_{n+1} \ge j(\epsilon)\}$. For $n \ge n_{\epsilon}$ we have, remembering (3.9)

$$||Y_{n}(\beta, \varrho) - Y_{n-1}(\beta, \varrho)||_{p_{j_{n}+1}}^{p_{j_{n}+1}}$$

$$\leq (2\beta^{-1})^{p_{j_{n}+1}} s_{j_{n}+1}^{p_{j_{n}+1}} \exp\left((n-1)(1-p_{j_{n}+1})\epsilon/2\right)$$

$$\leq (2\beta^{-1})^{p_{j_{n}+1}} s_{j_{n}+1}^{p_{j_{n}+1}} \exp\left((n-1)(1-p_{j_{n}+1})/2(j_{n}+1)\right)$$

$$= (2\beta^{-1})^{p_{j_{n}+1}} s_{j_{n}+1}^{p_{j_{n}+1}} \exp\left((n-1)p_{j_{n}+1}r_{j_{n}+1}\right)$$

Consequently, using the same inequalities as in the proof of Proposition 3.4 we get

$$\sum_{n \geq n_{\epsilon}} \| \sup_{\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\beta,L,\epsilon}} |Y_{n}(\beta,\varrho) - Y_{n-1}(\beta,\varrho)| \|_{1} \leq \sum_{j \geq j(\epsilon)} \sum_{M_{j}+1 \leq n \leq M_{j+1}} 2(j+1)! s_{j+1} \exp((n-1)r_{j+1})
\leq \sum_{j \geq 0} 2\beta^{-1}(j+1)! s_{j+1} \frac{\exp(M_{j}r_{j+1})}{1 - \exp(r_{j+1})}
\leq \frac{2\beta^{-1}s_{1}}{1 - \exp(r_{1})} + \sum_{j \geq 1} 2\beta^{-1}(j+1)! s_{j+1} \frac{\exp(N_{j}r_{j+1})}{1 - \exp(r_{j})}
\leq \frac{2\beta^{-1}s_{1}}{1 - \exp(r_{1})} + 2\beta^{-1} \sum_{j \geq 1} j^{-2} < \infty.$$

This yields the conclusion on uniform convergence. The fact that the limit $Y(\beta, \cdot)$ does not vanish almost surely, conditionally on non extinction of $(\mathsf{T}_{\beta,n})_{n\geq 1}$, follows the same lines as in the study of $Y(\cdot)$, combined with the fact that for a fixed $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\beta,L,\epsilon}$, the probability that the limit of $Y_n(\beta,\varrho)$ be 0 equals that of the extinction of $(\mathsf{T}_{\beta,n})_{n\geq 1}$. This comes from the fact that conditionally on non extinction, the event $\{Y(\beta,\varrho)=0\}$ is asymptotic so has probability 0 or 1, and it has probability 0 since the convergence of $Y_n(\beta,\varrho)$ to $Y(\beta,\varrho)$ holds in L^1 .

Thus, we have the desired result for a given couple (L, ϵ) ; but it holds simultaneously for all $L \geq 1$ and $\epsilon \in \mathbb{Q}_+^*$ since $\mathbb{N}_+ \times \mathbb{Q}_+^*$ is countable.

(2) Here we develop, in the context of the boundary of a supercritical Galton-Watson tree, a uniform version of the argument used by Kahane in [46] on homogeneous trees, and written in complete rigor in [75] and in [32] (for general multiplicative chaos). Our uniform approach can be generalized to uncountable families of multiplicative chaos on general σ -compact sets.

Fix $L \geq 1$ and $\epsilon > 0$. Denote by E the separable Banach space of the real valued continuous functions over the compact set $\mathcal{J}_{\beta,L,\epsilon}$ endowed with the supremum norm $\|\cdot\|_{\infty}$.

For $n \geq m \geq 1$ and $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\beta,L,\epsilon}$ let

$$Z_{m,n}(\varrho) = \sum_{u \in T_m} Y_{n-m}(\varrho, u) \prod_{k=1}^m W_{\beta, u_{|k}} W_{\varrho, u_{|k}}.$$

Notice that $Z_{n,n}(\varrho) = Y_n(\beta,\varrho)$. Moreover, since $Y_n(\beta,\cdot)$ converges almost surely and in L^1 norm to $Y(\beta,\cdot)$ as $n \to \infty$, $Y_n(\beta,\cdot)$ belongs to $L_E^1 = L_E^1(\Omega_\beta \times \Omega, \mathcal{A}_\beta \times \mathcal{A}, \mathbb{P}_\beta \times \mathbb{P})$ (where we use the notations of [61, Section V-2]), so that the continuous random function $\mathbb{E}(Z_{n,n}(\varrho)|\mathcal{F}_{\beta,m}\otimes\mathcal{F}_n)$ is well defined by [61, Proposition V-2-5]; also, for any

fixed $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\beta,L,\epsilon}$, we can deduce from the definitions and the independence assumptions that

$$Z_{m,n}(\varrho) = \mathbb{E}(Z_{n,n}(\varrho)|\mathcal{F}_{\beta,m}\otimes\mathcal{F}_n)$$

almost surely. By [61, Proposition V-2-5] again, since $g \in E \mapsto g(\varrho)$ is a continuous linear form over E, we thus have

$$Z_{m,n}(\varrho) = \mathbb{E}(Z_{n,n}(\cdot)|\mathcal{F}_{\beta,m}\otimes\mathcal{F}_n)(\varrho)$$

almost surely. By considering a dense countable set of ϱ in $\mathcal{J}_{\beta,L,\epsilon}$, we can conclude that the random continuous functions $Z_{m,n}(\cdot)$ and $\mathbb{E}(Z_{n,n}(\cdot)|\mathcal{F}_{\beta,m}\otimes\mathcal{F}_n)$ are equal almost surely.

Similarly, since for each $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\beta,L,\epsilon}$ the martingale $(Y_n(\beta,\varrho), \mathcal{F}_{\beta,n} \otimes \mathcal{F}_n)$ converges to $Y(\beta,\varrho)$ almost surely and in L^1 , and $Y(\beta,\cdot) \in L^1_E$, by using [61, Proposition V-2-5] again we can get

$$Z_{n,n}(\cdot) = \mathbb{E}(Y(\beta, \cdot) | \mathcal{F}_{\beta,n} \otimes \mathcal{F}_n), \text{ hence } Z_{m,n}(\cdot) = \mathbb{E}(Y(\beta, \cdot) | \mathcal{F}_{\beta,m} \otimes \mathcal{F}_n),$$
 (3.18)

almost surely. Moreover, it follows from Proposition 3.4(1) and the definition of $\mu_{\varrho}([u])$ that $Z_{m,n}(\cdot)$ converges almost surely uniformly and in L^1 norm, as $n \to \infty$, to $\widetilde{Y}_m(\beta, \cdot)$. This and (3.18) yield, using [61, Proposition V-2-6],

$$\widetilde{Y}_m(\beta,\cdot) = \lim_{n \to \infty} Z_{m,n}(\cdot) = \mathbb{E}(Y(\beta,\cdot)|\mathcal{F}_{\beta,m} \otimes \sigma(\bigcup_{n \ge 1} \mathcal{F}_n)),$$

and finally

$$\lim_{m\to\infty}\widetilde{Y}_m(\beta,\cdot)=\mathbb{E}\big(Y(\beta,\cdot)|\sigma(\bigcup_{m\geq 1}\mathcal{F}_{\beta,m})\otimes\sigma(\bigcup_{n\geq 1}\mathcal{F}_n)\big)=Y(\beta,\cdot).$$

almost surely (since by construction $Y(\beta, \cdot)$ is $\sigma(\bigcup_{m\geq 1} \mathcal{F}_{\beta,m}) \otimes \sigma(\bigcup_{n\geq 1} \mathcal{F}_n)$ -measurable), where the convergences hold in the uniform norm.

Proposition 3.6 With probability 1, for all $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}$,

$$\underline{\dim}(\mu_{\varrho}) \ge \liminf_{n \to \infty} n^{-1} \sum_{k=1}^{n} \widetilde{P}^{*}(\nabla \widetilde{P}(q_{k})).$$

Proof Let $\beta \in (0,1]$ such that $\beta \mathbb{E}(N) > 1$. Let $L \geq 1$ and $\epsilon \in \mathbb{Q}_+^*$.

For every $t \in \partial T$ and $\omega_{\beta} \in \Omega_{\beta}$ set

$$Q_{\beta,n}(t,\omega_{\beta}) = \prod_{k=1}^{n} W_{\beta,t_{|k}},$$

so that for $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\beta,L,\epsilon}$, $\widetilde{Y}_n(\beta,\varrho)$ is the total mass of the measure $Q_{\beta,n}(t,\omega_\beta) \cdot d\mu_\varrho^\omega(t)$.

Now, Proposition 3.5 claims that there exists a measurable subset A of $\Omega \times \Omega_{\beta}$ of full probability in the set of those $(\omega, \omega_{\beta},)$ such that $(\mathsf{T}_{\beta,n})_{n\geq 1}$ survives such that for all $(\omega, \omega_{\beta}) \in A$, for all $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\beta,L,\epsilon}$, $\widetilde{Y}_n(\beta, \varrho)$ does not converge to 0. Moreover, since the branching number of the tree T is \mathbb{P} -almost surely equal to the constant $\mathbb{E}(N)$ and $\beta \mathbb{E}(N) > 1$, conditionally on T, the \mathbb{P}_{β} -probability of non extinction of

 $(T_{\beta,n})_{n\geq 1}$ is positive ([57, Th. 6.2]). Thus, the projection of A to Ω has \mathbb{P} -probability 1, and there exists a measurable subset $\Omega(\beta, L, \epsilon)$ of Ω , such that $\mathbb{P}(\Omega(\beta, L, \epsilon)) = 1$ and for all $\omega \in \Omega(\beta, L, \epsilon)$, there exists $\Omega_{\beta}^{\omega} \subset \Omega_{\beta}$ of positive probability such that for all $\omega \in \Omega(\beta, L, \epsilon)$, for all $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\beta,L,\epsilon}$, for all $\omega_{\beta} \in \Omega_{\beta}^{\omega}$, $\widetilde{Y}_{n}(\beta, \varrho)$ does not converge to 0. In terms of the multiplicative chaos theory developed in [47], this means, that for all $\omega \in \Omega(\beta, L, \epsilon)$ and $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\beta,L,\epsilon}$, the set of those ω_{β} such that the multiplicative chaos $(Q_{\beta,n}(\cdot,\omega))_{n\geq 1}$ has not killed the measure μ_{ϱ} on the compact set ∂T has a positive \mathbb{P}_{β} -probability. Now, the good property of $(Q_{\beta,n}(\cdot,\omega))_{n\geq 1}$ is that $\mathbb{E}_{\beta}(\sup_{t\in B}(Q_{\beta,n}(t))^h) = e^{n(1-h)\log(\beta)} = (|B|)^{-(1-h)\log(\beta)}$ for any $h \in (0,1)$ and any ball B of generation n in ∂T , where |B| stands for the diameter of B and \mathbb{E}_{β} stands for the expecttion with respect to \mathbb{P}_{β} . Thus, we can apply Theorem 3 of [47] and claim that for all $\omega \in \Omega(\beta, L, \epsilon)$ and all $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\beta,L,\epsilon}$, the measure μ_{ϱ} is not carried by a Borel set of Hausdorff dimension less than $-\log(\beta)$.

Let $\Omega' = \bigcap_{\beta \in (\mathbb{E}(N)^{-1},1] \cap \mathbb{Q}_+^*, L \geq 1, \epsilon \in \mathbb{Q}^*} \Omega(\beta, L, \epsilon)$. This set is of \mathbb{P} -probability 1. Let $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}$. If $D := \liminf_{n \to \infty} n^{-1} \sum_{k=1}^n \widetilde{P}^*(\nabla \widetilde{P}(q_k)) = 0$, then it is clear that $\underline{\dim}(\mu_{\varrho}) \geq D$. Otherwise, by (3.4), there exists a sequence of points $(\beta_n, L_n, \epsilon_n) \in (\mathbb{E}(N)^{-1}, 1] \times \mathbb{N}_+ \times \mathbb{Q}_+^*$ such that $D \geq -\log(\beta_n) + \epsilon_n/2$ for all $n \geq 1$, $\lim_{n \to \infty} -\log(\beta_n) = D$, $\lim_{n \to \infty} \epsilon_n = 0$, and $\varrho \in \bigcap_{n \geq 1} \mathcal{J}_{\beta_n, L_n, \epsilon_n}$. Consequently, the previous paragraph implies that for all $\omega \in \Omega'$, $\underline{\dim}(\mu_{\varrho}^{\omega}) \geq \limsup_{n \to \infty} -\log(\beta_n) = D$.

3.3.4 Lower bounds for the Hausdorff dimensions of the set $E_X(K)$

The sharp lower bound estimates for the Hausdorff dimensions of the set $E_X(K)$ are direct consequences of Proposition 3.6 and the following last two propositions.

Proposition 3.7 With probability 1, for all $\varrho = (q_k)_{k \geq 1} \in \mathcal{J}$, for μ_{ϱ} -almost all $t \in \partial \mathsf{T}$ we have

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} n^{-1} \Big(S_n X(t) - \sum_{k=1}^n \nabla \widetilde{P}(q_k) \Big) = 0.$$

Proof Let v a be vector of the canonical basis \mathcal{B} of \mathbb{R}^d . For $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}$, $n \geq 1$ and $\epsilon > 0$, we set :

$$E_{\varrho,n,\epsilon}^{1}(v) = \left\{ t \in \partial \mathsf{T} : \left\langle v \middle| S_{n}X(t) - \sum_{k=1}^{n} \nabla \widetilde{P}(q_{k}) \right\rangle \ge n\epsilon \right\}$$

$$E_{\varrho,n,\epsilon}^{-1}(v) = \left\{ t \in \partial \mathsf{T} : \left\langle v \middle| S_{n}X(t) - \sum_{k=1}^{n} \nabla \widetilde{P}(q_{k}) \right\rangle \le -n\epsilon \right\}$$

Suppose we have shown that for all $\epsilon > 0$, $\lambda \in \{-1,1\}$ and $v \in \mathcal{B}$ we have

$$\mathbb{E}\Big(\sup_{\varrho\in\mathcal{I}}\sum_{n\geq1}\mu_{\varrho}(E_{\varrho,n,\epsilon}^{\lambda}(v))\Big)<\infty. \tag{3.19}$$

Then, with probability 1, for all $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}$, $\lambda \in \{-1,1\}$, $\epsilon \in \mathbb{Q}_+^*$ and $v \in \mathcal{B}$, $\sum_{n\geq 1} \mu_{\varrho}(E_{\varrho,n,\epsilon}^{\lambda}(v)) < \infty$, consequently, by the Borel-Cantelli lemma, for μ_{ϱ} -almost every

t, for all $v \in \mathcal{B}$, we have

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \left\langle v \middle| n^{-1} \Big(S_n X(t) - \sum_{k=1}^n \nabla \widetilde{P}(q_k) \Big) \right\rangle = 0,$$

which yields the desired result.

Now we prove (3.19) when $\lambda = 1$ (the case $\lambda = -1$ is similar). Let $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}$. For every $\gamma > 0$ have

$$\mu_{\varrho}(E_{\varrho,n,\epsilon}^1) \leq \sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_n} \mu_{\varrho}([u]) \prod_{k=1}^n \exp\left(\gamma \langle v | X_{u_{|k}} - \gamma \langle v | \nabla \widetilde{P}(q_k) \rangle - \gamma \epsilon\right) = f_{n,\gamma}(\varrho),$$

and due to the definition of μ_{ϱ} , $f_{n,\gamma}(\varrho)$ can be written

$$f_{n,\gamma}(\varrho) = \sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_n} Y(\varrho, u) \prod_{k=1}^n \exp\left(\langle q_k + \gamma v | X_{u_{|k}} \rangle - \widetilde{P}(q_k) - \langle \gamma v | \nabla \widetilde{P}(q_k) \rangle - \gamma \epsilon\right).$$

We have

$$\sup_{\varrho \in \mathcal{J}} f_{n,\gamma}(\varrho) \le \sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_n} \sup_{\varrho \in \mathcal{J}} Y(\varrho, u) \sup_{\varrho_{\mid n}: \varrho \in \mathcal{J}} \prod_{k=1}^n \exp\left(\langle q_k + \gamma v | X_{u_{\mid k}} \rangle - \widetilde{P}(q_k) - \langle \gamma v | \nabla \widetilde{P}(q_k) \rangle - \gamma \epsilon\right).$$

Consequently, since $\mathbb{E}(\sup_{\varrho \in \mathcal{J}} Y(\varrho, u)) \leq C_{\mathcal{J}} \exp(\epsilon_{|u|}|u|)$ by (3.17), we have (taking into account the independences)

$$\mathbb{E}(\sup_{\varrho \in \mathcal{J}} f_{n,\gamma}(\varrho))$$

$$\leq C_{\mathcal{J}} \exp(n\epsilon_{n}) \mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_{n}} \sup_{\varrho_{\mid n}: \varrho \in \mathcal{J}} \prod_{k=1}^{n} \exp\left(\langle q_{k} + \gamma v | X_{u_{\mid k}} \rangle - \widetilde{P}(q_{k}) - \langle \gamma v | \nabla \widetilde{P}(q_{k}) \rangle - \gamma \epsilon\right)\right)$$

$$\leq C_{\mathcal{J}} \exp(n\epsilon_{n}) \mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_{n}} \sum_{\varrho_{\mid n}: \varrho \in \mathcal{J}} \prod_{k=1}^{n} \exp\left(\langle q_{k} + \gamma v | X_{u_{\mid k}} \rangle - \widetilde{P}(q_{k}) - \langle \gamma v | \nabla \widetilde{P}(q_{k}) \rangle - \gamma \epsilon\right)\right)$$

$$= C_{\mathcal{J}} \exp(n\epsilon_{n}) \sum_{\varrho_{\mid n}: \varrho \in \mathcal{J}} \prod_{k=1}^{n} \exp\left(\widetilde{P}(q_{k} + \gamma v) - \widetilde{P}(q_{k}) - \langle \gamma v | \nabla \widetilde{P}(q_{k}) \rangle - \gamma \epsilon\right).$$

For each $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}$, we have $q_k \in D_{j_n+1}$ for all $1 \leq k \leq n$. Thus, writing for each $1 \leq k \leq n$ the Taylor expansion with integral rest of order 2 of $\gamma \mapsto \widetilde{P}(q_k + \gamma v) - \widetilde{P}(q_k) - \langle \gamma v | \nabla \widetilde{P}(q_k) \rangle$ at 0, taking $\gamma = \gamma_{j_n+1}$, and using (3.5) we get

$$\sum_{k=1}^{n} \widetilde{P}(q_k + \gamma v) - \widetilde{P}(q_k) - \langle \gamma v | \nabla \widetilde{P}(q_k) \rangle \le n \gamma_{j_n+1}^2 m_{j_n+1}$$

uniformly in $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}$. Consequently, using that $\epsilon_n = 2\gamma_{j_n+1}^2 m_{j_n+1}$ and $\operatorname{card}(\{\varrho_{|n} : \varrho \in \mathcal{J}\}) = (j_n + 1)!$, we get

$$\mathbb{E}(\sup_{\varrho \in \mathcal{J}} f_{n,\varrho,\gamma_{j_n+1}}) \le C_{\mathcal{J}}(j_n+1)! \exp\left((-n\gamma_{j_n+1}(\epsilon-3\gamma_{j_n+1}m_{j_n+1})\right).$$

Now we use $(3.12): (j_n+1)! \le \exp(N_{j_n}^{1/3}) \le \exp(n^{1/3})$ and $\gamma_{j_n+1} \ge N_{j_n}^{-1/2} \ge n^{-1/2}$. Thus

$$\mathbb{E}\big(\sup_{\varrho\in\mathcal{I}}\mu_{\varrho}(E_{\varrho,n,\epsilon}^{1}(v))\big) \leq \mathbb{E}(\sup_{\varrho\in\mathcal{I}}f_{n,\varrho,\gamma_{j_{n}+1}}) \leq C_{\mathcal{I}}\exp(n^{1/3})\exp\big(-n^{1/2}(\epsilon-3\gamma_{j_{n}+1}m_{j_{n}+1})\big).$$

Since $\gamma_{j_n+1}m_{j_n+1}$ tends to 0 as n tends to ∞ , we get $\sum_{n\geq 1} \mathbb{E}\left(\sup_{\varrho\in\mathcal{J}}\mu_{\varrho}(E^1_{\varrho,n,\epsilon}(v))\right) < \infty$, as desired.

Proposition 3.8 For every compact connected subset K of I there exists $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}$ such that

$$\left\{ \bigcap_{N \ge 1} \overline{\left\{ n^{-1} \sum_{k=1}^{n} \nabla \widetilde{P}(q_k) : n \ge N \right\}} = K \\
\lim \inf_{n \to \infty} n^{-1} \sum_{k=1}^{n} \widetilde{P}^*(\nabla \widetilde{P}(q_k)) \ge \inf \left\{ \widetilde{P}^*(\alpha) : \alpha \in K \right\}$$

Proof For every integer $m \geq 1$, let $B(\alpha_{m,\ell}, 1/m)_{1 \leq \ell \leq L_m}$ be a finite covering of K by balls centered on K, with $L_m \geq 2$. Since K is connected, without loss of generality we can assume that $B(\alpha_{m,\ell}, 1/m) \cap B(\alpha_{m,\ell+1}, 1/m) \neq \emptyset$ for all $1 \leq \ell \leq L_m - 1$, and $B(\alpha_{m+1,1}, 1/(m+1)) \cap B(\alpha_{m,L_m}, 1/m) \neq \emptyset$.

Now, applying Corollary 3.1, for each $\alpha_{m,\ell}$ let $q_{m,\ell} \in D$ such that $\|\nabla \widetilde{P}(q_{m,\ell}) - \alpha_{m,\ell}\| \leq 1/m$ and $|\widetilde{P}^*(\nabla \widetilde{P}(q_{m,\ell})) - \widetilde{P}^*(\alpha_{m,\ell})| \leq 1/m$. Let $j_{1,1} = \min\{j \geq 1 : q_{1,1} \in D_j\}$. Then for each $\alpha_{m,\ell}$, $1 \leq L_m - 1$, let $j_{m,\ell+1} = \min\{j > j_{m,\ell} : q_{m,\ell+1} \in D_j\}$, and let $j_{m+1,1} = \min\{j > j_{m,L_m} : q_{m+1,1} \in D_j\}$.

We build ϱ as follows. We pick $q \in D_1$ and let q_k be equal to q for $1 \le k \le M_{j_{1,1}-1}$. Then, we let $q_k = q_{1,j_{1,1}}$ for $k \in [M_{j_{1,1}-1} + 1, M_{j_{1,2}-1}]$, and so on recursively $q_k = q_{m,\ell}$ for $k \in [M_{j_{m,\ell}-1} + 1, M_{j_{m,\ell+1}-1}]$ if $1 \le \ell \le L_m - 1$ and $q_k = q_{m,L_m}$ for $k \in [M_{j_{m,L_m}-1} + 1, M_{j_{m+1,1}-1}]$.

Now let $n \ge M_{j_{2,1}} + 1$. There is an integer $m_n \ge 2$ such that either $n \in [M_{j_{m_n,\ell_n-1}} + 1, M_{j_{m_n,\ell_n+1}-1}]$ for some $1 \le \ell_n \le L_{m_n} - 1$ or $n \in [M_{j_{m_n,L_{m_n}-1}} + 1, M_{j_{m_n+1,1}-1}]$.

In the first case, let us write $\sum_{k=1}^{n} \nabla \widetilde{P}(q_k) = S_1 + S_2 + S_3$, where

$$S_1 = \sum_{k=1}^{M_{j_{m_n,\ell_n}-2}} \nabla \widetilde{P}(q_k), \ S_2 = \sum_{k=M_{j_{m_n,\ell_n}-2}+1}^{M_{j_{m_n,\ell_n}-1}} \nabla \widetilde{P}(q_k), \ S_3 = \sum_{k=M_{j_{m_n,\ell_n}-1}+1}^{n} \nabla \widetilde{P}(q_k).$$

We have $S_2 = (M_{j_{m_n,\ell_n-1}} - M_{j_{m_n,\ell_n-2}})\nabla \widetilde{P}(q)$, where $q = q_{m_n,\ell_n-1}$ if $\ell_n \geq 2$ and $q = q_{m_n-1,L_{m_n-1}}$ otherwise, so by construction of $\alpha_{m,\ell}$ and $q_{m,\ell}$, we have $||S_2 - (M_{j_{m_n,\ell_n-1}} - M_{j_{m_n,\ell_n-2}})\alpha_1|| \leq (M_{j_{m_n,\ell_n-1}} - M_{j_{m_n,\ell_n-2}})/(m_n - 1)$, where $\alpha_1 = \alpha_{m_n,\ell_{n-1}}$ if $\ell_n \geq 2$ and $\alpha_1 = \alpha_{m_n-1,L_{m_n-1}}$ otherwise. Also, we have $S_3 = (n - M_{j_{m_n,\ell_n-1}})\nabla \widetilde{P}(q)$ with $q = q_{m_n,\ell_n}$, so $||S_3 - (n - M_{j_{m_n,\ell_n-1}})\alpha_2|| \leq (n - M_{j_{m_n,\ell_n-1}})/m_n$, where $\alpha_2 = \alpha_{m_n,\ell_n}$. Moreover, due to (3.14), we have $||S_1|| \leq (j_{m_n,\ell_n} - 1)^{-1}N_{j_{m_n,\ell_n-1}}||\nabla \widetilde{P}(q)|| \leq (j_{m_n,\ell_n} - 1)^{-1}n||\nabla \widetilde{P}(q)||$ with $q = q_{m_n,\ell_n}$, so $S_1 \leq (j_{m_n,\ell_n} - 1)^{-1}n(||\alpha_2|| + 1/m_n)$; also due to (3.14) we have $||M_{j_{m_n,\ell_n-2}}\alpha_{m_n,\ell_n}|| \leq (j_{m_n,\ell_n} - 1)^{-1}n||\alpha_{m_n,\ell_n}||$. Moreover, our construction of the balls $B(\alpha_{m,\ell}, 1/m)$ implies that $||\alpha_1 - \alpha_2|| \leq 1/(m_n - 1)$. Consequently, putting the previous estimates together we get

$$\left\| \sum_{k=1}^{n} \nabla \widetilde{P}(q_k) - n\alpha_{m_n,\ell_n} \right\| \le n \left(\frac{3}{m_n - 1} + \frac{2\|\alpha_{m_n,\ell_n}\| + 1/m_n}{j_{m_n,\ell_n} - 1} \right).$$

The same estimate holds if $n \in [M_{j_{m_n,L_{m_n}-1}} + 1, M_{j_{m_n+1,1}-1}]$. Consequently, since as n tends to ∞ the sequence α_{m_n,ℓ_n} describes all the $\alpha_{m,\ell}$, the set of limit points of $n^{-1} \sum_{k=1}^n \nabla \widetilde{P}(q_k)$ is the same as that of the sequence $((\alpha_{m,\ell})_{1 \leq \ell \leq L_m})_{m \geq 1}$, that is K by construction.

The fact that $\liminf_{n\to\infty} n^{-1} \sum_{k=1}^n \widetilde{P}^*(\nabla \widetilde{P}(q_k)) \ge \inf\{\widetilde{P}^*(\alpha) : \alpha \in K\}$ is a direct consequence of the choice of the vectors $q_{m,\ell}$, since $P^*(\nabla \widetilde{P}(q_{m,\ell})) \ge \inf\{\widetilde{P}^*(\alpha) : \alpha \in K\} - 1/m$.

3.3.5 Mutual singularity of the measures μ_{ρ} and application

Proposition 3.9 With probability 1, for all $\varrho, \varrho' \in \mathcal{J}$ such that $q_j \neq q'_j$ for infinitely many $j \geq 1$, the measures μ_{ϱ} and $\mu_{\varrho'}$ are mutually singular.

Proof We will use the notion of Hellinger distance between probability measures (it was already used in the context of Mandelbrot martingales in [55] to prove the mutual singularity of the branching and visibility measures on ∂T).

For $j \geq 1$ let

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{J}}_j = \{(\varrho, \varrho') \in \mathcal{J} \times \mathcal{J} : q_k \neq q'_k, \ \forall \ M_{j-1} + 1 \leq k \leq M_j\}.$$

and let

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{J}} = \bigcap_{\ell \geq 1} \bigcup_{j \geq \ell} \widetilde{\mathcal{J}}_j = \{ (\varrho, \varrho') \in \mathcal{J} \times \mathcal{J} : q_k \neq q_k' \text{ for infinitely many } k \}.$$

For $n \geq 1$ and $(\varrho, \varrho') \in \widetilde{\mathcal{J}}$ let

$$A_n(\varrho, \varrho') = \sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_n} \mu_{\varrho}([u])^{1/2} \mu_{\varrho'}([u])^{1/2}.$$

Notice that $(A_n(\varrho,\varrho'))_{n\geq 1}$ is non increasing. Let $A(\varrho,\varrho')$ denote its limit. If we show that $A(\varrho,\varrho')=0$ almost surely, then by definition almost surely the Hellinger distance between $\mu_{\varrho}/\|\mu_{\varrho}\|$ and $\mu_{\varrho'}/\|\mu_{\varrho'}\|$ is 1, i.e. μ_{ϱ} and $\mu_{\varrho'}$ are mutually singular. Of course, we want $A(\varrho,\varrho')=0$ almost surely, simultaneously for all $(\varrho,\varrho')\in\mathcal{J}$. We notice that for every $j\geq \ell\geq 1$ and $(\varrho,\varrho')\in\widetilde{\mathcal{J}}_j$, we have

$$A(\varrho, \varrho') \le \sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_{M_i}} \mu_{\varrho}([u])^{1/2} \mu_{\varrho'}([u])^{1/2}.$$

Consequently,

$$A = \sup_{(\varrho,\varrho') \in \widetilde{\mathcal{I}}} A(\varrho,\varrho') \leq \sum_{j \geq \ell} \sup_{(\varrho,\varrho') \in \widetilde{\mathcal{I}}_j} A(\varrho,\varrho') \leq \sum_{j \geq \ell} \sup_{(\varrho,\varrho') \in \widetilde{\mathcal{I}}_j} \sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_{M_j}} \mu_\varrho([u])^{1/2} \mu_{\varrho'}([u])^{1/2},$$

SO

$$\begin{split} & \mathbb{E}(A) \\ & \leq \sum_{j \geq \ell} \mathbb{E} \Big(\sup_{(\varrho,\varrho') \in \widetilde{\mathcal{J}}_j} \sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_{M_j}} \mu_{\varrho}([u])^{1/2} \mu_{\varrho'}([u])^{1/2} \Big) \\ & = \sum_{j \geq \ell} \mathbb{E} \Big(\sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_{M_j}} \sup_{(\varrho,\varrho') \in \widetilde{\mathcal{J}}_j} \Big(\prod_{k=1}^{M_j} W_{\varrho,u_1 \cdots u_k}^{1/2} W_{\varrho',u_1 \cdots u_k}^{1/2} \Big) Y(\varrho,u)^{1/2} Y(\varrho',u)^{1/2} \Big) \\ & \leq \sum_{j \geq \ell} \mathbb{E} \Big(\sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_{M_j}} \sup_{(\varrho,\varrho') \in \widetilde{\mathcal{J}}_j} \prod_{k=1}^{M_j} W_{\varrho,u_1 \cdots u_k}^{1/2} W_{\varrho',u_1 \cdots u_k}^{1/2} \Big) \mathbb{E} (\sup_{\varrho \in \mathcal{J}} Y(\varrho,u(j))) \\ & \leq \sum_{j \geq \ell} (\#\{(\varrho_{|M_j},\varrho'_{|M_j}) : (\varrho,\varrho') \in \widetilde{\mathcal{J}}_j\}) \sup_{(\varrho,\varrho') \in \widetilde{\mathcal{J}}_i} \mathbb{E} \Big(\sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_{M_j}} \prod_{k=1}^{M_j} W_{\varrho,u_1 \cdots u_k}^{1/2} W_{\varrho',u_1 \cdots u_k}^{1/2} \Big) \mathbb{E} (\sup_{\varrho \in \mathcal{J}} Y(\varrho,u(j))) \\ & \leq \sum_{j \geq \ell} (\#\{(\varrho_{|M_j},\varrho'_{|M_j}) : (\varrho,\varrho') \in \widetilde{\mathcal{J}}_j\}) \sup_{(\varrho,\varrho') \in \widetilde{\mathcal{J}}_i} \mathbb{E} \Big(\sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_{M_j}} \prod_{k=1}^{M_j} W_{\varrho,u_1 \cdots u_k}^{1/2} W_{\varrho',u_1 \cdots u_k}^{1/2} \Big) \mathbb{E} (\sup_{\varrho \in \mathcal{J}} Y(\varrho,u(j))) \Big) \end{aligned}$$

$$\leq \sum_{j\geq \ell} (j!)^2 \Big(\sup_{(\varrho,\varrho')\in\widetilde{\mathcal{J}}_i} \prod_{k=1}^{M_j} c(q_k,q_k') \Big) \mathbb{E} \Big(\sup_{\varrho\in\mathcal{J}} Y(\varrho,u(j)) \Big),$$

where u(j) is any word in $\mathbb{N}_{+}^{M_{j}}$, $c(q_{k}, q'_{k})$ is defined in (3.7), and we used the fact that

$$\mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_{M_i}} \prod_{k=1}^{M_j} W_{\varrho,u_1 \cdots u(j)}^{1/2} W_{\varrho',u_1 \cdots u_k}^{1/2}\Big) = \prod_{k=1}^{M_j} c(q_k, q_k').$$

Moreover,

$$\prod_{k=1}^{M_j} c(q_k, q'_k) \le \prod_{k=M_{j-1}+1}^{M_j} c(q_k, q'_k)$$

since $c(q_k, q'_k)$ is always bounded by 1. Consequently, due to the definition of $\widetilde{\mathcal{J}}_j$ and c_j in (3.8), and recalling (3.17) we have

$$\mathbb{E}(A) \le \sum_{j \ge \ell} \mathcal{C}_{\mathcal{J}}(j!)^2 \exp(N_j \gamma_{j+1}^2 m_{j+1}) c_j^{N_j}.$$

Remember that we required $\gamma_{j+1}^2 m_{j+1} = o(\log c_j)$ as $j \to \infty$ in the definition of $(\gamma_j)_{j \ge 1}$. Consequently, for ℓ large enough, we have $\mathbb{E}(A) \le \sum_{j \ge \ell} \mathcal{C}_{\mathcal{J}}/j^2$ due to (3.13). Consequently A = 0 almost surely.

Application : $E_X(\alpha)$ carries uncountably many mutually singular inhomogeneous Mandelbrot measures of Hausdorff dimension $\widetilde{P}^*(\alpha)$

Indeed, with probability 1, for all $\alpha \in I$ simultaneously, we can find uncountably many $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}$ such that μ_{ϱ} is carried by $E_X(\alpha)$ and these measures are all mutually singular; moreover they can be taken to have Hausdorff dimension equal to $\widetilde{P}^*(\alpha)$. To see this, given $\alpha \in I$, for each $j \geq 1$, fix in D_j points $q_{\alpha,j}^{(0)}$ and $q_{\alpha,j}^{(1)}$, distinct if $j \geq 2$, among those q such that $(\nabla \widetilde{P}(q), \widetilde{P}^*(\nabla \widetilde{P}(q))$ is as close as possible to $(\alpha, \widetilde{P}^*(\alpha))$. Now the set of those sequences ϱ of the form $(\underbrace{q_{\alpha,j}^{(1_C(j))}, \cdots, q_{\alpha,j}^{(1_C(j))}}_{N_j})_{j\geq 1}$, where C runs in the

set of equivalent classes of subsets of \mathbb{N}_+ under the relation $S \sim S'$ if $\mathbf{1}_S(j) = \mathbf{1}_{S'}(j)$ for j large enough, is as desired.

Chapitre 4

The Hausdorff dimensions of the sets $E_X(K)$ and $E_{X,\widetilde{X}}(K)$ under the metric d_ϕ

We prove Theorems 1.4 and 1.6.

4.1 Justification of some claims of the introduction

We start with the justification of the fact that d_{ϕ} is a metric, and then we prove Proposition 1.1. The fact that d_{ϕ} is a metric is a direct consequence of the following lemma, which tells us a little more about $(S_n \phi)_{n \geq 1}$.

Lemma 4.1 Assume $\mathbb{E}(S(0,\gamma)) < \infty$ for all $\gamma \in \mathbb{R}$. There exist $0 < \beta_1 < \beta_2 < 1$ such that, with probability 1, under the metric d_{ϕ} , for n large enough,

$$\beta_1^n \le \min\{\exp(-S_n\phi(u)) = \operatorname{diam}([u]) : u \in \mathsf{T}_n\} \le \max\{\exp(-S_n\phi(u)) : u \in \mathsf{T}_n\} \le \beta_2^n.$$

We notice that the same result with $\beta_1 = 0$ as close as desired of 0^- can be deduced from Corollary 1.1 applied to the positive random branching random walk $(S_n \phi)_{n \geq 1}$ since under our assumptions I_{ϕ} must be a compact subset of \mathbb{R}_+ .

Proof For every $n \ge 1$ let us denote $r_n = \max\{\operatorname{diam}([u]) : u \in \mathsf{T}_n\}$ and $r'_n = \min\{\operatorname{diam}([u]) : u \in \mathsf{T}_n\}$.

For each $\beta \in \mathbb{R}_+^*$ and $\gamma > 0$, we have $\mathbb{P}(r_n \geq \beta^n) = \mathbb{P}(\{\exists \ u \in \mathsf{T}_n, \ \exp(-S_n\phi(u))\beta^{-n} \geq 1\}) \leq \mathbb{E}(\sum_{u\in\mathsf{T}_n}\beta^{-n\gamma}\exp(-\gamma S_n\phi(u))) = \beta^{-n\gamma}(\mathbb{E}(S(0,\gamma))^n$. Since the ϕ_i are positive and we assumed that $\mathbb{E}(S(0,\gamma)) < \infty$ for all $\gamma \in \mathbb{R}$, there exists $\gamma_0 > 0$ such that $\mathbb{E}(S(0,\gamma_0)) < 1$. Consequently, if $\beta \in (\mathbb{E}(S(0,\gamma_0))^{1/\gamma_0}, 1)$, we have $\sum_{n\geq 1}\mathbb{P}(r_n\geq \beta^n) < \infty$, hence by the Borel-Cantelli Lemma, with probability 1, for n lage enough, $r_n\leq \beta^n$.

Similarly, for each $\beta \in \mathbb{R}_+^*$ and $\gamma > 0$, we may write the inequality $\mathbb{P}(r'_n \leq \beta^n) = \mathbb{P}(\{\exists u \in \mathsf{T}_n, \exp(-S_n\phi(u))\beta^{-n} \leq 1\}) \leq \mathbb{E}(\sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_n} \beta^{n\gamma} \exp(\gamma S_n\phi(u))) =$

 $\beta^{n\gamma} \big(\mathbb{E}(S(0,-\gamma))^n$. Since $1 < \mathbb{E}(S(0,-\gamma)) < \infty$ choosing $\beta \in (0,1)$ small enough so that $\beta^{\gamma} \mathbb{E}(S(0,-\gamma)) < 1$, yields that, with probability 1, for n lage enough, $r'_n \geq \beta^n$.

Proof of Proposition 1.1. Denote by λ the supremum in (1.7). Fix $q \in \mathbb{R}^d$ and $\alpha \in \mathring{I}$. Then for $t \in \mathbb{R}$ write

$$h(t) = \log \mathbb{E} \Big(\sum_{i=1}^{N} \exp \left(\langle q | X_i - \alpha \rangle - t \phi_i \right) \Big) = \log \left[\mathbb{E} \Big(\sum_{i=1}^{N} \exp \left(\langle q | X_i \rangle - \widetilde{P}(q) - t \phi_i \right) \Big) \right] + \widetilde{P}(q) - \langle q | \alpha \rangle.$$

We have $h(0) = \widetilde{P}(q) - \langle q | \alpha \rangle$ and $h'(0) = -\mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{i=1}^N \phi_i \exp\big(\langle q | X_i \rangle - \widetilde{P}(q)\big)\Big) \ge -\lambda$. Moreover h is convex, so for all $t \ge 0$ we have $h(t) \ge h(0) - \lambda t$. By definition, we have $h(\widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)) = 0$, hence $\widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q) \ge \lambda^{-1}(\widetilde{P}(q) - \langle q | \alpha \rangle)$. Now it follows from the convexity in q of $\widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)$, the strict convexity of $\widetilde{P}(q) - \langle q | \alpha \rangle$, and the fact that $\widetilde{P}(q) - \langle q | \alpha \rangle$ reaches its infimum that $\widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)$ reaches its infimum at some $q_{\alpha} \in \mathbb{R}^d$. If there are two distinct such q_{α} and q'_{α} , then $\nabla \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q) = 0$ over $[q_{\alpha}, q'_{\alpha}]$, i.e. due to (4.1) below, $\mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{i=1}^N (X_i - \alpha) \exp(\langle q | X_i - \alpha \rangle - \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)\phi_i)\Big) = 0$. Differentiating in the direction of $v = q_{\alpha} - q'_{\alpha}$ and taking the scalar product with v yields $\mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{i=1}^N \langle v | X_i - \alpha \rangle^2 \exp(\langle q | X_i - \alpha \rangle - \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)\phi_i)\Big) = 0$ over $[q_{\alpha}, q'_{\alpha}]$, hence $\langle q_{\alpha} | X_i - \alpha \rangle = \langle q'_{\alpha} | X_i - \alpha \rangle$ almost surely for all $1 \le i \le N$. But this contradicts (1.1).

To see that $\alpha \mapsto q_{\alpha}$ is analytic, an examination of the differential of $q \mapsto \nabla \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)$ at q_{α} shows that it is invertible, except if there exists $q_0 \in \mathbb{R}^d \setminus \{0\}$ such that $\langle q_0 | X_i - \alpha \rangle = 0$ for all $1 \leq i \leq N$ almost surely, which is forbidden by (1.1). Then the invertibility of $q \mapsto \nabla \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)$ at q_{α} for each $\alpha \in \mathring{I}$ makes it possible to apply the implicit function theorem to $(\alpha, q) \mapsto \nabla \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)$ at (α, q_{α}) .

Now we explain the modifications to make with respect to the proof of Theorem 1.2 to get Theorem 1.4, by following the same structure of paragraphs. Then, we explain how to get Theorem 1.6.

4.2 Upper bounds for the Hausdorff dimensions

For each $(q,\alpha,t)\in\mathbb{R}^d\times\mathbb{R}^d\times\mathbb{R}$ let us define

$$P_{\alpha}(q) = \inf \Big\{ t \in \mathbb{R} : \limsup_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{n} \log \Big(\sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_n} \exp(\langle q | S_n(X - \alpha)(u) \rangle - t S_n \phi(u)) \Big) \le 0 \Big\}.$$

The following proposition is a direct consequence of the log-convexity of the mappings $(q,t) \mapsto \sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_n} \exp(\langle q|S_n(X-\alpha)(u)\rangle - tS_n\phi(u))$ and $(\alpha,t) \mapsto \sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_n} \exp(\langle q|S_n(X-\alpha)(u)\rangle - tS_n\phi(u))$ given $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}^d$ and $q \in \mathbb{R}^d$ respectively.

Proposition 4.1 The mappings $q \mapsto P_{\alpha}(q)$ and $\alpha \mapsto P_{\alpha}(q)$ are convex.

Proposition 4.2 With probability 1, $P_{\alpha}(q) \leq \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)$ for all $(q, \alpha) \in \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}^d$.

Proof Due to Proposition 4.1, we only need to prove the inequality for each $(q, \alpha) \in \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}^d$ almost surely. Fix $(q, \alpha) \in \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}^d$. For $t > \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)$ we have

$$\mathbb{E}(\sum_{n\geq 1}\sum_{u\in\mathsf{T}_n}\exp(\langle q|S_n(X-\alpha)(u)\rangle-tS_n\phi(u)) = \sum_{n\geq 1}\mathbb{E}(\sum_{i=1}^N\exp(\langle q|X_i-\alpha\rangle-t\phi_i))^n < \infty.$$

Consequently, $\sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_n} \exp\left(\langle q | S_n(X - \alpha)(u) \rangle - t S_n \phi(u)\right)$ is bounded almost surely, so $t \ge P_{\alpha}(q)$ almost surely. Since $t > \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)$ is arbitrary, we have the conclusion.

Recall that for $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}^d$ we defined

$$\widehat{E}_X(\alpha) = \Big\{ t \in \partial \mathsf{T} : \alpha \in \bigcap_{N > 1} \overline{\Big\{ \frac{S_n X(t)}{n} : n \ge N \Big\}} \Big\}.$$

Proposition 4.3 With probability 1, for all $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}^d$, dim $\widehat{E}_X(\alpha) \leq P_{\alpha}^*(0)$, a negative dimension meaning that $\widehat{E}_X(\alpha)$ is empty.

Proof For every $n \ge 1$ let us denote $r_n = \max\{\operatorname{diam}([u]) : u \in \mathsf{T}_n\}$. Recall that

$$\widehat{E}_{X}(\alpha) = \bigcap_{\epsilon > 0} \bigcap_{N \ge 1} \bigcup_{n \ge N} \{ t \in \partial \mathsf{T} : \| S_{n}X(t) - n\alpha \| \le n\epsilon \}$$

$$\subset \bigcap_{q \in \mathbb{R}^{d}} \bigcap_{\epsilon > 0} \bigcap_{N \ge 1} \bigcup_{n \ge N} \{ t \in \partial \mathsf{T} : |\langle q | S_{n}X(t) - n\alpha \rangle| \le n \|q\|\epsilon \}.$$

Fix $q \in \mathbb{R}^d$ and $\epsilon > 0$. For $N \ge 1$, the set $E(q, N, \epsilon, \alpha) = \bigcup_{n \ge N} \{t \in \partial T : |\langle q|S_nX(t) - n\alpha\rangle| \le n\|q\|\epsilon\}$ is covered by the union of those [u] such that $u \in T_n$ and $\langle q|S_nX(u) - n\alpha\rangle + n\|q\|\epsilon \ge 0$. Consequently, for $s \ge 0$,

$$\mathcal{H}_{r_N}^s(E(q, N, \epsilon, \alpha)) \le \sum_{n \ge N} \sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_n} \operatorname{diam}([u])^s \exp(\langle q | S_n X(u) - n\alpha \rangle + n \|q\| \epsilon)$$
$$= \sum_{n \ge N} \sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_n} \exp(\langle q | S_n (X - \alpha)(u) \rangle - s S_n \phi(u) + n \|q\| \epsilon).$$

Hence, if $\eta > 0$ and $s > P_{\alpha}(q) + \eta + ||q|| \epsilon$, by definition of $P_{\alpha}(q)$, for N large enough we have

$$\mathcal{H}^{s}_{r_{N}}(E(q, N, \epsilon, \alpha)) \leq \sum_{n \geq N} e^{-n\eta/2}.$$

Since r_N tends to 0 almost surely as N tends to ∞ , we thus have $\mathcal{H}^s(E(q, N, \epsilon, \alpha)) = 0$, hence dim $E(q, N, \epsilon, \alpha) \leq s$. Since this holds for all $\eta > 0$, we get dim $E(q, N, \epsilon, \alpha) \leq P_{\alpha}(q) + \|q\| \epsilon$. It follows that

$$\dim \widehat{E}_X(\alpha) \le \inf_{q \in \mathbb{R}} \inf_{\epsilon > 0} P_{\alpha}(q) + \|q\|_{\epsilon} = \inf_{q \in \mathbb{R}} P_{\alpha}(q).$$

If $\inf_{q\in\mathbb{R}} P_{\alpha}(q) < 0$, we necessarily have $\widehat{E}_X(\alpha) = \emptyset$.

Corollary 4.1 With probability 1, for all compact connected subset K of \mathbb{R}^d , we have $E_X(K) = \emptyset$ if $K \not\subset I$, and dim $E_X(K) \leq \inf_{\alpha \in K} \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}^*(0)$ otherwise.

4.3 Construction of inhomogeneous Mandelbrot measures and lower bounds for the Hausdorff dimensions of the sets $E_X(K)$

Preliminary facts

A calculation shows that

$$\nabla \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q) = \frac{\mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^{N} X_{i} \exp(\langle q | X_{i} - \alpha \rangle - \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)\phi_{i})\right) - \alpha}{\mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^{N} \phi_{i} \exp(\langle q | X_{i} - \alpha \rangle - \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)\phi_{i})\right)}.$$
(4.1)

By construction, for each $(q, \alpha) \in \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}^d$, a Mandelbrot measure $\mu_{q,\alpha}$ on $\partial \mathsf{T}$ is associated with the vectors $(N_u, \exp(\langle q|X_{u1} - \alpha\rangle - \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)\phi_{u1}), \exp(\langle q|X_{u2} - \alpha\rangle - \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)\phi_{u2}), \ldots), u \in \bigcup_{n \geq 0} \mathbb{N}^n_+$, and this measure is non degenerate (see section 6) if and only if the "entropy"

$$h(q,\alpha) = -\mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^{N} \left(\langle q|X_i - \alpha\rangle - \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)\phi_i\right) \exp(\langle q|X_i - \alpha\rangle - \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)\phi_i)\right) > 0, \quad (4.2)$$

Define the "Lyapounov exponent"

$$\lambda(q,\alpha) := \mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^{N} \phi_i \exp(\langle q | X_i - \alpha \rangle - \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)\phi_i)\right) \in (0,\infty). \tag{4.3}$$

An identification shows that

$$\widetilde{P}_{\alpha}^{*}(\nabla \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)) = \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q) - \langle q | \nabla \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q) \rangle = \frac{h(q, \alpha)}{\lambda(q, \alpha)},$$

hence $\mu_{q,\alpha}$ is non degenerate if and only if $\widetilde{P}_{\alpha}^*(\nabla \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)) > 0$. Moreover (see section 6 again), with probability 1, we have

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{S_n X(t)}{n} = \alpha_X(q, \alpha) \quad \mu_{q,\alpha}\text{-a.e.}, \tag{4.4}$$

where

$$\alpha_X(q,\alpha) = \mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{i=1}^N X_i \exp(\langle q|X_i - \alpha\rangle - \widetilde{P}_\alpha(q)\phi_i)\Big),$$

Notice that when the assumption of Proposition 1.1 holds, $\alpha \in \mathring{I}$ and $q = q_{\alpha}$, we have $\nabla \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q) = 0$, hence $\alpha_X(q, \alpha) = \alpha$ and $\widetilde{P}_{\alpha}^*(\nabla \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)) = \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)$.

We will exploit the previous facts to build the new family of inhomogeneous Mandelbrot measures adapted to the context associated with the random metric d_{ϕ} . Let

$$J_{\phi} = \{ (q, \alpha) \in \mathbb{R}^d \times I : \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q) - \langle q | \nabla \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q) \rangle > 0 \}.$$

We will need the following generalization of Corollary 3.1.

Proposition 4.4 Let D be a dense subset of J_{ϕ} . For all $\alpha \in I$, there exists a sequence $(q_n, \alpha_n)_{n \geq 1}$ of elements of D such that $\lim_{n \to \infty} \alpha_X(q_n, \alpha_n) = \alpha$ and $\lim_{n \to \infty} \widetilde{P}_{\alpha_n}(q_n) - \langle q_n | \nabla \widetilde{P}_{\alpha_n}(q_n) \rangle = \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}^*(0)$.

Moreover, if (1.7) holds, and D contains a sequence $(q_{\alpha_m}, \alpha_m)_{m\geq 1}$ such that $\{\alpha_m : m \geq 1\}$ is dense in \mathring{I} , then for $\alpha \in \mathring{I}$ the previous sequence can be chosen so that $q_n = q_{\alpha_n}$.

Proof Let $\alpha \in I$. Since $E_X(\alpha) \neq \emptyset$, we have $0 \leq \dim E_X(\alpha) \leq \inf_{q \in \mathbb{R}^d} \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q) = \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}^*(0)$. The upper-semi-continuous concave function \widetilde{P}_{α}^* possesses the same properties as \widetilde{P}^* in Corollary 3.1. Consider a sequence $(q_n)_{n \geq 1}$ such that $\nabla \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q_n)$ tends to 0, $\widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q_n) - \langle q_n | \nabla \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q_n) \rangle > 0$ so that $(q_n, \alpha) \in J_{\phi}$, and $\lim_{n \to \infty} \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q_n) - \langle q_n | \nabla \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q_n) \rangle = \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}^*(0)$.

Since $\mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{i=1}^N \phi_i \exp(\langle q|X_i - \alpha\rangle - \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)\phi_i)\Big) \in (0, \infty)$, $\lim_{n \to \infty} \nabla \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q_n) = 0$ implies $\lim_{n \to \infty} \alpha_X(q_n, \alpha) = \alpha$. Now, the mappings $(q, \alpha) \mapsto \alpha_X(q, \alpha)$ and $(q, \alpha) \mapsto \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q) - \langle q|\nabla \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)\rangle$ being continuous, the first property follows. The second one is obvious due to Proposition 1.1.

4.3.1 Parametrized family of inhomogeneous Mandelbrot martingales

At first we need to make the following observation. Applications of the Cauchy-Schwartz inequality as of the Hölder inequality in the proof of Proposition 3.1 yield (remembering the definition of $\widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(\cdot)$), for $(q, \alpha) \neq (q', \alpha') \in \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}^d$

$$c((q,\alpha),(q',\alpha')) = \mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{i=1}^{N} \exp\Big[\frac{1}{2}(\langle q|X_i - \alpha \rangle - \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)\phi_i)\Big] \exp\Big[\frac{1}{2}(\langle q'|X_i - \alpha' \rangle - \widetilde{P}_{\alpha'}(q')\phi_i)\Big]\Big) < 1,$$

$$(4.5)$$

except in the case that $\langle q|X_i-\alpha\rangle-\widetilde{P}_\alpha(q)\phi_i=\langle q'|X_i-\alpha'\rangle-\widetilde{P}_{\alpha'}(q')\phi_i$ almost surely for all $1\leq i\leq N$. This situation holds if and only if the ϕ_i depend linearly on the X_i . Moreover, if this equality holds for all the distinct couples (q,α) and (q',α') of an open set, which can be taken in the form $U\times V$, differentiating with respect to q yields, for all $1\leq i\leq N$, for all $(q,\alpha)\in U\times V$, $X_i-\alpha-\nabla\widetilde{P}_\alpha(q)\phi_i=0$ almost surely, hence $\nabla\widetilde{P}_\alpha(q)$ must be constant. Consequently, up to a simple transformation, the situation reduces to $X_i=\phi_i u$ for a fixed vector $u\in\mathbb{R}^d$, so that we can assume that d=1 and $X_i=\phi_i$ almost surely for all $1\leq i\leq N$. Then, coming back to $\langle q|X_i-\alpha\rangle-\widetilde{P}_\alpha(q)\phi_i=\langle q'|X_i-\alpha'\rangle-\widetilde{P}_{\alpha'}(q')\phi_i$, we see that since $X_i=\phi_i$, $1\leq i\leq N$, we have $(q-\widetilde{P}_\alpha(q)-(q'-\widetilde{P}_{\alpha'}(q')))X_i=\alpha q-\alpha' q$, so either $q-\widetilde{P}_\alpha(q)$ is constant over $U\times V$, which is impossible, or there exists $c\in\mathbb{R}$ such that $X_i=c$, almost surely for all $1\leq i\leq N$, which contradicts (1.1).

Consequently, we can find a dense countable subset D of $\mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}^d$ such that $c((q,\alpha),(q',\alpha')) < 1$ for all $(q,\alpha) \neq (q',\alpha') \in D$. Also, under (1.7) we can find a dense countable subset of \mathring{I} such that for all $\alpha \neq \alpha' \in D$ we have $c((q_{\alpha},\alpha),(q'_{\alpha},\alpha')) < 1$. Indeed, if $\alpha \neq \alpha'$ in \mathring{I} , the equality $\langle q_{\alpha}|X_i - \alpha\rangle - \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q_{\alpha})\phi_i = \langle q_{\alpha'}|X_i - \alpha'\rangle - \widetilde{P}_{\alpha'}(q_{\alpha'})\phi_i$ almost surely for all $1 \leq i \leq N$ implies that the Mandelbrot measures $\mu_{q_{\alpha},\alpha}$ and $\mu_{q_{\alpha'},\alpha'}$

coincide, so that by Proposition 6.1 we have $\alpha_X(q_\alpha, \alpha) = \alpha_X(q_{\alpha'}, \alpha')$, i.e. $\alpha = \alpha'$, which is a contradiction.

The set of parameters

For $(q, \alpha, t) \in \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}$ let

$$S_{\alpha}(q,t) = \sum_{i=1}^{N} \exp(\langle q|X_i - \alpha \rangle - t\phi_i),$$

and

$$\psi_{\alpha}(q,t) = \log \mathbb{E}(S_{\alpha}(q,t)).$$

Useful in some calculations will be the equalities:

$$\frac{\partial \psi_{\alpha}}{\partial q}(q, \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)) = \alpha_X(q, \alpha) - \alpha \quad \text{and} \quad \frac{\partial \psi_{\alpha}}{\partial t}(q, \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)) = -\lambda(q, \alpha), \tag{4.6}$$

and

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}\psi_{\alpha}((1+u)q,(1+u)\widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q))}{\mathrm{d}u}(0) = -h(q,\alpha) = \langle q|\alpha_X(q,\alpha) - \alpha\rangle - \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)\lambda(q,\alpha). \quad (4.7)$$

Let $(D_j)_{j\geq 1}$ be an increasing sequence of non-empty subsets of J_{ϕ} such that D_j has cardinality j, $D = \bigcup_{j\geq 1} D_j$ is a dense subset of J_{ϕ} , and $c((q,\alpha),(q',\alpha')) < 1$ for all $(q,\alpha) \neq (q',\alpha') \in D$. Moreover, assume without loss of generality that $\alpha_X(q,\alpha)$ does not vanish on D. If, moreover, (1.7) holds, according to Proposition 4.4 and the discussion of the beginning of this section, we can choose D so that it contains only pairs of the form (q_{α},α) , $\alpha \in \mathring{I}$ (this will be used in the proof of Theorem 1.8).

Let $(N_j)_{j\geq 0}$ be a sequence of integers such that $N_0=0$, and that we will specify at the end of this section. Then let $(M_j)_{j\geq 0}$ be the increasing sequence defined as

$$M_j = \sum_{k=1}^j N_k \text{ for all } j \ge 0.$$

$$(4.8)$$

For $n \in \mathbb{N}$, let j_n denote the unique integer satisfying

$$M_{j_n} + 1 \le n \le M_{j_n+1}.$$

We will build a random family of measures indexed by the set

$$\mathcal{J}_{\phi} = \{ \varrho = ((q_k, \alpha_k)_{k \ge 1} : \forall j \ge 0, (q_{M_j+1}, \alpha_{M_j+1}) = (q_{M_j+2}, \alpha_{M_j+2}) = \dots = (q_{M_{j+1}}, \alpha_{M_{j+1}}) \in D_{j+1} \}.$$

Since each D_j is finite, so compact, for all $j \geq 1$, the set \mathcal{J}_{ϕ} is compact for the metric

$$d(\varrho, \varrho') = \sum_{k>1} 2^{-k} \frac{|q_k - q_k'| + |\alpha_k' - \alpha_k|}{1 + |q_k - q_k'| + |\alpha_k' - \alpha_k|}.$$

For $\varrho = (q_k, \alpha_k)_{k \geq 1} \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi}$ and $n \geq 1$ we will denote by $\varrho_{|n}$ the sequence $(q_k, \alpha_k)_{1 \leq k \leq n}$.

Inhomogeneous Mandelbrot martingales indexed by \mathcal{J}_{ϕ}

For $u \in \bigcup_{n\geq 0} \mathbb{N}_+^n$, $1\leq i\leq N(u)$, $\beta \mathbb{E}(N)>1$, and $\varrho\in \mathcal{J}_{\phi}$ we define

$$W_{\varrho,ui} = \exp(\langle q_{|u|+1} | X_{ui} - \alpha_{|u|+1} \rangle - \widetilde{P}_{\alpha_{|u|+1}}(q_{|u|+1})\phi_{ui}),$$

and

$$W_{\beta,\varrho,ui} = W_{\beta,ui}W_{\varrho,ui}.$$

For $\varrho = (q_k, \alpha_k)_{k \geq 1} \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi}$, $u \in \bigcup_{n \geq 0} \mathbb{N}_+^n$, $\beta \mathbb{E}(N) > 1$, and $n \geq 0$ we define

$$\begin{cases} Y_n(\varrho, u) = \sum_{v_1 \dots v_n \in \mathsf{T}_n(u)} \prod_{k=1}^n W_{\varrho, u \cdot v_1 \dots v_k} \\ Y_n(\beta, \varrho, u) = \sum_{v_1 \dots v_n \in \mathsf{T}_n(u)} \prod_{k=1}^n W_{\beta, \varrho, u \cdot v_1 \dots v_k} \end{cases}$$

When $u = \emptyset$ those quantities will be denoted by $Y_n(\varrho)$ and $Y_n(\beta, \varrho)$ respectively, and when n = 0, their values equal 1.

Recall the definition of $h(q, \alpha)$ given in (4.2). For $\beta \in (\mathbb{E}(N)^{-1}, 1], L \geq 1$ and $\epsilon > 0$ we set

$$\mathcal{J}_{\phi,\beta,L,\epsilon} = \left\{ \varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi} : \frac{1}{n} \sum_{k=1}^{n} h(q_k, \alpha_k) \ge -\log \beta + \epsilon, \forall n \ge L \right\},\,$$

which is a compact subset of \mathcal{J}_{ϕ} .

Notice that $h(q_k, \alpha_k) > 0$, and this number is the opposite of the derivative at 1 of the convex function $f: \lambda \geq 0 \mapsto \log \mathbb{E}(\sum_{i=1}^N W_i^{\lambda})$, with $W_i = \exp(\langle q_k | X_i - \alpha_k \rangle - \widetilde{P}_{\alpha_k}(q_k)\phi_i)$, so that f(1) = 0 and $f(0) = \log \mathbb{E}(N) > 0$. Thus $h(q_k, \alpha_k) \in (0, \log \mathbb{E}(N)]$. Consequently,

$$\left\{ \varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi} : \liminf_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{n} \sum_{k=1}^{n} h(q_k, \alpha_k) > 0 \right\} = \bigcup_{\beta \in (\mathbb{E}(N)^{-1}, 1], L \ge 1, \epsilon > 0} \mathcal{J}_{\phi, \beta, L, \epsilon}. \tag{4.9}$$

For $n \geq 1$ and $\beta \in (0,1]$, we set $\mathcal{F}_n = \sigma\Big((N_u, (X_{u1}, \phi_{u1}, (X_{u2}, \phi_{u2}), \ldots)) : u \in \bigcup_{k=0}^n \mathbb{N}_+^{n-1}\Big)$ and $\mathcal{F}_{\beta,n} = \sigma\Big(W_{\beta,u1}, (W_{\beta,u2}, \ldots)) : u \in \bigcup_{k=0}^n \mathbb{N}_+^{n-1}\Big)$. We also denote by \mathcal{F}_0 and $\mathcal{F}_{\beta,0}$ the trivial σ -field.

Specification of the sequence $(N_j)_{j\geq 1}$

For each $\alpha \in I$ the function ψ_{α} is analytic. We denote by $H_{\psi_{\alpha}}$ its Hessian matrix. For each $j \geq 1$,

$$m_{j} = \max_{t \in [0,1]} \max_{v \in \mathbb{S}^{d-1}} \max_{(q,\alpha) \in D_{j}} {t \choose 0} H_{\psi_{\alpha}}(q + tv, \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)) {v \choose 0}$$

$$+ \max_{t \in [0,1]} \max_{v \in \{-1,1\}} \max_{(q,\alpha) \in D_{j}} \frac{\partial^{2}}{\partial t^{2}} \psi_{\alpha}(q, \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q) + tv) \quad (4.10)$$

and

$$\widetilde{m}_{j} = \max_{t \in [0,1]} \max_{p \in [1,2]} \sup_{q \in D_{j}} {}^{t} \begin{pmatrix} q \\ \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q) \end{pmatrix} H_{\psi_{\alpha}} \left(q + t(p-1)q, \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q) + t(p-1)\widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q) \right) \begin{pmatrix} q \\ \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q) \end{pmatrix}$$
(4.11)

are finite. Let

$$\widehat{m}_j = \max(m_j, \widetilde{m}_j).$$

For $j \geq 2$ let

$$c_j = \sup_{(q,\alpha)\neq(q',\alpha')\in D_j} c((q,\alpha),(q',\alpha')) < 1$$

(recall the definition (4.5)). Let $(\gamma_j)_{j\geq 1} \in (0,1]^{\mathbb{N}_+}$ be a positive sequence such that $\gamma_j^2 \widehat{m}_j$ converges to 0 as $j \to \infty$ (in particular $\lim_{j\to\infty} \gamma_j = 0$) and $\gamma_{j+1}^2 \widehat{m}_{j+1} = o(\log c_j)$ as $j \to \infty$.

Let $(\widetilde{p}_j)_{j\geq 1}$ be a sequence in (1,2) such that $(\widetilde{p}_j-1)\widetilde{m}_j$ converges to 0 as j tends to ∞ .

We can also suppose that \widetilde{p}_j is small enough so that we also have

$$\sup_{(q,\alpha)\in D_j} \mathbb{E}(S_{\alpha}(q,\widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q))^{\widetilde{p}_j}) < \infty.$$

For each $(q,\alpha) \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi}$ there exists a real number $1 < p_q < 2$ such that $\psi_{\alpha}(pq, p\widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)) < 0$ for all $p \in (1, p_q)$. Indeed, $\widetilde{P}_{\alpha}^*(\nabla \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)) > 0$ is equivalent to $\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}p}(\psi_{\alpha}(pq, p\widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)))(1^+) < 0$.

For all $j \geq 1$ we set

$$p_j = \min(\widetilde{p}_j, \inf_{(q,\alpha) \in D_{j+1}} p_q)$$
 and $a_j = \sup_{(q,\alpha) \in D_j} \psi_{\alpha}(p_j q, p_j \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)).$

By construction, we have $a_i < 0$. Then let

$$s_j = \max \left\{ \|S_{\alpha}(q, \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)))\|_{p_j} : (q, \alpha) \in D_j \right\} \quad \text{and} \quad r_j = \max \left(a_j / p_j, (2jp_j)^{-1} (1 - p_j) \right)$$

$$(4.12)$$

Now set $N_0 = 0$ and for $j \ge 1$ choose an integer N_j big enough so that

$$\frac{(j+1)!s_{j+1}}{1-\exp(r_{j+1})}\exp(N_j r_{j+1}) \le j^{-2},\tag{4.13}$$

$$\frac{(j+1)!s_{j+1}}{(1-\exp(r_{j+1}))} + \frac{(j+2)!s_{j+2}}{(1-\exp(r_{j+2}))} \le C_0 \exp(N_j \gamma_{j+1}^2 m_{j+1}), \tag{4.14}$$

with $C_0 = \frac{s_1}{1 - \exp(r_1)} + \frac{2s_2}{1 - \exp(r_2)}$,

$$N_j \ge \max((\gamma_{j+1}^2 \widehat{m}_{j+1})^{-2}, 5\log((j+1)!);$$
 (4.15)

if $j \geq 2$

$$(j!)^2 c_j^{N_j/2} \le j^{-2}$$

and

$$\left(\sum_{k=1}^{j-1} N_k\right) \max(1, \max\{\|\alpha_X(q, \alpha)\| : (q, \alpha) \in D_{j-1}\}) \le j^{-1} N_j \min(1, \{\|\alpha_X(q, \alpha)\| : (q, \alpha) \in D_j\}).$$
(4.16)

4.3.2 A family of measures indexed by \mathcal{J}_{ϕ}

Proposition 4.5

66

- 1. For all $u \in \bigcup_{n\geq 0} \mathbb{N}_+^n$, the sequence of continuous functions $Y_n(\cdot, u)$ converges uniformly, almost surely and in L^1 norm, to a positive limit $Y(\cdot, u)$ on \mathcal{J}_{ϕ} .
- 2. With probability 1, for all $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi}$, the mapping

$$\mu_{\varrho}([u]) = (\prod_{k=1}^{n} W_{\varrho, u_1 \cdots u_k}) Y(\varrho, u).$$

defines a positive measure on ∂T .

3. With probability 1, for all $(\varrho, \varrho') \in \mathcal{J}^2$, the measures μ_{ϱ} and $\mu_{\varrho'}$ are absolutely continuous with respect to each other or mutually singular according to whether ϱ and ϱ' coincide ultimately or not.

The following lemma is a direct extension of Lemma 3.2.

Lemma 4.2 Let $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}$ and $\beta \in (0,1]$. Define $Z_n(\beta,\varrho) = Y_n(\beta,\varrho) - Y_{n-1}(\beta,\varrho)$ for $n \geq 0$. For every $p \in (1,2)$ we have

$$\mathbb{E}(|Z_n(\beta,\varrho)|^p) \le (2\beta^{-1})^p \mathbb{E}\left(S_{\alpha_n}(q_n,\widetilde{P}_{\alpha_n}(q_n))^p\right) \prod_{k=1}^{n-1} \beta^{1-p} \exp\left(\psi_{\alpha_k}(pq_k,p\widetilde{P}_{\alpha_k}(q_k))\right). \tag{4.17}$$

Proof of Proposition 4.5. The proof is formally the same as that of Proposition 3.4, but uses Lemma 4.2 instead of Lemma 3.2.

If we set $\epsilon_k = \gamma_{j_k+1}^2 \widehat{m}_{j_k+1}$ for all $k \geq 0$, we still get $C_{\mathcal{J}_{\phi}} > 0$ such that :

$$\|\sup_{\varrho\in\mathcal{J}_{\phi}}Y(\varrho,u)\|_{1} \leq C_{\mathcal{J}_{\phi}}\exp(\epsilon_{|u|}N_{j_{|u|}}) \leq C_{\mathcal{J}_{\phi}}\exp(\epsilon_{|u|}|u|) \quad (\forall u\in\bigcup_{k>0}\mathbb{N}_{+}^{k}).$$
 (4.18)

Remark 4.1 This is the analogue of Remark 3.1.

Let K be a compact subset of J_{ϕ} containing the unique element of D_1 . Then, there exists $p_K \in (1,2)$ such that

$$\sup_{j\geq 1} \sup_{(q,\alpha)\in D_j\cap K} \psi_{\alpha}(p_K q, p_K \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)) < 0 \text{ and } \sup_{j\geq 1} \sup_{(q,\alpha)\in D_j\cap K} \mathbb{E}\left(S_{\alpha}(q, \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q))^{p_K}\right) < \infty.$$

Then if we define $\mathcal{J}(K) = \{ \varrho \in \mathcal{J} : \forall k \geq 1, q_k \in K \}$, we have

$$\|\sup_{\varrho\in\mathcal{J}(K)}Y(\varrho,u)\|_{p_K}=O((j_{|u|}+2)!).$$

4.3.3 Lower bounds for the Hausdorff dimensions of the measures $\{\mu_{\rho}\}_{\rho\in\mathcal{J}}$

Proposition 4.6 Let $\beta \in (0,1]$ such that $\beta \mathbb{E}(N) > 1$. Conditionally on non extinction of $(\mathsf{T}_{\beta,n}(u))_{n\geq 1}$, for all $N\geq 1$ and $\epsilon\in \mathbb{Q}_+^*$,

- 1. the sequence of continuous functions $Y_n(\cdot, \beta)$ converges uniformly, almost surely and in L^1 norm, to a positive limit $Y(\beta, \cdot)$ on $\mathcal{J}_{\phi,\beta,L,\epsilon}$,
- 2. the sequence of continuous functions

$$\varrho \mapsto \widetilde{Y}_n(\beta, \varrho) = \sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_n} (\prod_{k=1}^n W_{\beta, u_1 \cdots u_k}) \mu_{\varrho}([u])$$

converges uniformly, almost surely and in L^1 norm, towards $Y(\beta, \cdot)$ on $\mathcal{J}_{\phi,\beta,L,\epsilon}$.

Proof (1) Let $L \geq 1$ and $\epsilon > 0$. For $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi,\beta,L,\epsilon}$ and $n \geq 1$, Lemma 4.2 applied with $p = p_{j_n+1}$ provides us with the inequality

$$||Y_{n}(\beta,\varrho) - Y_{n-1}(\beta,\varrho)||_{p_{j_{n}+1}}^{p_{j_{n}+1}} \le (2\beta^{-1})^{p_{j_{n}+1}} \mathbb{E}\left(S_{\alpha_{n}}(q_{n},\widetilde{P}_{\alpha_{n}}(q_{n}))^{p_{j_{n}+1}}\right) \prod_{k=1}^{n-1} \beta^{1-p_{j_{n}+1}} \exp\left(\psi_{\alpha_{k}}(p_{j_{n}+1}q_{k},p_{j_{n}+1}\widetilde{P}_{\alpha_{k}}(q_{k}))\right)$$

Let $(\alpha, q) \in D_{j_{n+1}}$ and set $g : \lambda \in \mathbb{R} \mapsto \psi_{\alpha}(pq, p\widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q))$. By construction we have g(1) = 0 so for $p \in [1, 2]$

$$g(p) = (p-1)g'(1) + (p-1)^2 \int_0^1 (1-t)g''(1+t(p-1)) dt,$$

with $g'(1) = -h(q, \alpha)$ (see (4.2) for the definition) and

$$g''(1+t(p-1)) = {}^{t} {q \choose \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)} H_{\psi_{\alpha}}(q+t(p-1)q, \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)+t(p-1)\widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)) {q \choose \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)}$$

$$\leq \widetilde{m}_{j_{n}+1},$$

where $(\widetilde{m}_j)_{j\geq 1}$ is defined in (4.11). Let $\eta_j=2(p_j-1)\widetilde{m}_j$ for $j\geq 1$. By construction of $(p_j)_{j\geq 1}$ we have $\lim_{j\to\infty}\eta_j=0$. Specifying $p=p_{j_n+1}$ we have now

$$\psi_{\alpha}(p_{j_n+1}q, p_{j_n+1}\widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)) \le (1 - p_{j_n+1})h(q, \alpha) + \eta_{j_n+1}(p_{j_n+1} - 1).$$

We can insert this upper bound in our estimation of $Y_n(\beta, \varrho) - Y_{n-1}(\beta, \varrho)$ and get, remembering that $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi,\beta,L,\epsilon}$, for $n \geq L+1$

$$||Y_{n}(\beta,\varrho) - Y_{n-1}(\beta,\varrho)||_{p_{j_{n}+1}}^{p_{j_{n}+1}}$$

$$\leq (2\beta^{-1})^{p_{j_{n}+1}} s_{j_{n}+1}^{p_{j_{n}+1}} \exp\left((1-p_{j_{n}+1}) \sum_{k=1}^{n-1} \log(\beta) + h(q_{k},\alpha_{k}) - \eta_{j_{n}+1}\right)$$

$$\leq (2\beta^{-1})^{p_{j_{n}+1}} s_{j_{n}+1}^{p_{j_{n}+1}} \exp\left((n-1)(1-p_{j_{n}+1})(\epsilon-\eta_{j_{n}+1})\right).$$

The proof ends like that of Proposition 3.5.

Recall definitions (4.2) and (4.3). The proof of the next proposition follows the same lines as that of Proposition 4.9 in the next section.

Proposition 4.7 There exists a positive sequence $(\delta_n)_{n\geq 1}$ converging to 0 such that, with probability 1, for all $\varrho = (q_k, \alpha_k)_{k\geq 1} \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi}$, for μ_{ϱ} -almost all $t \in \partial \mathsf{T}$, for n large enough, we have

$$n^{-1} \Big| S_n \phi(t) - \sum_{k=1}^n \lambda(q_k, \alpha_k) \Big| \le \delta_n.$$

Proposition 4.8 With probability 1, for all $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi}$,

$$\underline{\dim}(\mu_{\varrho}) := \inf \Big\{ \dim \, E : \, E \text{ Borel}, \ \mu_{\varrho}(E) > 0 \Big\} \geq \liminf_{n \to \infty} \Big(\frac{h(q_n, \alpha_n)}{\lambda(q_n, \alpha_n)} = \widetilde{P}_{\alpha_n}^*(\nabla \widetilde{P}_{\alpha_n}(q_n)) \Big).$$

Proof Let $\beta \in (0,1]$ such that $\beta \mathbb{E}(N) > 1$. Let $L \geq 1$ and $\epsilon \in \mathbb{Q}_+^*$.

For every $t \in \partial \mathsf{T}$ and $\omega_{\beta} \in \Omega_{\beta}$ set

$$Q_{\beta,n}(t,\omega_{\beta}) = \prod_{k=1}^{n} W_{\beta,t_{|k}},$$

so that for $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\beta,L,\epsilon}$, $\widetilde{Y}_n(\beta,\varrho)$ is the total mass of the measure $Q_{\beta,n}(t,\omega_\beta) \cdot d\mu_\varrho^\omega(t)$.

There exists a measurable subset $\Omega(\beta, L, \epsilon)$ of Ω , such that $\mathbb{P}(\Omega(\beta, L, \epsilon)) = 1$ and for all $\omega \in \Omega(\beta, L, \epsilon)$, there exists $\Omega_{\beta}^{\omega} \subset \Omega_{\beta}$ of positive probability such that for all $\omega \in \Omega(\beta, L, \epsilon)$, for all $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi,\beta,L,\epsilon}$, for all $\omega_{\beta} \in \Omega_{\beta}^{\omega}$, $\widetilde{Y}_{n}(\beta, \varrho)$ does not converge to 0. In terms of the multiplicative chaos theory developed in [47], this means, that for all $\omega \in \Omega(\beta, L, \epsilon)$ and $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\beta,L,\epsilon}$, the set of those ω_{β} such that the multiplicative chaos $(Q_{\beta,n}(\cdot,\omega))_{n\geq 1}$ has not killed the measure μ_{ϱ} on the compact set ∂T has a positive \mathbb{P}_{β} -probability.

Let $\Omega' = \bigcap_{\beta \in (\mathbb{E}(N)^{-1},1] \cap \mathbb{Q}_+^*, L \geq 1, \epsilon \in \mathbb{Q}^*} \Omega(\beta, L, \epsilon)$. This set is of \mathbb{P} -probability 1. Let $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi}$. The same argument as in the proof of Proposition 3.6 shows that setting $D = \liminf_{n \to \infty} n^{-1} \sum_{k=1}^n h(q_k, \alpha_k)$, the lower Hausdorff dimension of μ_{ϱ} with respect to the metric d_1 it larger than or equal to D; in particular, we have $\liminf_{n \to \infty} \frac{\log \mu_{\varrho}([t_{|n}])}{-n} \geq D$, μ_{ϱ} -almost everywhere. Then, since by definition of d_{φ} the diameter $|[t_{|n}]|$ of $[t_{|n}]$ equals $\exp(-S_n\phi(t))$, Proposition 4.7 together with Lemma 4.1 yield that for all $\eta \in (0,1)$, for μ_{ϱ} -almost every t, for n large enough,

$$\frac{\log \mu_{\varrho}([t_{\mid n}])}{\log |[t_{\mid n}]|} \ge (1 - \eta) \frac{nD}{\sum_{k=1}^{n} \lambda(q_k, \alpha_k)}.$$

Let $D_{\phi} = \liminf_{n \to \infty} \frac{h(q_n, \alpha_n)}{\lambda(q_n, \alpha_n)}$. By definition of D we have $\liminf_{n \to \infty} \frac{Dn}{\sum_{k=1}^n \lambda(q_k, \alpha_k)} \ge D_{\phi}$: Indeed, let $(n_j)_{j \ge 1}$ be an increasing sequence of integers such that $\lim_{j \to \infty} n_j^{-1} \sum_{k=1}^n h(q_k, \alpha_k) = D$. For any $\delta > 0$, for k large enough we have $h(q_k, \alpha_k) \ge (D_{\phi} - \delta)\lambda(q_k, \alpha_k)$, from which we deduce that $\liminf_{j \to \infty} \frac{n_j D}{\sum_{k=1}^{n_j} \lambda(q_k, \alpha_k)} \ge D_{\phi} - \delta$. Consequently, $\underline{\dim}(\mu_{\varrho}) \ge D_{\phi}$ in the metric d_{ϕ} .

4.3.4 Lower bounds for the Hausdorff dimensions of the set $E_X(K)$

The sharp lower bound estimates for the Hausdorff dimensions of the set $E_X(K)$ are direct consequences of the following two propositions.

Proposition 4.9 There exists a positive sequence $(\delta_n)_{n\geq 1}$ converging to 0 such that, with probability 1, for all $\varrho = (q_k)_{k\geq 1} \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi}$, for μ_{ϱ} -almost all $t \in \partial \mathsf{T}$, for n large enough we have

$$n^{-1} \left\| S_n X(t) - \sum_{k=1}^n \alpha_X(q_k, \alpha_k) \right\| \le \delta_n.$$

Proof Fix a positive sequence $(\delta_n)_{n\geq 1}$ converging to 0. Let v be a vector of the canonical basis \mathcal{B} of \mathbb{R}^d . For $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi}$ and $n \geq 1$, we set :

$$E_{\varrho,n,\delta_n}^1(v) = \left\{ t \in \partial \mathsf{T} : \left\langle v \middle| S_n X(t) - \sum_{k=1}^n \alpha_X(q_k, \alpha_k) \right\rangle \ge n \delta_n \right\}$$

$$E_{\varrho,n,\delta_n}^{-1}(v) = \left\{ t \in \partial \mathsf{T} : \left\langle v \middle| S_n X(t) - \sum_{k=1}^n \alpha_X(q_k, \alpha_k) \right\rangle \le -n \delta_n \right\}$$

It is enough to specify $(\delta_n)_{n\geq 1}$ such that for $\lambda\in\{-1,1\}$ and $v\in\mathcal{B}$ we have

$$\mathbb{E}\Big(\sup_{\varrho\in\mathcal{I}_{\phi}}\sum_{n>1}\mu_{\varrho}(E_{\varrho,n,\delta_{n}}^{\lambda}(v))\Big)<\infty. \tag{4.19}$$

Then, with probability 1, for all $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi}$, $\lambda \in \{-1,1\}$ and $v \in \mathcal{B}$, $\sum_{n\geq 1} \mu_{\varrho}(E_{\varrho,n,\delta_n}^{\lambda}(v)) < \infty$, and consequently, by the Borel-Cantelli lemma, for μ_{ϱ} -almost every t for all $v \in \mathcal{B}$, for n large enough we have

$$\left| \left\langle v \middle| n^{-1} \left(S_n X(t) - \sum_{k=1}^n \alpha_X(q_k, \alpha_k) \right) \right\rangle \right| \le \delta_n,$$

which yields the desired result.

Now we prove (4.19) when $\lambda = 1$ (the case $\lambda = -1$ is similar). Let $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi}$. For every $\gamma > 0$ we have

$$\mu_{\varrho}(E^1_{\varrho,n,\delta_n}(v)) \le f_{n,\gamma}(\varrho),$$

where

$$f_{n,\gamma}(\varrho) = \sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_n} \mu_{\varrho}([u]) \prod_{k=1}^n \exp\left(\gamma \langle v | X_{u_{|k}} - \alpha_X(q_k, \alpha_k) \rangle - \gamma \delta_n\right)$$
$$= \sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_n} \Pi_{n,\gamma}(\varrho, u) Y(\varrho, u),$$

where we used the definition of μ_{ϱ} and set

$$\Pi_{n,\gamma}(\varrho,u) = \prod_{k=1}^{n} \exp\left(\langle q_k + \gamma v | X_{u_{|k}} - \alpha_k \rangle - \widetilde{P}_{\alpha_k}(q_k) \phi_{u_{|k}} - \langle \gamma v | \alpha_X(q_k,\alpha_k) - \alpha_k \rangle - \gamma \delta_n\right).$$

$$\sup_{\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi}} f_{n,\gamma}(\varrho) \leq \sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_n} \sup_{\varrho \mid n: \varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi}} \Pi_n(\varrho, u) \cdot \sup_{\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi}} Y(\varrho, u).$$

Consequently, since $\mathbb{E}(\sup_{\varrho \in \mathcal{J}} Y(\varrho, u)) \leq C_{\mathcal{J}_{\phi}} \exp(\epsilon_{|u|}|u|)$ by (4.18), we have (taking into account the independences)

$$\mathbb{E}(\sup_{\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi}} f_{n,\gamma}(\varrho))
\leq C_{\mathcal{J}_{\phi}} \exp(n\epsilon_{n}) \mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_{n}} \sup_{\varrho_{\mid n}: \varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi}} \Pi_{n}(\varrho, u)\right)
\leq C_{\mathcal{J}_{\phi}} \exp(n\epsilon_{n}) \mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_{n}} \sum_{\varrho_{\mid n}: \varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi}} \Pi_{n}(\varrho, u)\right)
= C_{\mathcal{J}_{\phi}} \exp(n\epsilon_{n}) \sum_{\varrho_{\mid n}: \varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi}} \prod_{k=1}^{n} \exp\left(\psi_{\alpha_{k}}(q_{k} + \gamma v, \widetilde{P}_{\alpha_{k}}(q_{k})) - \langle \gamma v | \alpha_{X}(q_{k}, \alpha_{k}) - \alpha_{k} \rangle - \gamma \delta_{n}\right).$$

For each $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi}$, we have $q_k \in D_{j_n+1}$ for all $1 \leq k \leq n$. Thus, writing for each $1 \leq k \leq n$ the Taylor expansion with integral rest of order 2 of $\gamma \mapsto \psi_{\alpha_k}(q_k + \gamma v, \widetilde{P}_{\alpha_k}(q_k)) - \langle \gamma v | \alpha_X(q_k, \alpha_k) - \alpha_k \rangle$ at 0, taking $\gamma = \gamma_{j_n+1}$, and using (4.6) and (4.10) we get

$$\sum_{k=1}^{n} \psi_{\alpha_k}(q_k + \gamma_{j_n+1}v, \widetilde{P}_{\alpha_k}(q_k)) - \langle \gamma_{j_n+1}v | \alpha_X(q_k, \alpha_k) - \alpha_k \rangle - \gamma_{j_n+1}\delta_n \le n\gamma_{j_n+1}^2 m_{j_n+1} - n\gamma_{j_n+1}\delta_n$$

uniformly in $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi}$. Consequently, using that $\epsilon_n = 2\gamma_{j_n+1}^2 \widehat{m}_{j_n+1}$, $m_{j_n+1} \leq \widehat{m}_{j_n+1}$, and $\operatorname{card}(\{\varrho_{|n} : \varrho \in \mathcal{J}\}) = (j_n+1)!$, we get

$$\mathbb{E}(\sup_{\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi}} f_{n,\gamma_{j_n+1}}(\varrho)) \le C_{\mathcal{J}_{\phi}}(j_n+1)! \exp\left((-n\gamma_{j_n+1}(\delta_n - 3\gamma_{j_n+1}^2 \widehat{m}_{j_n+1})\right)$$

Let $\delta_n = 4\gamma_{j_n+1}^2 \widehat{m}_{j_n+1}$. Now we use $(4.15): (j_n+1)! \leq \exp(N_{j_n}^{1/5}) \leq \exp(n^{1/5})$ and $\gamma_{j_{n+1}}^2 \widehat{m}_{j_n+1} \geq N_{j_n}^{-1/2} \geq n^{-1/2}$. Thus

$$\mathbb{E}\big(\sup_{\varrho\in\mathcal{J}_{\phi}}\mu_{\varrho}(E_{\varrho,n,\delta_{n}}^{1}(v))\big)\leq\mathbb{E}\big(\sup_{\varrho\in\mathcal{J}_{\phi}}f_{n,\gamma_{j_{n+1}}}(\varrho)\big)\leq C_{\mathcal{J}_{\phi}}\exp(n^{1/5})\exp(-n^{1/2}).$$

Since $\delta_n = 4\gamma_{j_n+1}^2 \widehat{m}_{j_n+1}$ tends to 0 as n tends to ∞ , and $\sum_{n\geq 1} \mathbb{E}\left(\sup_{\varrho\in\mathcal{J}_{\phi}} \mu_{\varrho}(E_{\varrho,n,\delta_n}^1)\right) < \infty$, we get the desired conclusion.

Proposition 4.10 For every compact connected subset K of I there exists $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi}$ such that

$$\left\{ \bigcap_{N \ge 1} \overline{\left\{ n^{-1} \sum_{k=1}^{n} \alpha_X(q_k, \alpha_k) : n \ge N \right\}} = K \\
\liminf_{n \to \infty} \widetilde{P}_{\alpha_n}^*(\nabla \widetilde{P}_{\alpha_n}(q_n)) \ge \inf \left\{ P^*(\alpha) : \alpha \in K \right\}$$

Proof It is similar to that of Proposition 3.8 but uses Propositions 4.4 and 4.8, as well as (4.16) instead of Corollary 3.1, Proposition 3.6 and (3.14).

4.4 Proof of Theorem 1.6

(1) We will interpret K via the set of the possible accumulating points of $(S_nX, S_n\widetilde{X})$. Consider

$$\widetilde{P}_{(X,\widetilde{X})}(q,\widetilde{q}) = \log \mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{i=1}^{N} \exp(\langle q|X\rangle + \langle \widetilde{q}|\widetilde{X}\rangle)\Big)$$

and the compact set

$$I_{(X,\widetilde{X})} = \left\{ (\alpha,\widetilde{\alpha}) \in \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}^d : \widetilde{P}^*_{(X,\widetilde{X})}(\alpha,\widetilde{\alpha}) \geq 0 \right\}.$$

Due to Theorem 1.3 applied to (X, \widetilde{X}) and \widetilde{X} , the projection on the second coordinate of $I_{(X,\widetilde{X})}$ equals $I_{\widetilde{X}}$. Moreover using arguments similar to those use to prove Lemma 4.1, we can get that $I_{\widetilde{X}} \subset \mathbb{R}_+^{*d}$.

Let $\Phi: \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}^*_+{}^d \to \mathbb{R}^d$ be the mapping defined as

$$\Phi(x_1,\ldots,x_d,y_1,\ldots,y_d) = \left(\frac{x_1}{y_1},\ldots,\frac{x_d}{y_d}\right).$$

Proposition 4.11 We have

$$\mathcal{K} = \Phi(I_{(X,\widetilde{X})}).$$

Notice that this proposition implies the compactness and connectedness of \mathcal{K} since Φ is continuous and $I_{(X,\widetilde{X})}$ is convex.

Proof First for $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}^d$ let us define

$$\widehat{E}_{X,\widetilde{X}}(\alpha) = \left\{ t : \alpha \in \bigcap_{N \ge 1} \overline{\left\{ \left(\frac{S_n X^j(t)}{S_n \widetilde{X}^j(t)} \right)_{1 \le j \le d} : n \ge N \right\}} \right\}.$$

For every $t \in \partial \mathsf{T}$ and $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}^d$,

$$\alpha \in \bigcap_{N \ge 1} \overline{\left\{ \left(\frac{S_n X^j(t)}{S_n \widetilde{X}^j(t)} \right)_{1 \le j \le d} : n \ge N \right\}} \quad \text{iff} \quad 0 \in \bigcap_{N \ge 1} \overline{\left\{ \left(\frac{S_n (X^j - \alpha_j \widetilde{X}^j)(t)}{n} \right)_{1 \le j \le d} : n \ge N \right\}},$$

in other words $\widehat{E}_{X,\widetilde{X}}(\alpha) = \widehat{E}_{X-\alpha\cdot\widetilde{X}}(0).$

Now suppose that $\alpha \in \mathcal{K}$, i.e. $\inf_{q \in \mathbb{R}^d} \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q) \geq 0$. Like in Proposition 4.4 we can find a sequence $(q_k)_{k \geq 1}$ in \mathbb{R}^d such that $\widetilde{P}^*_{\alpha}(\nabla \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q_k)) > 0$ and $\nabla \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q_k)$ converges to 0. For each q_k in the sequence, let $\mu_{q_k,\alpha}$ be the Mandelbrot measure associated with the family of vectors $(N_u, X'_{u1} = \langle q_k | X_{u1} - \alpha \cdot \widetilde{X}_{u1} \rangle - \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q_k)\phi_{u1}, X'_{u2} = \langle q_k | X_{u2} - \alpha \cdot \widetilde{X}_{u2} \rangle - \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q_k)\phi_{u2}, \ldots), \ u \in \bigcup_{n \geq 0} \mathbb{N}^n_+$ (see Section 6). For the same reasons as those invoked in Section 4.3 for the measure $\mu_{q,\alpha}$, this measure is non degenerate. Also, here

$$\nabla \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q_k) = \frac{\mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^{N} (X_i - \alpha \cdot \widetilde{X}_i) \exp(\langle q_k | X_i - \alpha \cdot \widetilde{X}_i \rangle - \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q_k)\phi_i)\right)}{\mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^{N} \phi_i \exp(\langle q_k | X_i - \alpha \cdot \widetilde{X}_i \rangle - \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q_k)\phi_i)\right)}.$$

Consequently, if we set for $q \in \mathbb{R}^d$

$$\alpha_X(q,\alpha) = \mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{i=1}^N X_i \exp(\langle q|X_i - \alpha \cdot \widetilde{X}_i \rangle - \widetilde{P}_\alpha(q)\phi_i)\Big),$$

$$\alpha_{\widetilde{X}}(q,\alpha) = \mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{i=1}^N \widetilde{X}_i \exp(\langle q|X_i - \alpha \cdot \widetilde{X}_i \rangle - \widetilde{P}_\alpha(q)\phi_i)\Big).$$

by Proposition 6.1, with probability 1, for $\mu_{q_k,\alpha}$ -almost every $t \in \partial \mathsf{T}$,

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{S_n X(t) - \alpha \cdot S_n X(t)}{n} = \mathbb{E} \Big(\sum_{i=1}^N \phi_i \exp(X_i') \Big) \nabla \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q_k)$$

$$= \alpha_X(q_k, \alpha) - \alpha \cdot \alpha_{\widetilde{X}}(q_k, \alpha)$$

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{S_n X(t)}{n} = \alpha_X(q_k, \alpha),$$

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{S_n \widetilde{X}(t)}{n} = \alpha_{\widetilde{X}}(q_k, \alpha),$$

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{S_n \widetilde{X}(t)}{n} = \mathbb{E} \Big(\sum_{i=1}^N \phi_i \exp(X_i') \Big)$$

$$(4.20)$$

We notice that $\mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^N \phi_i \exp(X_i')\right)$, which depends on k, is a limit point of $\frac{S_n\phi(t)}{n}$, so it belongs to a deterministic compact set isolated from 0. Also, $(\alpha_X(q_k,\alpha),\alpha_{\widetilde{X}}(q_k,\alpha))$ being a limit point of $\frac{S_n(X,\widetilde{X})(t)}{n}$, it belongs to $I_{(X,\widetilde{X})}$. Moreover, since $\nabla \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q_k)$ converges to 0 as $k \to \infty$, the above limit show that $\alpha = \lim_{k \to \infty} \Phi(\alpha_X(q_k,\alpha),\alpha_{\widetilde{X}}(q_k,\alpha))$, and since Φ is continuous, α belongs to the closed set $\Phi(I_{X,\widetilde{X}})$. This yields $\mathcal{K} \subset \Phi(I_{X,\widetilde{X}})$.

Now consider $(\gamma, \widetilde{\gamma}) \in I_{X,\widetilde{X}}$. Our study of the level sets of the limit points of $S_n(X,\widetilde{X})/n$ shows that $\lim_{n\to\infty} S_n(X,\widetilde{X})(t)/n = (\gamma,\widetilde{\gamma})$ a.s. for some $t\in\partial T$. It follows that if $\alpha = \Phi(\gamma,\gamma)$, we have $\widehat{E}_{X,\widetilde{X}}(\alpha) \neq \emptyset$. Moreover, our study in Section 4.2 implies that dim $\widehat{E}_{X,\widetilde{X}}(\alpha) \leq \inf_{q\in\mathbb{R}^d} \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)$ almost surely for all α simultanously, a negative dimension meaning that $\widehat{E}_{X,\widetilde{X}}(\alpha) = \emptyset$. We thus have $\inf_{q\in\mathbb{R}^d} \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q) \geq 0$ and $\alpha \in \mathcal{K}$. Thus we have proved that $\Phi(I_{X,\widetilde{X}}) \subset \mathcal{K}$.

(2) The upper bound for the Hausdorff dimension comes from the previous lines. For the lower bound, the strategy is exactly the same as the one developed to prove Theorem 1.4. The essential changes are as follow. We again set $J_{\phi} = \{(q, \alpha) \in \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}^d : \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}^*(\nabla \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)) > 0\}$, but remind that the definition of \widetilde{P}_{α} has changed.

The sets D_j , $j \geq 1$, and the set of sequences \mathcal{J}_{ϕ} are defined formally in the same way as in Section 4.3, and for $u \in \bigcup_{n>0} \mathbb{N}^n_+$, $1 \leq i \leq N(u)$, and $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi}$ we define

$$W_{\varrho,ui} = \exp(\langle q_{|u|+1}|X_{ui} - \alpha_{|u|+1} \cdot \widetilde{X}_{ui}\rangle - \widetilde{P}_{\alpha_{|u|+1}}(q_{|u|+1})\phi_{ui})$$

to build the associated inhomogeneous Mandelbrot measure μ_{ϱ} . Then, choosing the sequence $(N_j)_{j\geq 1}$ suitably, with probability 1, for all $\varrho = ((q_k, \alpha_k))_{k\geq 1} \in \mathcal{J}_{\varrho}$, μ_{ϱ} has $\partial \mathsf{T}$ as closed support, and for μ_{ϱ} -almost every t we have

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{n} \left(S_n X(t) - \sum_{k=1}^n \alpha_X(q_k, \alpha_k) \right) = 0,$$

$$\lim_{n\to\infty}\frac{1}{n}\Big(S_n\widetilde{X}(t)-\sum_{k=1}^n\alpha_{\widetilde{X}}(q_k,\alpha_k)\Big) = 0,$$
 so
$$\lim_{n\to\infty}\frac{1}{n}\Big(S_n(X-\alpha\cdot\widetilde{X})(t)-\sum_{k=1}^n(\alpha_X(q_k,\alpha_k)-\alpha\cdot\alpha_{\widetilde{X}}(q_k,\alpha_k)\Big) = 0 \quad (\forall \alpha\in\mathbb{R}^d),$$

moreover $\underline{\dim} \mu_{\varrho} \geq \liminf_{n \to \infty} \widetilde{P}_{\alpha_k}^*(\nabla \widetilde{P}_{\alpha_k}(q_k)).$

Also, given a compact connected subset K of K, for each point α of K we can find $(q, \alpha') \in J_{\phi}$ such that α' is arbitrarily close to α , $\nabla \widetilde{P}_{\alpha'}(q)$ is arbitrarily close to 0 and $\widetilde{P}_{\alpha'}^*(\nabla \widetilde{P}_{\alpha'}(q))$ is arbitrarily close to $\inf_{q \in \mathbb{R}^d} \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)$. Notice that assuming that $\nabla \widetilde{P}_{\alpha'}(q)$ is close to 0 implies, after (4.20), that $\alpha_X(q'_{\alpha}) - \alpha' \cdot \alpha_{\widetilde{X}}(q, \alpha')$ is close to 0, and so $\alpha_X(q'_{\alpha}) - \alpha \cdot \alpha_{\widetilde{X}}(q, \alpha')$ is. This and the previous properties valid for any μ_{ϱ} can be used to build, in the spirit of Propositions 3.8 and 4.10, a sequence $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi}$ such that $\lim \inf_{n \to \infty} \widetilde{P}_{\alpha_k}^*(\nabla \widetilde{P}_{\alpha_k}(q_k)) \geq \inf_{\alpha \in K} \inf_{q \in \mathbb{R}^d} \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)$ and

$$K = \bigcap_{N \ge 1} \overline{\left\{\Phi\left(n^{-1}\sum_{k=1}^n \alpha_X(q_k,\alpha_k), n^{-1}\sum_{k=1}^n \alpha_{\widetilde{X}}(q_k,\alpha_k)\right) : n \ge N\right\}},$$

so that $\mu_{\varrho}(E_{X,\widetilde{X}}(K)) > 0$.

Chapitre 5

Results about the level sets $E_X(\alpha)$ and $E_X^{\mathrm{LD}(q_\alpha,\alpha)}$ under the metric d_ϕ

We prove Theorems 1.5, 1.7 and 1.8

5.1 Proof of Theorem 1.5

- (1) It is a consequence of Theorem 1.4.
- (2) The part concerning inhomogeneous measures can be proved by using the same approach as in Section 3.3.5.

The point concerning the fact that almost surely, for all $\alpha \in I$ simultaneously, the measures $\mu_{q_{\alpha},\alpha}$ is supported on $E_X(\alpha)$ and of maximal Hausdorff dimension requires first to prove that the associated homogeneous Mandelbrot martingales converge almost surely simultaneously to non trivial limits $\mu_{q_{\alpha},\alpha}$, which are indeed carried by the sets $E_X(\alpha)$ and have lower Hausdorff dimension at least $\widetilde{P}_{\alpha}^*(0)$. This can be done by mimicking the approach of Chapter 2, since we know that $\alpha \in I \mapsto q_{\alpha}$ is analytic (Proposition 1.1). The point concerning the uniqueness of the Mandelbrot measure carried by $E_X(\alpha)$ follows from the following general fact.

Proposition 5.1 Let μ' be a non degenerate Mandelbrot measure built simultaneously with $(S_nX, S_n\phi)_{n\geq 1}$ as in Section 6. Fix $(q, \alpha) \in \mathbb{R}^{2d}$. For $s \in [0, 1]$ let

$$\Phi(s) = \log \mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{i=1}^{N} \exp(X_i') \exp(s(\langle q|X_i - \alpha \rangle - \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)\phi_i - X_i'))\Big).$$

Suppose that $\Phi(1) = 0$. Then

$$\mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{i=1}^{N} (\langle q|X_i - \alpha \rangle - \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)\phi_i) \exp(X_i')\Big) - \mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{i=1}^{N} X_i' \exp(X_i')\Big) \le 0$$
 (5.1)

with equality if and only if $X_i' = \langle q|X_i - \alpha \rangle - \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)\phi_i$ for all $1 \leq i \leq N$ almost surely.

We assume this proposition and apply it with $q = q_{\alpha}$, where $\alpha \in \nabla \widetilde{P}(J)$ (this is possible since we assumed (1.7)). Suppose that μ' is a non degenerate Mandelbrot measure built simultaneously with $(S_n X, S_n \phi)_{n \geq 1}$, such that $\mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^N \|X_i\| \exp(X_i')\right) < \infty$, and $\mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^N X_i \exp(X_i')\right) = \alpha$, i.e. μ' is supported on $E_X(\alpha)$, and dim $\mu' = \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}^*(0) = \dim \mu_{q_{\alpha},\alpha}$, where we recall that $\mu_{q_{\alpha},\alpha}$ is the Mandelbrot measure generated by the vectors $(N_u, (\langle q|X_{ui} - \alpha \rangle - \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)\phi_{ui})_{i\geq 1}), u \in \bigcup_{n\geq 0} \mathbb{N}_+^n$. By using Theorem 6.1 we get

$$\widetilde{P}_{\alpha}^{*}(0) = -\frac{\mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^{N} X_{i}' \exp(X_{i}')\right)}{\mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^{N} \phi_{i} \exp(X_{i}')\right)}$$
(5.2)

(notice that since $\alpha \in \mathring{I}$ we have $\widetilde{P}_{\alpha}^{*}(0) > 0$ hence $\mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^{N} \phi_{i} \exp(X_{i}')\right) < \infty$). On the other hand, the equality $\mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^{N} X_{i} \exp(X_{i}')\right) = \alpha$ implies that $\mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^{N} (\langle q_{\alpha}|X_{i} - \alpha \rangle - \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q_{\alpha})\phi_{i}) \exp(X_{i}')\right) = -\widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q_{\alpha})\mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^{N} \phi_{i} \exp(X_{i}')\right) = -\widetilde{P}_{\alpha}^{*}(0)\mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^{N} \phi_{i} \exp(X_{i}')\right)$, and by (5.2) this equals $\mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^{N} X_{i}' \exp(X_{i}')\right)$. Thus equality holds in (5.1), hence the conclusion.

Proof of Proposition 5.1. It is enough to notice that Φ is convex and $\Phi(0) = \Phi(1) = 0$, and equality in (5.1) means that $\Phi'(0^+) = 0$, so that $\Phi(s) = 0$ for all $s \in [0, 1]$. Using Hölder's inequality yields the conclusion.

(3) The fact that $E_X(\alpha_0)$ and ∂T have Hausdorff dimension t_0 comes from the fact that by using the natural covering of ∂T by the cylinders of generation n and the definition of t_0 one finds dim $\partial T \leq t_0$ almost surely, and the Mandelbrot measure $\mu_{0,\alpha}$, which does not depend on α , is by construction of dimension t_0 and is carried by $E_X(\alpha_0)$ almost surely. Suppose that another level set $E_X(\alpha)$ has Hausdorff dimension $t_0 = \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(0)$. This means $\widetilde{P}_{\alpha}^*(0) = t_0$, so that $\widetilde{P}_{\alpha}(q)$ reaches its minimum at q = 0. Then, due to (4.1), we have $\alpha = \alpha_0$.

5.2 Proof of Theorem 1.7

Additional conditions on $(N_j)_{j\geq 1}$ and definitions

We need to slightly modify the set \mathcal{J}_{ϕ} by requiring, in addition to the initial conditions on $(N_j)_{j\geq 0}$, that for all $j\geq 1$

$$N_{j+1} > M_j k(M_j)$$
 and $((j+3)!)^2 \exp(-N_j/j) \le j^{-2}$. (5.3)

Since the sequence $(k(n))_{n\geq 1}$ is increasing, writing $M_{j_n}+1\leq n\leq M_{j_n+1}$ we have $nk(n)\leq M_{j_n+1}k(M_{j_n+1})< N_{j_n+2}< M_{j_n+2}$, so $j_{nk(n)}\leq j_n+1$.

For each integer $m \geq 1$, define the compact set

$$K_m = \{(q, \alpha) \in J_\phi \cap B(0, m) : d((q, \alpha), \partial J_\phi) \ge 1/m\} \cup \{(q_1, \alpha_1)\},\$$

where B(0,m) is the ball of radius m centered at 0 in \mathbb{R}^{2d} and (q_1,α_1) is the unique element of D_1 . Then, for $\ell, m \geq 1$ let

$$\mathcal{J}_{\phi,m} = \left\{ \varrho = (q_k, \alpha_k)_{k \ge 1} \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi} \cap K_m^{\mathbb{N}_+} : \exists \ \alpha \in \nabla \widetilde{P}(J), \ \lim_{k \to \infty} (q_k, \alpha_k) = (q_\alpha, \alpha) \right\}$$
 (5.4)

and

$$I_m = \left\{ \alpha \in \nabla \widetilde{P}(J) : (q_\alpha, \alpha) \in \left\{ \lim_{k \to \infty} \varrho_k = (q_k, \alpha_k) : \varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi, m} \right\} \right\}.$$

By construction we have $\nabla \widetilde{P}(J) = \bigcup_{m \geq 1} I_m$. If $(q_{\alpha}, \alpha) = \lim_{k \to \infty} \varrho_k$, set $\alpha = \alpha_{\varrho}$.

Let $\kappa = \liminf_{n \to \infty} \log(k(n))/n$ and $\kappa' = \limsup_{n \to \infty} \log(k(n))/n$. For all integers $\ell, m \ge 1$ and closed dyadic cube Q in \mathbb{R}^d , define the sets

$$\mathcal{J}_{\phi,m,\ell,Q} = \left\{ \varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi,m} : \forall \lambda \in \widetilde{Q}, -\Lambda_{q_{\alpha_{\varrho}},\alpha_{\varrho}}^*(\nabla \Lambda_{q_{\alpha_{\varrho}},\alpha_{\varrho}}(\lambda)) < \min(\ell, \kappa - 1/\ell) \right\},
\mathcal{J}'_{\phi,m,\ell,Q} = \left\{ \varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi,m} : \forall \lambda \in Q, -\Lambda_{q_{\alpha_{\varrho}},\alpha_{\varrho}}^*(\nabla \Lambda_{q_{\alpha_{\varrho}},\alpha_{\varrho}}(\lambda)) > \kappa' + 1/\ell \right\},$$

where \widetilde{Q} stands for the union of Q and the closed dyadic cubes of the same generation as Q and neighboring Q.

Proposition 5.2 With probability 1, for all integers $\ell, m \geq 1$ and all dyadic cubes Q,

- 1. for all $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi,m,\ell,Q}$, for μ_{ϱ} -almost every t, we have $\lim_{n\to\infty} n^{-1}\Lambda_n^t(\lambda) = \Lambda_{q_{\alpha_{\varrho}},\alpha_{\varrho}}(\lambda)$ for all $\lambda \in Q$.
- 2. For all $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}'_{\phi,m,\ell,Q}$, for μ_{ϱ} -almost every t, for all $\lambda \in Q$, there exists $\epsilon > 0$ such that for n large enough, $\left\{1 \leq j \leq k(n) : \frac{\Delta S_n X(j,t)}{n} \in B(\nabla \Lambda_{q_{\alpha_{\varrho}},\alpha_{\varrho}}(\lambda),\epsilon)\right\} = \emptyset$.

Suppose the proposition has been proved. Let us prove the theorem. We have

$$\{(\alpha,\lambda) \in \nabla \widetilde{P}(J) \times \mathbb{R}^d : -\Lambda_{q_{\alpha},\alpha}^*(\nabla \Lambda_{q_{\alpha},\alpha}(\lambda)) < \kappa \}$$

$$= \bigcup_{m \geq 1} \bigcup_{\ell \geq 1} \{(\alpha,\lambda) \in \nabla \widetilde{P}(J) \times \mathbb{R}^d : \alpha \in I_m, -\Lambda_{q_{\alpha},\alpha}^*(\nabla \Lambda_{q_{\alpha},\alpha}(\lambda)) < \min(\ell,\kappa-1/\ell) \}$$

$$= \bigcup_{m \geq 1} \bigcup_{\ell \geq 1} \bigcup_{\substack{Q, \text{dvadic cube}}} \{\alpha \in I_m : \forall \lambda \in \widetilde{Q}, -\Lambda_{q_{\alpha},\alpha}^*(\nabla \Lambda_{q_{\alpha},\alpha}(\lambda)) < \min(\ell,\kappa-1/\ell) \} \times \widetilde{Q},$$

where we have used the continuity in (α, λ) of $-\Lambda_{q_{\alpha}, \alpha}^*(\nabla \Lambda_{q_{\alpha}, \alpha}(\lambda))$. Consequently, due to Proposition (5.2)(1), with probability 1, for all $\alpha \in \nabla \widetilde{P}(J)$, if m is large enough so that $\alpha \in I_m$, for all $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\varphi,m}$ such that $\lim_{k \to \infty} \varrho_k = (q_{\alpha}, \alpha)$, since each $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}^d$ such that $-\Lambda_{q_{\alpha}, \alpha}^*(\nabla \Lambda_{q_{\alpha}, \alpha}(\lambda)) < \kappa$ belongs, for ℓ large enough, to a dyadic cube Q such that $-\Lambda_{q_{\alpha}, \alpha}^*(\nabla \Lambda_{q_{\alpha}, \alpha}(\lambda)) < \kappa$ belongs, for ℓ large enough, to a dyadic cube Q such that $-\Lambda_{q_{\alpha}, \alpha}^*(\nabla \Lambda_{q_{\alpha}, \alpha}(\lambda)) < \kappa$, i.e. the first part of the large deviations principle $LD(q_{\alpha}, \alpha)$. For the second point, one uses a similar argument. Now, to get the desired lower bound for $\dim E_X^{\mathrm{LD}(q_{\alpha}, \alpha)}(\alpha)$, it is enough to pick ϱ such that $\lim_{k\to\infty} \varrho_k = (q_{\alpha}, \alpha)$ and $\lim_{k\to\infty} \widetilde{P}_{\alpha_k}(q_k) - \langle q_k | \nabla \widetilde{P}_{\alpha_k}(q_k) \rangle = \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}^*(0)$, as in Proposition 4.4 (then Proposition(4.8) yields the result).

Proof of Proposition 5.2. Fix m, ℓ, Q . We need to cut the sets $\mathcal{J}_{\phi,m,\ell,Q}$ and $\mathcal{J}'_{\phi,m,\ell,Q}$ as follows: for every integer $L \geq 1$ let

$$\mathcal{J}_{\phi,m,\ell,L,Q} = \left\{ \varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi,m,\ell,Q} : \forall \ k \ge L, \ \forall \ \lambda \in \widetilde{Q}, \ -\Lambda_{q_k,\alpha_k}^*(\nabla \Lambda_{q_k,\alpha_k}(\lambda)) < \min(2\ell,\kappa - 1/2\ell) \right\},\,$$

and

$$\mathcal{J}'_{\phi,m,\ell,L,Q} = \left\{ \varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi,m,\ell,Q} : \forall \ k \geq L, \ \forall \ \lambda \in Q, \ |\Lambda^*_{q_k,\alpha_k}(\nabla \Lambda_{q_k,\alpha_k}(\lambda)) - \Lambda^*_{q_{\alpha_\varrho},\alpha_\varrho}(\nabla \Lambda_{q_{\alpha_\varrho},\alpha_\varrho}(\lambda))| < 1/2\ell \right\}.$$

Due to the continuity of $\Lambda_{q,\alpha}$ as a function of (q,α) taking values in the set of continuous functions over $\mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}^d$ endowed with the topology of the uniform convergence over compact sets and the compactness of \widetilde{Q} , we have $\mathcal{J}_{\phi,m,\ell,Q} = \bigcup_{L\geq 1} \mathcal{J}'_{\phi,m,\ell,L,Q}$ and $\mathcal{J}'_{\phi,m,\ell,Q} = \bigcup_{L\geq 1} \mathcal{J}'_{\phi,m,\ell,L,Q}$.

(1) Fix $L \geq 1$. For $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi,m,\ell,L,Q}$, $\lambda \in \widetilde{Q}$, $n \geq 1$, $1 \leq j \leq k(n)$ and $t \in \partial \mathsf{T}$, set

$$s_{n,j}(\varrho,\lambda) = \sum_{k=(j-1)n+1}^{jn} \Lambda_{q_k,\alpha_k}(\lambda)$$

and

$$Z_{n,j}(\varrho,\lambda,t) = \exp(\langle \lambda | \Delta S_n X(j,t) \rangle - s_{n,j}(\varrho,\lambda)). \tag{5.5}$$

It is enough that we prove that for every $\lambda \in \widetilde{Q}$ and $\epsilon > 0$ we have

$$\mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{n\geq 1}\sup\left\{\mu_{\varrho}\left(\left\{t\in\partial\mathsf{T}:\left|k(n)^{-1}\sum_{j=1}^{k(n)}(Z_{n,j}(\varrho,\lambda,t)-1)\right|>\epsilon\right):\varrho\in\mathcal{J}_{\phi,m,\ell,L,Q}\right\}\right)<\infty.$$
(5.6)

Indeed, suppose that (5.6) holds true. Then, for every $\lambda \in \widetilde{Q}$ and $\epsilon \in (0,1)$, with probability 1, for all $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi,m,\ell,L,Q}$, applying the Borel-Cantelli lemma to μ_{ϱ} yields, for μ_{ϱ} -almost every t, an integer $n_{\varrho} \geq 1$ such that for all $n \geq n_{\varrho}$,

$$1 - \epsilon \le k(n)^{-1} \sum_{j=1}^{k(n)} Z_{n,j}(\varrho, \lambda, t) \le 1 + \epsilon.$$

Moreover, given $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi,m,\ell,L,Q}$, there exists $k_{\varrho} > 1$ such that for all $k \geq k_{\varrho}$, one has $|\Lambda_{q_k,\alpha_k}(\lambda) - \Lambda_{q_{\alpha_{\varrho}},\alpha_{\varrho}}(\lambda)| \leq \epsilon$, hence for $n \geq k_{\varrho}$ we have

$$\begin{cases} |s_{n,j}(\varrho,\lambda) - n\Lambda_{q_{\alpha_{\varrho}},\alpha_{\varrho}}(\lambda)| \le n\epsilon & \text{if } j \ge 2\\ |s_{n,1}(\varrho,\lambda) - n\Lambda_{q_{\alpha_{\varrho}},\alpha_{\varrho}}(\lambda)| \le n\epsilon + C_{\varrho}(\lambda) \end{cases},$$

where $C_{\varrho}(\lambda) = \sum_{k=1}^{k_{\varrho}} |\Lambda_{q_k,\alpha_k}(\lambda) - \Lambda_{q_{\alpha_{\varrho}},\alpha_{\varrho}}(\lambda)|$.

Consequently, for $n \geq \max(k_{\varrho}, n_{\varrho})$, recalling the definition (1.10) of $\Lambda_n^t(\lambda)$ we have

$$(1 - \epsilon) \exp(-n\epsilon - C_{\varrho}(\lambda)) \le \exp\left(\Lambda_n^t(\lambda) - n\Lambda_{q_{\alpha_{\varrho}},\alpha_{\varrho}}(\lambda)\right) \le (1 + \epsilon) \exp(n\epsilon + C_{\varrho}(\lambda)).$$

Letting ϵ go to 0 along a discrete family, this gives that almost surely, for all $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi,m,\ell,L,Q}$, for μ_{ϱ} -almost every t, $\lim_{n\to\infty} n^{-1}\Lambda_n^t(\lambda) = \Lambda_{q_{\alpha_{\varrho}},\alpha_{\varrho}}(\lambda)$. Then this convergence holds almost surely for a countable and dense subset of elements λ of \widetilde{Q} , and finally the convexity of the functions Λ_n^t gives the convergence for all $\lambda \in Q$, since Q is included in the interior of \widetilde{Q} . Then the desired result comes from the Gartner-Ellis theorem.

To prove (5.6), we need the following lemma, in which Q_{ϱ} stands for the Peyrière measure associated with μ_{ϱ} (see section 6.2).

- **Lemma 5.1** 1. Let $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi,m,\ell,L,Q}$ and $\lambda \in \widetilde{Q}$. The random variables $(\omega,t) \mapsto Z_{n,j}(\varrho,\lambda,t)-1, 1 \leq j \leq k(n)$, defined on $\Omega \times \mathbb{N}_+^{\mathbb{N}_+}$ are centered and independent with respect to \mathcal{Q}_{ϱ} .
 - 2. There exists $p(m, \ell, L, Q) \in (1, 2]$ and $C(m, \ell, L, Q) > 0$ such that for all $p \in (1, p(m, \ell, L, c)]$, for all $\epsilon > 0$,

$$\mathcal{Q}_{\varrho}\left(\left|k(n)^{-1}\sum_{j=1}^{k(n)}(Z_{n,j}(\varrho,\lambda,t)-1)\right| > \epsilon\right) \leq C(m,\ell,L,Q)\exp(-n(p-1)\ell/4)$$

independently of $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi,m,\ell,L,Q}$ and $\lambda \in \widetilde{Q}$.

We postpone the proof of this lemma to the end of the section.

Now, for $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi,m,\ell,L,Q}$, $\lambda \in \widetilde{Q}$, and $t \in \partial \mathsf{T}$ let

$$V_n(\varrho, \lambda, t) = \left| k(n)^{-1} \sum_{i=1}^{k(n)} (Z_{n,j}(\varrho, \lambda, t) - 1) \right|,$$

and notice that by construction $V_n(\varrho, \lambda, t)$ is constant over each cylinder [u] of generation nk(n), so that we also denote it by $V_n(\varrho, \lambda, u)$. Now we can write

$$\mu_{\varrho}(\{t\in\partial\mathsf{T}:\ V_n(\varrho,\lambda,t)>\epsilon\})=\sum_{u\in\mathsf{T}_{nk(n)}}\mathbf{1}_{\{V_n(\varrho,\lambda,u)>\epsilon\}}\mu_{\varrho}([u]).$$

Recall that by definition we have $\mu_{\varrho}([u])$ as $(\prod_{k=1}^{n} W_{\varrho,u_{1}\cdots u_{k}})Y(\varrho,u)$, with $\mathbb{E}(Y(\varrho,u))=1$, and due to Remark 4.1, since $\mathcal{J}_{\phi,m,\ell,L,Q}\subset\mathcal{J}(K_{m})$, we have $\|\sup_{\varrho\in\mathcal{J}_{\phi,m,\ell,L,Q}}Y(\varrho,u)\|_{1}\leq O((j_{|u|}+2)!)$.

Consequently, using the independence between $(\prod_{k=1}^{n} W_{\varrho,u_1\cdots u_k})_{\varrho\in\mathcal{J}_{\phi,m,\ell,L,Q}}$ and $Y(\cdot,u)$ for all $u\in\mathsf{T}_{nk(n)}$, we get

$$\begin{split} & \mathbb{E}\Big(\sup\Big\{\mu_{\varrho}(\{t\in\partial\mathsf{T}:\ V_{n}(\varrho,\lambda,t)>\epsilon\}):\varrho\in\mathcal{J}_{\phi,m,\ell,L,Q}\Big\}\Big)\\ \leq & \mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{u\in\mathsf{T}_{nk(n)}}\sup_{\varrho\in\mathcal{J}_{\phi,m,\ell,L,Q}}\{\mathbf{1}_{\{V_{n}(\varrho,\lambda,u)>\epsilon\}}\prod_{k=1}^{nk(n)}W_{\varrho,u_{1}\cdots u_{k}}\Big)\ \|\sup_{\varrho\in\mathcal{J}_{\phi,m,\ell,L,Q}}Y(\varrho,u)\|_{1}\\ \leq & \sum_{\varrho_{\mid nk(n)}:\varrho\in\mathcal{J}_{\phi,m,\ell,L,Q}}\mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{u\in\mathsf{T}_{nk(n)}}\{\mathbf{1}_{\{V_{n}(\varrho,\lambda,u)>\epsilon\}}\prod_{k=1}^{nk(n)}W_{\varrho,u_{1}\cdots u_{k}}\Big)\ \|\sup_{\varrho\in\mathcal{J}_{\phi,m,\ell,L,Q}}Y(\varrho,u)\|_{1}\\ = & \sum_{\varrho_{\mid nk(n)}:\varrho\in\mathcal{J}_{\phi,m,\ell,L,Q}}\mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{u\in\mathsf{T}_{nk(n)}}\{\mathbf{1}_{\{V_{n}(\varrho,\lambda,u)>\epsilon\}}\Big(\prod_{k=1}^{nk(n)}W_{\varrho,u_{1}\cdots u_{k}}\Big)Y(\varrho,u)\Big)\ \|\sup_{\varrho\in\mathcal{J}_{\phi,m,\ell,L,Q}}Y(\varrho,u)\|_{1}\\ = & \sum_{\varrho_{\mid nk(n)}:\varrho\in\mathcal{J}_{\phi,m,\ell,L,Q}}\mathcal{Q}_{\varrho}(V_{n}(\varrho,\lambda,t)>\epsilon)\ \|\sup_{\varrho\in\mathcal{J}_{\phi,m,\ell,L,Q}}Y(\varrho,u)\|_{1}\\ \leq & (\#\varrho_{\mid nk(n)}:\varrho\in\mathcal{J}_{\phi}\Big(\sup_{\varrho\in\mathcal{J}_{\phi,m,\ell,L,Q}}\mathcal{Q}_{\varrho}(V_{n}(\varrho,\lambda,t)>\epsilon)\Big)\ \|\sup_{\varrho\in\mathcal{J}_{\phi,m,\ell,L,Q}}Y(\varrho,u)\|_{1} \end{split}$$

$$\leq (j_{nk(n)}!)C(m,\ell,L,Q)\exp(-n(p-1)\ell/4)O((j_{nk(n)}+2)!),$$

where we have used Lemma 5.1(2). Now recall that due to (5.3) we have $j_{nk(n)} \leq j_n + 1$, hence

$$\mathbb{E}\Big(\sup\Big\{\mu_{\varrho}(\{t\in\partial\mathsf{T}:\ V_n(\varrho,\lambda,t)>\epsilon\}):\varrho\in\mathcal{J}_{\phi,m,\ell,L,Q}\Big\}\Big)$$

$$\leq O(1)C(m,\ell,L,Q)((j_n+3)!)^2\exp(-n(p-1)\ell/4).$$

It follows that

$$\sum_{n\geq 1} \mathbb{E}\Big(\sup\Big\{\mu_{\varrho}(\{t\in\partial\mathsf{T}:\ V_{n}(\varrho,\lambda,t)>\epsilon\}):\varrho\in\mathcal{J}_{\phi,m,\ell,L,Q}\Big\}\Big)$$

$$=O\Big(\sum_{j\geq 0}\sum_{M_{j}+1\leq n\leq M_{j+1}}((j+3)!)^{2}\exp(-n(p-1)\ell/4)\Big)$$

$$=O\Big(\sum_{j\geq 0}\frac{((j+3)!)^{2}}{1-\exp(-(p-1)\ell/4)}\exp(-M_{j}(p-1)\ell/4)\Big)$$

$$=O\Big(\sum_{j\geq 0}((j+3)!)^{2}\exp(-N_{j}(p-1)\ell/4)\Big).$$

Due to (5.3) the above series converges.

(2) This situation is not empty only if $\kappa' < \infty$. Fix L > 0. Given $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}'_{\phi,m,\ell,L,Q}$, $\lambda \in Q$, $\epsilon > 0$, $n \geq 1$ and $1 \leq j \leq k(n)$, we set $V_j(\varrho, \lambda, t) = \mathbf{1}_{\{\Delta S_n X(j,t) - n \nabla \Lambda_{q\alpha_\varrho}, \alpha_\varrho(\lambda) \in B(0,n\epsilon)\}}$. Mimicking what was done above, we can get

$$\mathbb{E}\Big(\sup_{\varrho \in \mathcal{J}'_{\phi,m,\ell,L,Q}} \mu_{\varrho}\Big(\Big\{t : \sum_{j=1}^{k(n)} V_{j}(\varrho,\lambda,t) \geq 1\Big\}\Big)\Big) \\
\leq (\#\varrho_{|nk(n)} : \varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi}\Big)\Big(\sup_{\varrho \in \mathcal{J}'_{\phi,m,\ell,L,Q}} \mathcal{Q}_{\varrho}\Big(\Big\{\sum_{j=1}^{k(n)} V_{j}(\varrho,\lambda,t) \geq 1\Big\}\Big)\Big) \|\sup_{\varrho \in \mathcal{J}'_{\phi,m,\ell,L,Q}} Y(\varrho,u)\|_{1} \\
= O((j_{n}+3)!^{2}) \sup_{\varrho \in \mathcal{J}'_{\phi,m,\ell,L,Q}} \mathcal{Q}_{\varrho}\Big(\Big\{\sum_{j=1}^{k(n)} V_{j}(\varrho,\lambda,t) \geq 1\Big\}\Big).$$

We have

$$\mathcal{Q}_{\varrho}\left(\left\{\sum_{j=1}^{k(n)} V_{j}(\varrho, \lambda, t) \geq 1\right\}\right) \\
\leq \sum_{j=1}^{k(n)} \mathcal{Q}_{\varrho}(\left\{V_{j}(\varrho, \lambda, t) \geq 1\right\}) \leq \sum_{j=1}^{k(n)} \mathcal{Q}_{\varrho}(\left\langle\lambda | \Delta S_{n} X(j, t) - n \nabla \Lambda_{q_{\alpha_{\varrho}}, \alpha_{\varrho}}(\lambda)\right\rangle) \geq -n\epsilon \|\lambda\|) \\
\leq \sum_{j=1}^{k(n)} \exp\left(n\epsilon \|\lambda\| - n\langle\lambda | \nabla \Lambda_{q_{\alpha_{\varrho}}, \alpha_{\varrho}}(\lambda)\rangle\right) \mathbb{E}_{\mathcal{Q}_{\varrho}}(\exp(\left\langle\lambda | \Delta S_{n} X(j, t)\right\rangle)) \\
= \sum_{j=1}^{k(n)} \exp\left(n\epsilon \|\lambda\| - n\langle\lambda | \nabla \Lambda_{q_{\alpha_{\varrho}}, \alpha_{\varrho}}(\lambda)\rangle\right) \exp\left(\sum_{k=(j-1)n+1}^{jn} \Lambda_{q_{k}, \alpha_{k}}(\lambda)\right)$$

$$\leq A \sum_{j=1}^{k(n)} \exp\left(n\epsilon \|\lambda\| - n\langle\lambda|\nabla\Lambda_{q_{\alpha_{\varrho}},\alpha_{\varrho}}(\lambda)\rangle\right) \exp\left(n/2\ell + n\Lambda_{q_{\alpha_{\varrho}},\alpha_{\varrho}}(\lambda)\right)$$

$$= A \sum_{j=1}^{k(n)} \exp\left(n\epsilon \|\lambda\| + n/2\ell + n\Lambda_{q_{\alpha_{\varrho}},\alpha_{\varrho}}^{*}(\nabla\Lambda_{q_{\alpha_{\varrho}},\alpha_{\varrho}}(\lambda))\right) \leq A k(n) \exp\left(n\epsilon \|\lambda\| - n/2\ell - n\kappa'\right),$$

where we have used the definition of $\mathcal{J}'_{\phi,m,\ell,L,Q}$ and

$$\log(A) = \sup_{\varrho \in \mathcal{J}'_{\phi,m,\ell,L,Q}} \sup_{\lambda \in Q} \sum_{k=1}^{L} |\Lambda_{q_{\alpha_{\varrho}},\alpha_{\varrho}}(\lambda) - \Lambda_{q_{k},\alpha_{k}}(\lambda)|.$$

Thus, taking $0 < \epsilon = \epsilon_{\lambda}$ small enough so that $\epsilon \|\lambda\| \le \ell/8$, since $\log(k(n)) < n(\kappa' + \ell/8)$ for n large enough, we get that

$$\sup_{\varrho \in \mathcal{J}'_{\phi,m,\ell,L,Q}} \mathcal{Q}_{\varrho} \Big(\Big\{ \sum_{j=1}^{k(n)} V_j(\varrho,\lambda,t) \ge 1 \Big\} \Big) = O(\exp(-n/4\ell)).$$

Mimicking the end of the proof of part (1) of this proposition, we can get that given $\lambda \in Q$, with $\epsilon = \epsilon_{\lambda}$

$$\mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{n\geq 1}\sup_{\varrho\in\mathcal{J}'_{\phi,m,\ell,L,Q}}\mu_{\varrho}\Big(\Big\{t:\sum_{j=1}^{k(n)}V_{j}(\varrho,\lambda,t)\geq 1\Big\}\Big)\Big)<\infty,$$

hence, with probability 1, by the Borel Cantelli-Lemma applied to each μ_{ϱ} , we have that for all $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}'_{\phi,m,\ell,L,Q}$, for μ_{ϱ} -almost every t, for n large enough, $\{1 \leq j \leq k(n) : n^{-1}\Delta S_n(j,t) \in B(\nabla \Lambda_{q_{\alpha_{\varrho}},\alpha_{\varrho}}(\lambda),\epsilon_{\lambda})\} = \emptyset$.

Now, for each $\lambda \in Q$, there exists $\eta_{\lambda} > 0$ such that for all $\lambda' \in B(\lambda, \eta_{\lambda})$, for all $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}'_{\phi,m,\ell,L,Q}$ we have $B(\nabla \Lambda_{q_{\alpha_{\varrho}},\alpha_{\varrho}}(\lambda'), \epsilon_{\lambda}/2) \subset B(\nabla \Lambda_{q_{\alpha_{\varrho}},\alpha_{\varrho}}(\lambda), \epsilon_{\lambda})$. We can extract from $(B(\lambda,\eta_{\lambda}))_{\lambda \in Q}$ a finite subfamily $(B(\lambda_{i},\eta_{\lambda_{i}}))_{1 \leq i \leq r}$ which covers Q. Since this family is finite, with probability 1, for all $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}'_{\phi,m,\ell,L,Q}$, for μ_{ϱ} -almost every t, for n large enough, for all $1 \leq i \leq r$, $\{1 \leq j \leq k(n) : n^{-1}\Delta S_{n}(j,t) \in B(\nabla \Lambda_{q_{\alpha_{\varrho}},\alpha_{\varrho}}(\lambda_{i}),\epsilon_{\lambda_{i}})\} = \emptyset$; consequently, by construction of $(B(\lambda_{i},\eta_{\lambda_{i}}))_{1 \leq i \leq r}$, for all $\lambda' \in Q$, $\{1 \leq j \leq k(n) : n^{-1}\Delta S_{n}(j,t) \in B(\nabla \Lambda_{q_{\alpha_{\varrho}},\alpha_{\varrho}}(\lambda'),\inf_{1 \leq i \leq r} \epsilon_{\lambda_{i}}/2)\} = \emptyset$. This finishes the proof of the proposition.

Proof of Lemma 5.1. (1) Let $n \geq 1$ and $(f_1, \ldots, f_{k(n)})$ be k(n) Borel functions defined on \mathbb{R} . Using the fact that $Z_{n,j}(\varrho, \lambda, t)$ is $\sigma(N(u), X_{ui} : u \in \bigcup_{k=(j-1)n}^{jn-1} N_+^k, i \in \mathbb{N}_+) \otimes \mathcal{C}$ measurable, using the definition of μ_{ϱ} as well as the independence between generations and the branching property yields

$$\mathbb{E}_{\mathcal{Q}_{\varrho}} \Big(\prod_{j=1}^{k(n)} f_{j}(Z_{n,j}(\varrho, \lambda, t)) \Big) \\
= \mathbb{E} \Big(\prod_{j=1}^{k(n)} f_{j}(Z_{n,j}(\varrho, \lambda, u)) \, \mathrm{d}\mu_{\varrho}(t) \Big) \\
= \mathbb{E} \Big(\sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_{nk(n)}} Y(\varrho, u) \Big) \prod_{j=1}^{k(n)} \Big(f_{j}(Z_{n,j}(\varrho, \lambda, u)) \prod_{k=(j-1)n+1}^{jn} W_{\varrho, u_{1} \cdots u_{k}} \Big) \Big)$$

$$= \mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_{nk(n)}} \prod_{j=1}^{k(n)} \Big(f_j(Z_{n,j}(\varrho,\lambda,u)) \prod_{k=(j-1)n+1}^{jn} W_{\varrho,u_1\cdots u_k}\Big)\Big)$$

$$= \mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_{nk(n)}} \prod_{j=1}^{k(n)} \Big(f_j(Z_{n,j}(\varrho,\lambda,u)) \prod_{k=(j-1)n+1}^{jn} \exp(\langle q_k | X_{u_1\cdots u_k} - \alpha_k \rangle - \widetilde{P}_{\alpha_k}(q_k)\phi_{u_1\cdots u_k})\Big)\Big).$$

Set

$$U_{n,j}(u) = f_j(Z_{n,j}(\varrho,\lambda,u)) \prod_{k=(j-1)n+1}^{jn} \exp(\langle q_k | X_{u_1 \cdots u_k} - \alpha_k \rangle - \widetilde{P}_{\alpha_k}(q_k) \phi_{u_1 \cdots u_k})$$

and notice that this random variable is measurable with respect to $\mathcal{G}_{n,j} = \sigma((N_u, (X_{u1}, \phi_{u1}), \ldots) : u \in \bigcup_{k=(j-1)n}^{jn-1} \mathbb{N}_+^k)$. Now, the above equality can be rewritten

$$\mathbb{E}_{\mathcal{Q}_{\varrho}}\Big(\prod_{j=1}^{k(n)} f_j(Z_{n,j}(\varrho,\lambda,t))\Big) = \mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_{n(k(n)-1)}} \sum_{v \in T_n(u)} \prod_{j=1}^{k(n)} U_{n,j}(uv)\Big).$$

Conditioning on $\mathcal{G}_{n,k(n)}$ and using the independences and identity in distribution between the random variables of the construction we get

$$\mathbb{E}_{\mathcal{Q}_{\varrho}}\Big(\prod_{j=1}^{k(n)} f_j(Z_{n,j}(\varrho,\lambda,t))\Big) = \mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_{n(k(n)-1)}} \prod_{j=1}^{k(n)-1} U_{n,j}(uv)\Big) \widetilde{U}_{n,k(n)},$$

where

$$\widetilde{U}_{n,j} = \mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_n} f_j\Big(\exp(\langle \lambda | S_n X(u) \rangle - s_{n,j}(\varrho, \lambda)\Big)$$

$$\cdot \prod_{k=1}^n \exp(\langle q_{(j-1)n+k} | X_{u_1 \cdots u_k} - \alpha_{(j-1)n+k} \rangle - \widetilde{P}_{\alpha_{(j-1)n+k}}(q_{k+(j-1)n})\phi_{u_1 \cdots u_k})\Big)$$

for $1 \leq j \leq k(n)$. Iterating this yields

$$\mathbb{E}_{\mathcal{Q}_{\varrho}}\Big(\prod_{j=1}^{k(n)} f_j(Z_{n,j}(\varrho,\lambda,t))\Big) = \prod_{j=1}^{k(n)} \widetilde{U}_{n,j}.$$

Applying this with $f_{j'} = 1$ for $j' \neq j$ yields

$$\mathbb{E}_{\mathcal{Q}_{\varrho}}\Big(\prod_{j=1}^{k(n)} f_j(Z_{n,j}(\varrho,\lambda,t))\Big) = \prod_{j=1}^{k(n)} \mathbb{E}_{\mathcal{Q}_{\varrho}}\Big(f_j(Z_{n,j}(\varrho,\lambda,t))\Big),$$

hence the desired independence. Then taking $f_j(z) = z$ and $f_{j'}(z) = 1$ for $j' \neq j$ yields, writing k' for (j-1)n + k

$$\mathbb{E}_{Q_{\varrho}}(Z_{n,j}(\varrho,\lambda,t))$$

$$= \mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{u\in\mathsf{T}_{n}}\prod_{k=1}^{n}\exp\big(\langle\lambda|X_{u_{1}\cdots u_{k}}\rangle - \Lambda_{q_{k'},\alpha_{k'}}(\lambda) + \langle q_{k'}|X_{u_{1}\cdots u_{k}} - \alpha_{k'}\rangle - \widetilde{P}_{\alpha_{k'}}(q_{k'})\phi_{u_{1}\cdots u_{k}}\big)\Big)$$

$$= \prod_{k=1}^{n}\mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{i=1}^{N}\exp\big(\big(\langle\lambda|X_{i}\rangle + \langle q_{k'}|X_{i} - \alpha_{k'}\rangle - \widetilde{P}_{\alpha_{k'}}(q_{k'})\phi_{i} - \Lambda_{q_{k'},\alpha_{k'}}(\lambda)\big)\Big)$$

= 1

by definition of $\Lambda_{q_{k'},\alpha_{k'}}(\lambda)$. Finally, the random variables $Z_{n,j}(\varrho,\lambda,t)-1$ are Q_{ϱ} -independent and centered.

(2) Thanks to (1), we can apply Lemma 3.1 and get

$$\mathcal{Q}_{\varrho}\Big(\Big|k(n)^{-1} \sum_{j=1}^{k(n)} (Z_{n,j}(\varrho,\lambda,t) - 1)\Big| > \epsilon\Big) \le (\epsilon k(n))^{-p} \mathbb{E}_{\mathcal{Q}_{\varrho}}\Big(\Big|\sum_{j=1}^{k(n)} (Z_{n,j}(\varrho,\lambda,t) - 1)\Big|^{p}\Big) \\
\le 2^{p-1} (\epsilon k(n))^{-p} \sum_{j=1}^{k(n)} \mathbb{E}_{\mathcal{Q}_{\varrho}}(|Z_{n,j}(\varrho,\lambda,t) - 1|^{p}) \le 2^{2p-1} (\epsilon k(n))^{-p} \sum_{j=1}^{k(n)} \mathbb{E}_{\mathcal{Q}_{\varrho}}(Z_{n,j}(\varrho,\lambda,t)^{p})$$

since $\mathbb{E}_{\mathcal{Q}_{\varrho}}(Z_{n,j}(\varrho,\lambda,t)) = 1$. Moreover, calculations similar to those used to establish part (1) of this lemma yield

$$\mathbb{E}_{\mathcal{Q}_{\varrho}}(Z_{n,j}(\varrho,\lambda,t)^{p}) = \exp\Big(\sum_{k=(j-1)n+1}^{jn} \Lambda_{q_{k},\alpha_{k}}(p\lambda) - p\Lambda_{q_{k},\alpha_{k}}(\lambda)\Big).$$

Since $\mathcal{J}_{\phi,m,\ell,L,Q} \subset \mathcal{J}(K_m)$, with K_m a compact subset of J_{ϕ} , using Taylor's expansion we have $\Lambda_{q_k,\alpha_k}(p\lambda) - p\Lambda_{q_k,\alpha_k}(\lambda) = (1-p)\Lambda_{q_k,\alpha_k}^*(\nabla\Lambda_{q_k,\alpha_k}\lambda) + O((p-1)^2)$ uniformly in $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi,m,\ell,L,Q}$, $\lambda \in \widetilde{Q}$ and p-1 small enough. Consequently, using the definition of $\mathcal{J}_{\phi,m,\ell,L,Q}$ for $k \geq L$, we have

$$\Lambda_{q_k,\alpha_k}(p\lambda) - p\Lambda_{q_k,\alpha_k}(\lambda) \le (p-1)\min(2\ell,\kappa - 1/2\ell) + O((p-1)^2),$$

hence for all $1 \le j \le k(n)$

$$\sum_{k=(j-1)n+1}^{jn} \Lambda_{q_k,\alpha_k}(p\lambda) - p\Lambda_{q_k,\alpha_k}(\lambda) \le A + n((p-1)\min(2\ell, \kappa - 1/2\ell) + O((p-1)^2))$$

uniformly in $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi,m,\ell,L,Q}$, $\lambda \in \widetilde{Q}$ and p-1 small enough, where

$$A = \sup_{p \in [1,2]} \sup_{\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi,m,\ell,L,Q}} \sup_{\lambda \in \widetilde{Q}} \sum_{k=1}^{L} |\Lambda_{q_k,\alpha_k}(p\lambda) - p\Lambda_{q_k,\alpha_k}(\lambda)|.$$

The previous estimates yield

$$Q_{\varrho}\left(\left|k(n)^{-1}\sum_{j=1}^{k(n)}(Z_{n,j}(\varrho,\lambda,t)-1)\right| > \epsilon\right) \le e^{A}\epsilon^{-p}k(n))^{1-p}\exp\left(n\left((p-1)\min(2\ell,\kappa-1/2\ell) + O((p-1)^{2})\right)\right)$$

in the same uniform manner as above. Take p close enough to 1 so that $O((p-1)^2) \le (p-1)/8\ell$.

Now, for n large enough, we have $k(n) \ge \exp(n(\min(2\ell, \kappa - 1/8\ell)))$, so that

$$Q_{\varrho}\left(\left|k(n)^{-1}\sum_{j=1}^{k(n)}(Z_{n,j}(\varrho,\lambda,t)-1)\right| > \epsilon\right) \le e^{A}\epsilon^{-p}\exp\left(n(1-p)\ell/4\right)$$

uniformly in $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi,m,\ell,L,Q}$ and $\lambda \in \widetilde{Q}$.

5.3 Proof of Theorem 1.8

We need two new propositions. Let $\widetilde{\mathcal{J}}_{\phi} = \{\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi} : \overline{\{q_k, \alpha_k\} : k \geq 1\}} \subset J_{\phi}\}.$

Proposition 5.3 There exists a positive sequence $(\delta_n)_{n\geq 1}$ converging to 0 such that, with probability 1, for all $\varrho \in \widetilde{\mathcal{J}}_{\phi}$, for μ_{ϱ} -almost every t, for n large enough, $n^{-1}|\log Y(\varrho,t_{|n})| \leq \delta_n$.

Proof For each $m \geq 1$, let $\mathcal{J}_{\phi,m}$ be defined as in (5.4). Fix a positive sequence $(\delta_n)_{n\geq 1}$ converging to 0, to be specified later, and $m \geq 1$. For every $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi,m}$, $\eta \in \{-1,1\}$ and $n \geq 1$ let

$$E(\varrho, n, \eta) = \{ t \in \partial \mathsf{T} : Y(\varrho, t_{|n})^{\eta} \ge e^{n\delta_n} \},$$

and notice that for any $\gamma > 0$

$$\mu_{\varrho}(E(\varrho,n,\eta)) \leq \sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_n} \mu_{\varrho}([u]) Y(\varrho,u)^{\gamma\eta} e^{-n\gamma\delta_n} = \sum_{v_1 \cdots v_n \in \mathsf{T}_n} \Big(\prod_{k=1}^n W_{\varrho,u_1 \cdots u_k}\Big) Y(\varrho,u)^{1+\gamma\eta} e^{-n\gamma\delta_n}.$$

According to Remark 4.1, we can choose $\gamma < 1$ small enough so that there exists $C_m > 0$ for which $\mathbb{E}\left(\sup_{\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi,m}} Y(\varrho,u)^{1+\gamma}\right) \leq C_m (j_n+2)!)^{1+\gamma}$ for all $n \geq 1$ and $u \in \mathbb{N}_+^n$. Then, using an approach similar to the one used to establish (4.19), we can get

$$\mathbb{E}\left(\sup_{\varrho\in\mathcal{J}_{\phi,m}}\mu_{\varrho}(E(\varrho,n,\eta))\leq C_m(j_n+2)!\right)^{1+\gamma}e^{-n\gamma\delta_n}\leq C_me^{n^{2/5}}e^{-n\gamma\delta_n}.$$

Now, taking $\delta_n = \gamma^{-1} \gamma_{j_n+1}^2 m_{j_n+1}$ and using (4.15) we get

$$\mathbb{E}\left(\sup_{\varrho\in\mathcal{J}_{\phi,m}}\mu_{\varrho}(E(\varrho,n,\eta))\leq C_{m}e^{n^{2/5}}e^{-n^{1/2}N_{j_{n}}^{1/2}\gamma_{j_{n}+1}^{2}m_{j_{n}+1}}\leq C_{m}e^{n^{2/5}}e^{-n^{1/2}N_{j_{n}}^{1/2}\gamma_{j_{n}+1}^{2}m_{j_{n}+1}}\leq C_{m}e^{n^{2/5}}e^{-n^{1/2}N_{j_{n}}^{1/2}\gamma_{j_{n}+1}^{2}m_{j_{n}+1}}\leq C_{m}e^{n^{2/5}}e^{-n^{1/2}N_{j_{n}}^{2}\gamma_{j_{n}+1}^{2}m_{j_{n}+1}}\leq C_{m}e^{n^{2/5}}e^{-n^{1/2}N_{j_{n}}^{2}\gamma_{j_{n}+1}^{2}m_{j_{n}+1}}\leq C_{m}e^{n^{2/5}}e^{-n^{1/2}N_{j_{n}}^{2}\gamma_{j_{n}+1}^{2}m_{j_{n}+1}}\leq C_{m}e^{n^{2/5}}e^{-n^{1/2}N_{j_{n}}^{2}\gamma_{j_{n}+1}^{2}m_{j_{n}+1}}\leq C_{m}e^{n^{2/5}}e^{-n^{1/2}N_{j_{n}}^{2}\gamma_{j_{n}+1}^{2}m_{j_{n}+1}}\leq C_{m}e^{n^{2/5}}e^{-n^{1/2}N_{j_{n}}^{2}\gamma_{j_{n}+1}^{2}m_{j_{n}+1}}\leq C_{m}e^{n^{2/5}}e^{-n^{1/2}N_{j_{n}}^{2}\gamma_{j_{n}+1}^{2}m_{j_{n}+1}}\leq C_{m}e^{n^{2/5}}e^{-n^{1/2}N_{j_{n}}^{2}\gamma_{j_{n}+1}^{2}m_{j_{n}+1}}\leq C_{m}e^{n^{2/5}}e^{-n^{1/2}N_{j_{n}}^{2}\gamma_{j_{n}+1}^{2}m_{j_{n}+1}}\leq C_{m}e^{n^{2/5}}e^{-n^{1/2}N_{j_{n}}^{2}\gamma_{j_{n}+1}^{2}m_{j_{n}+1}}$$

The previous inequality yields

$$\mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{n\geq 1}\sum_{n\in\{-1,1\}}\sup_{\varrho\in\mathcal{J}_{\phi,m}}\mu_{\varrho}(E(\varrho,n,\eta))\Big)<\infty,$$

hence the desired result when $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi,m}$. Since $\widetilde{\mathcal{J}}_{\phi}$ is the countable union of the sets $\mathcal{J}_{\phi,m}$, the result holds with $\widetilde{\mathcal{J}}_{\phi}$.

Proposition 5.4 There exists a positive sequence $(\delta_n)_{n\geq 1}$ converging to 0 such that, with probability 1, for all $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi}$, for μ_{ϱ} -almost every t, for n large enough,

$$n^{-1} \Big| \sum_{k=1}^{n} \langle q_k | X_{t_1 \cdots t_k} - \alpha_k \rangle - \widetilde{P}_{\alpha_k}(q_k) \phi_{t_1 \cdots t_k} - \sum_{k=1}^{n} \langle q_k | \alpha_X(q_k, \alpha_k) - \alpha_k \rangle - \widetilde{P}_{\alpha_k}(q_k) \lambda(q_k, \alpha_k) \Big| \le \delta_n.$$

Proof It is similar to that of Proposition 4.9. Fix $(\delta_n)_{n\geq 1}$ a positive sequence converging to 0.

For $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi}$ $n \geq 1$, and $t \in \partial \mathsf{T}$ we set :

$$s_n(\varrho) = \sum_{k=1}^n \langle q_k | \alpha_X(q_k, \alpha_k) - \alpha_k \rangle - \widetilde{P}_{\alpha_k}(q_k) \lambda(q_k, \alpha_k),$$

$$\begin{split} s_n(\varrho,t_{|n}) &= \sum_{k=1}^n \langle q_k | X_{t_1 \cdots t_k} - \alpha_k \rangle - \widetilde{P}_{\alpha_k}(q_k) \phi_{t_1 \cdots t_k}. \\ E^1_{\varrho,n,\delta_n} &= \left\{ t \in \partial \mathsf{T} : s_n(\varrho,t_{|n}) - s_n(\varrho) \ge n \delta_n \right\} \\ E^{-1}_{\varrho,n,\delta_n} &= \left\{ t \in \partial \mathsf{T} : s_n(\varrho,t_{|n}) - s_n(\varrho) \le -n \delta_n \right\} \end{split}$$

It is enough to specify $(\delta_n)_{n\geq 1}$ such that for $\lambda\in\{-1,1\}$ we have

$$\mathbb{E}\Big(\sup_{\varrho\in\mathcal{I}_{\phi}}\sum_{n>1}\mu_{\varrho}(E_{\varrho,n,\delta_n}^{\lambda})\Big)<\infty. \tag{5.7}$$

We prove (5.7) when $\lambda = 1$ (the case $\lambda = -1$ is similar). Let $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi}$. For every $\gamma > 0$ we have

$$\mu_{\varrho}(E^1_{\varrho,n,\delta_n}(v)) \le f_{n,\gamma}(\varrho),$$

where

$$f_{n,\gamma}(\varrho) = \sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_n} \mu_{\varrho}([u] \exp\left(\gamma(s_n(\varrho, u) - s_n(\varrho)) - \gamma n \delta_n\right)$$
$$= \sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_n} \Pi_{n,\gamma}(\varrho, u) Y(\varrho, u),$$

where we used the definition of μ_{ϱ} and

$$\Pi_{n,\gamma}(\varrho, u) = \prod_{k=1}^{n} \exp\left((1+\gamma)\langle q_k|X_{u_{|k}} - \alpha_k \rangle - (1+\gamma)\widetilde{P}_{\alpha_k}(q_k)\phi_{u_{|k}}\right) \\
\cdot \exp\left(-(\gamma\langle q_k|\alpha_X(q_k, \alpha_k) - \alpha_k \rangle - \gamma\widetilde{P}_{\alpha_k}(q_k)\lambda(q_k, \alpha_k)\right) - \gamma\delta_n\right).$$

The same arguments as in the proof of Proposition 4.9 yields

$$\mathbb{E}(\sup_{\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi}} f_{n,\gamma}(\varrho)) \leq C_{\mathcal{J}_{\phi}} \exp(n\epsilon_{n}) \mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{u \in \mathsf{T}_{n}} \sum_{\varrho_{\mid n}: \varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi}} \Pi_{n}(\varrho, u)\right) \\
= C_{\mathcal{J}_{\phi}} \exp(n\epsilon_{n}) \sum_{\varrho_{\mid n}: \varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi}} \prod_{k=1}^{n} e_{k}(\varrho, \gamma),$$

where

 $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi}$, we have $q_k \in D_{j_n+1}$ for all $1 \leq k \leq n$. Thus, by writing for each $1 \leq k \leq n$ the Taylor expansion with integral rest of order 2 of $\gamma \mapsto \psi_{\alpha_k} \left((1+\gamma)q_k, (1+\gamma)\widetilde{P}_{\alpha_k}(q_k) \right)$ at 0 as in the proof of Proposition 4.6, and taking $\gamma = \gamma_{j_n+1}$, we get

$$\sum_{k=1}^{n} \psi_{\alpha_k} \left((1+\gamma)q_k, (1+\gamma)\widetilde{P}_{\alpha_k}(q_k) \right) - \gamma_{j_n+1} \delta_n \le n \gamma_{j_n+1}^2 \widetilde{m}_{j_n+1} - n \gamma_{j_n+1} \delta_n$$

uniformly in $\varrho \in \mathcal{J}_{\phi}$. Consequently, using that $\epsilon_n = 2\gamma_{j_n+1}^2 \widehat{m}_{j_n+1}$, $\widetilde{m}_j \leq \widehat{m}_{j_n+1}$, and $\operatorname{card}(\{\varrho_{|n} : \varrho \in \mathcal{J}\}) = (j_n+1)!$, we get

$$\mathbb{E}(\sup_{\varrho \in \mathcal{J}} f_{n,\gamma_{j_n+1}}(\varrho)) \le C_{\mathcal{J}}(j_n+1)! \exp\left((-n\gamma_{j_n+1}(\delta_n - 3\gamma_{j_n+1}^2 \widehat{m}_{j_n+1})\right).$$

Let $\delta_n = 4\gamma_{j_n+1}^2 \widehat{m}_{j_n+1}$. Now we use $(4.15): (j_n+1)! \leq \exp(N_{j_n}^{1/5}) \leq \exp(n^{1/5})$ and $\gamma_{j_{n+1}}^2 \widehat{m}_{j_n+1} \geq N_{j_n}^{-1/2} \geq n^{-1/2}$. Thus

$$\mathbb{E}\big(\sup_{\varrho\in\mathcal{J}_{\phi}}\mu_{\varrho}(E^{1}_{\varrho,n,\delta_{n}}(v))\big)\leq\mathbb{E}(\sup_{\varrho\in\mathcal{J}_{\phi}}f_{n,\gamma_{j_{n}+1}}(\varrho))\leq C_{\mathcal{J}_{\phi}}\exp(n^{1/5})\exp(-n^{1/2}).$$

Since $\delta_n = 4\gamma_{j_n+1}^2 \widehat{m}_{j_n+1}$ tends to 0 as n tends to ∞ , we get $\sum_{n\geq 1} \mathbb{E}\left(\sup_{\varrho\in\mathcal{J}_{\phi}}\mu_{\varrho}(E_{\varrho,n,\delta_n}^1)\right) < \infty$, as desired.

Now we come to the proof of Theorem 1.8. We fix a set Ω' of probability 1 over which the conclusions of Theorem 1.7 hold, as well as those of Propositions 4.7, 5.3 and 5.4 with the same sequence $(\delta_n)_{n>1}$.

Let $\alpha \in \mathring{I}$ such that $\widetilde{P}_{\alpha}^{*}(0) < \dim \partial \mathsf{T}$, as well as g, a gauge function satisfying the property $\limsup_{r \to 0^{+}} \log(g(r))/\log(r) \leq \widetilde{P}_{\alpha}^{*}(0)$ (the fact that $\mathcal{H}^{g}(E_{X}^{\mathrm{LD}(q_{\alpha},\alpha)}(\alpha)) = 0$ if this does not hold is obvious). The conclusion will come if for all $\omega \in \Omega'$ there exists $\varrho \in \widetilde{\mathcal{J}}_{\varphi}$ such that $\mu_{\varrho}(E_{X}^{\mathrm{LD}(q_{\alpha},\alpha)}(\alpha)) > 0$ and there is a positive sequence $(\delta'_{n})_{n \geq 1}$ such that $\lim_{n \to \infty} n\delta'_{n} = +\infty$ and for μ_{ϱ} -almost every t, for n large enough, we have $g(\mathrm{diam}([t_{|n}]) \geq C\mu_{\varrho}([t_{|n}])^{1-\delta'_{n}}$.

We can find a non decreasing function θ such that $g(r) \geq r^{\widetilde{P}_{\alpha}^*(0) + \theta(r)}$, with $\lim_{r \to 0^+} \theta(r) = 0$. Let $\theta_n = \theta(\beta_2^n)$, where β_2 is chosen as in Lemma 4.1.

Let $(\eta_k)_{k\geq 1}$ be decreasing sequence converging to 0, and such that $\lim_{n\to\infty} n\eta_n = \infty$ and $n\delta_n = o\left(\sum_{k=1}^n \eta_k\right)$ as $n\to\infty$. Now fix $\varrho\in \widetilde{J}_{\varphi}$ such that $q_k=q_{\alpha_k}$ for all $k\geq 1$, α_k converges to α , so that $\widetilde{P}_{\alpha_k}(q_k)=\widetilde{P}^*_{\alpha_k}(0)$ converges to $\widetilde{P}^*_{\alpha}(0)$, but enough slowly so that for k large enough we have $\widetilde{P}_{\alpha_k}(q_k)\geq (1+\eta_k)^2(\widetilde{P}^*_{\alpha}(0)+\theta_k)$. We recall that due to the relation between α_k and q_k we have $\alpha_X(q_k,\alpha_k)=\alpha_k$. Proposition 5.4 applied with μ_{ϱ} then takes a particularly simple form, and writing $\mu_{\varrho}([t_n])=Y(\varrho,t_1\cdots t_n)\prod_{k=1}^n\exp(\langle q_{\alpha_k}|X_{t_{|k}}-\alpha_k\rangle-\widetilde{P}_{\alpha_k}(q_{\alpha_k})\phi_{t_{|k}})$ and using simultaneously Propositions 5.3 and 5.4 we get, for μ_{ϱ} - almost every t, for n large enough,

$$\mu_{\varrho}([t_n]) \leq \exp\left(2n\delta_n - \sum_{k=1}^n (1+\eta_k)^2 (\widetilde{P}_{\alpha}^*(0) + \theta_k) \lambda(q_{\alpha_k}, \alpha_k)\right)$$

$$\leq \exp\left(2n\delta_n - (1+\eta_n)(\widetilde{P}_{\alpha}^*(0) + \theta_n) \sum_{k=1}^n (1+\eta_k) \lambda(q_{\alpha_k}, \alpha_k)\right).$$

Now, we notice that since each Lyapounov exponent $\lambda(q_{\alpha_k}, \alpha_k)$ belongs to the compact interval I_{ϕ} , it is larger than or equal to $\log(1/\beta_2)$. Consequently, since $n\delta_n = o\left(\sum_{k=1}^n \eta_k\right)$, for n large enough we have $2n\delta_n - (1+\eta_n)(\widetilde{P}_{\alpha}^*(0) + \theta_n)\sum_{k=1}^n \eta_k \lambda(q_{\alpha_k}, \alpha_k) \le -(1+\eta_n)(\widetilde{P}_{\alpha}^*(0) + \theta_n)n\delta_n$, so that

$$\mu_{\varrho}([t_n]) \le \exp\Big(-(1+\eta_n)(\widetilde{P}_{\alpha}^*(0)+\theta_n)\Big(n\delta_n + \sum_{k=1}^n \lambda(q_{\alpha_k},\alpha_k)\Big)\Big).$$

On the other hand, Proposition 4.7 yields, for n large enough,

$$\operatorname{diam}([t_{|n}]) = \exp(-S_n \phi(t)) \ge \exp\left(-n\delta_n - \sum_{k=1}^n \lambda(q_{\alpha_k}, \alpha_k)\right).$$

Thus

$$\begin{split} \mu_{\varrho}([t_n]) & \leq (\operatorname{diam}([t_{|n}]))^{(1+\eta_n)(\widetilde{P}_{\alpha}^*(0)+\theta_n)} \\ & \leq (\operatorname{diam}([t_{|n}]))^{(1+\eta_n)(\widetilde{P}_{\alpha}^*(0)+\theta(\operatorname{diam}([t_{|n}]))} \leq g(\operatorname{diam}([t_{|n}]))^{(1+\eta_n)}. \end{split}$$

Finally, the sequence $\delta_n' = 1 - 1/(1 + \eta_n)$ is as desired.

Chapitre 6

Homogeneous and inhomogeneous Mandelbrot measures; some basic properties

6.1 Mandelbrot measures

Let $(N, (X_1, X_1', \phi_1), (X_2, X_2', \phi_2), \ldots)$ be a random vector taking values in $\mathbb{N}_+ \times (\mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R}_+^*)^{\mathbb{N}_+}$. Suppose that N satisfies the assumptions of the previous sections and, moreover,

$$\begin{cases}
\mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^{N} \exp(X_i')\right) = 1, \\
\mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^{N} X_i' \exp(X_i')\right) < 0, \\
\mathbb{E}\left(\left(\sum_{i=1}^{N} \exp(X_i')\right) \log^{+}\left(\sum_{i=1}^{N} \exp(X_i')\right)\right) < \infty
\end{cases} (6.1)$$

and

$$\mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^{N} \|X_i\| \exp(X_i')\right) < \infty. \tag{6.2}$$

Let $\{(N_{u0}, (X_{u1}, X'_{u1}, \phi_{u1}), (X_{u2}, X'_{u2}, \phi_{u2}), \ldots)\}_u$ be a family of independent copies of $(N, (X_1, X'_1, \phi_1), (X_2, X'_2, \phi_2), \ldots)$ indexed by the finite sequences $u = u_1 \cdots u_n, n \ge 0, u_i \in \mathbb{N}_+$ and defined on a probability space $(\Omega', \mathcal{A}', \mathbb{P}')$

Condition (6.1) implies that with probability 1, for all $n \geq 1$ and $u \in \mathbb{N}_+^n$, the sequence

$$Y_p'(u) = \sum_{v \in \mathsf{T}_p(u)} \exp(S_{n+p}X'(uv) - S_nX'(u)) \quad (p \ge 1)$$

converges to a positive limit Y'(u), while the limit exists and vanishes if the condition is violated. This fact was proven by Kahane in [45] when N is constant and Biggins in [13] in general. Then with the family $\{(N_{u0}, (X_{u1}, X'_{u1}), (X_{u2}, X'_{u2}), \ldots)\}_u$, we can associate the Mandelbrot measure defined on the σ -field \mathcal{C} generated by the cylinders of $\mathbb{N}^{\mathbb{N}_+}$ as

$$\mu'([u]) = \begin{cases} \exp(S_n X'(u)) Y'(u) & \text{if } u \in \mathsf{T}_n \\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$

and supported on ∂T . The *branching measure* corresponds to the choice $X'_i = -\log \mathbb{E}(N)$ for $1 \leq i \leq N$.

Using 6.2 to apply the strong law of large numbers to $S_nX(t)$ with respect to the so-called Peyrière's measure \mathcal{Q}' defined on $\mathcal{A}'\otimes\mathcal{C}$ as $\mathcal{Q}'(E)=\mathbb{E}_{\mathbb{P}'}\Big(\int \mathbf{1}_E(\omega',t)\,\mu'(\mathrm{d}t)\Big)$, we get the well known following fact (see [45, 55, 3] for instance):

Proposition 6.1 With probability 1, for μ' -almost every t,

$$\lim_{n\to\infty} \frac{S_nX(t)}{n} = \mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{i=1}^N X_i \exp(X_i')\Big) \quad and \quad \lim_{n\to\infty} \frac{S_n\phi(t)}{n} = \mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{i=1}^N \phi_i \exp(X_i')\Big) \in \mathbb{R}_+ \cup \{+\infty\}.$$

Moreover, still following either of [45, 55, 3], since $E(Y') < \infty$ we have :

Proposition 6.2 With probability 1, for μ' -almost every t,

$$\limsup_{n \to \infty} \frac{\log Y'(t_{|n})}{-n} \le 0.$$

Corollary 6.1 With probability 1, for μ' -almost every t,

$$\limsup_{n \to \infty} \frac{\log \mu'([t_{|n}])}{-n} \le -\mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{i=1}^{N} X_i' \exp(X_i')\Big).$$

The next result holds thanks to a similar argument to that yielding Corollary 6.1 under the property $E(Y'\log^+Y') < \infty$, hence in particular when $E(Y'^h) < \infty$ for some h > 1 (see [45, 55, 3]). However this property necessitates to add assumptions on (N, X'_1, X'_2, \ldots) , while the approach developed by Kahane in [46] for Mandelbrot canonical cascades on homogeneous trees, and extended in this paper to simultaneously control the lower Hausdorff dimensions of uncountably many inhomogeneous Mandelbrot measures, requires no additional information:

Proposition 6.3 With probability 1, for μ' -almost every t,

$$\liminf_{n \to \infty} \frac{\log \mu'([t_{|n}])}{-n} \ge -\mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{i=1}^{N} X_i' \exp(X_i')\Big).$$

We deduce the following theorem.

Theorem 6.1 With probability 1, for μ' -almost every t,

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{\log \mu'([t_{|n}])}{-S_n \phi(t)} = -\frac{\mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^N X_i' \exp(X_i')\right)}{\mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^N \phi_i \exp(X_i')\right)}.$$

Consequently, if d_{ϕ} defines a metric on ∂T (see the introduction), then μ' is exact dimensional with dimension $D = -\mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{i=1}^{N} X_i' \exp(X_i')\Big)/\mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{i=1}^{N} \phi_i \exp(X_i')\Big)$, in the sense that $D = \inf \Big\{\dim F : F \text{ Borel}, \ \mu(F) > 0\Big\} = \inf \Big\{\dim_P F : F \text{ Borel}, \ \mu(F) = \|\mu\|\Big\}$, where \dim_P stands for the packing dimension.

6.2 Inhomogeneous Mandelbrot measures

We consider an integer valued random variable N and a family $(N, X'_{k,1}, X'_{k,2}, \ldots)$, $k \geq 1$, of random vectors taking values in $\mathbb{N}_+ \times \mathbb{R}^{\mathbb{N}_+}$, and such that the normalization $\mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{i=1}^N \exp(X'_{k,i})\Big) = 1$ holds.

For each $k \geq 1$, let $\{(N_u, X'_{k,u1}, X'_{k,u2}, \ldots)\}_{u \in \mathbb{N}^{k-1}_+}$ be a family of copies of $(N, X'_{k,1}, X'_{k,2}, \ldots)$, so that all the random vectors so obtained as u runs in $\bigcup_{k \geq 0} \mathbb{N}^{k-1}_+$ are independent.

With probability 1, for all $n \geq 1$ and $u \in \mathbb{N}_+^n$, the sequence

$$Y'_n(u) = \sum_{v \in \mathsf{T}_p(u)} \exp(X'_{n+1,uv_1} + X'_{n+2,uv_1v_2} \cdots X'_{n+p,uv_1\cdots v_p}) \quad (p \ge 1)$$

converges to a non negative limit Y'(u). Then with the family $\{(N_u, X'_{k,u1}, X'_{k,u2}, \ldots)\}_{k \geq 1, u \in \mathbb{N}^{k-1}_+}$, we can associate the inhomogeneous Mandelbrot measure defined on the σ -field \mathcal{C} generated by the cylinders of $\mathbb{N}^{\mathbb{N}_+}_+$ as

$$\mu'([u]) = \begin{cases} \exp(X'_{1,u_1} + X'_{2,u_1u_2} + \dots + X'_{n,u_1\dots u_n})Y'(u) & \text{if } u \in \mathsf{T}_n \\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$

and supported by ∂T . It is proved in [3] (and this also follows from computations similar to those achieved in the previous chapters) that if there exists $\gamma > 1$

$$\sup_{k\geq 1} \mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{i=1}^N \exp(\gamma X_{k,i}')\Big) + \sup_{k\geq 1} \mathbb{E}\Big(\Big(\sum_{i=1}^N \exp(X_{k,i}')\Big)^{\gamma}\Big) < \infty,$$

then the limit measure μ' is positive almost surely (in fact [3] assumes weaker assumptions). Suppose, moreover, that

$$\sum_{k\geq 1} k^{-2} \mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{i=1}^N {X'_{k,i}}^2 \exp(X'_{k,i})\Big) < \infty.$$

Proposition 6.4 Under the above assumptions, with probability 1, for μ' -almost every t, we have

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \inf \frac{-1}{n} \sum_{k=1}^{n} \mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^{N} X'_{k,i} \exp(X'_{k,i})\right) = \lim_{n \to \infty} \inf \frac{\log \mu'([t_{|n}])}{-n}$$

$$\leq \lim_{n \to \infty} \sup \frac{\log \mu'([t_{|n}])}{-n} = \lim_{n \to \infty} \sup \frac{-1}{n} \sum_{k=1}^{n} \mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^{N} X'_{k,i} \exp(X'_{k,i})\right).$$

This yields the Hausdorff and packing dimensions of μ' (see [26, 28] for precise definitions). Following the ideas of [3], which itself followed the L^2 -martingale approach to the law of large numbers used by Peyrière in [45] to compute the Hausdorff dimension of Mandelbrot measures on homogeneous trees, one can easily prove the following result about the asymptotic behavior of the branching random walk S_nX , if it is built simultanously with μ' .

Proposition 6.5 Suppose, in addition to the above assumptions, that

$$\sum_{k\geq 1} k^{-2} \mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{i=1}^{N} \|X_{k,i}\|^2 \exp(X'_{k,i})\Big) < \infty.$$

With probability 1, for μ' -almost every t, we have

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} n^{-1} \Big(S_n X(t) - \sum_{k=1}^n \mathbb{E} \Big(\sum_{i=1}^N X_i \exp(X'_{k,i}) \Big) \Big) = 0.$$

The previous propositions entail inhomogeneous Mandelbrot measures as a useful tool to study level sets of infinite branches over which $S_nX(t)$ possesses a given set of limit points. This thesis provides for all these level sets simultaneously, such a measure of maximal lower Hausdorff dimension.

Bibliographie

- [1] J. Barral, Moments, continuité, et analyse multifractale des martingales de Mandelbrot, Prob. Theory Relat. Fields, **113** (1999), 535Đ569.
- [2] J. Barral, Continuity of the multifractal spectrum of a statistically self-similar measure, J. Theoretic. Probab., **13** (2000), 1027-1060.
- [3] J. Barral, Generalized vector multiplicative cascades, Adv. Appl. Prob., **33** (2001), 874–895.
- [4] J. Barral, A.-H. Fan, J. Peyrière, Mesures engendrées par multiplications, in Panoramas et Synthèses, **32** (2010): "Quelques interactions entre analyse, probabilités et fractals".
- [5] J. Barral, P. Gonçalvès, On the Estimation of the Large Deviations Spectrum, J. Stat. Phys., **144** (2011), 1256–1283.
- [6] J. Barral, N. Fournier, S. Jaffard, and S. Seuret, A pure jump Markov process with a random singularity spectrum, *Ann. Probab.* **38**(5):1924–1946, 2010.
- [7] J. Barral, X. Jin, Multifractal analysis of complex random cascades. Commun. Math.Phys., **219** (2010),129-168.
- [8] J. Barral, P. Loiseau, Large deviations for the local fluctuations of random walks, Stoch. Proc. Appl., **121** (2011), 2272–2302.
- [9] J. Barral, Y.-H. Qu, On the higher dimensional multifractal analysis, Discr. Cont. Dynam. Sys. A, **32** (2012), 1977-1995.
- [10] J. Barral, S. Seuret: The singularity spectrum of Lévy processes in multifractal time, Adv. Math., 214 (2007), 437–468.
- [11] L. Barreira, B. Saussol and J. Schmeling, *Higher-dimensional multifractal analysis*, J. Math. Pures Appl. (9), **81** (2002), 67–91.
- [12] L. Barreira, J. Schmeling, Sets of "non-typical" points have full topological entropy and full Hausdorff dimension, Israël J. Math, 116 (2000), 29–70.
- [13] J.D. Biggins, Martingale convergence in the branching random walk. J. Appl. Probab. 14 (1977), 25-37.
- [14] J.D. Biggins, Growth rates in the branching random walk, Z. Wahrsch. verw. Geb., 48 (1979), 48, 17-34.
- [15] J.D. Biggins,. Uniform convergence of martingales in the one-dimensional branching random walk. In Selected Proceedings of the Symposium on Applied Probability, Sheffield 1989 (I.V. Basawa and R.L. Taylor, eds.). 18 (1989), 159-173. IMS, Hayward, Calif.
- [16] J.D. Biggins, Uniform convergence of martingales in the branching random walk, Ann. Prob., **20** (1992), 137-151.

92 BIBLIOGRAPHIE

[17] J.D. Biggins, B.M. Hambly and O.D. Jones, Multifractal spectra for random self-similar measures via branching processes, Adv. Appl. Probab., 43 (2011), 1–39.

- [18] J.D. Biggins, A.E. Kyprianou, Seneta-Heyde norming in the branching random walk, *Ann. Probab.*, **25** (1997), 337-360.
- [19] P. Billinsley, Ergodic theory and information. John Willy and Sons, Inc., New York, London, Sydney (1965).
- [20] Collet, P. and Koukiou, F.: Large deviations for multiplicative chaos, Commun. Math. Phys. **147** (1992) 329–342.
- [21] P. Collet, J.L. Lebowitz, A. Porzio, The dimension spectrum of some dynamical systems, J. Stat. Phys., 47 (1987), 609–644.
- [22] A. Dembo and O. Zeitouni. Large deviations techniques and applications, volume 38 of Applications of Mathematics (New York). Springer-Verlag, New York, second edition, 1998.
- [23] H. Eggleston, The fractonial dimension of a set defined by decimal properties. Quart. J. Math. Oxford Ser. **20** (1949), 31–36.
- [24] R. S. Ellis, Large Deviations for a General Class of Random Vectors, Ann. Probab., 12 (1984), 1–12.
- [25] P. Erdös, A. Rényi, On a new law of large numbers, J. Anal. Math., 23 (1970), 103–111.
- [26] K.J. Falconer, Fractal Geometry. Mathematical Foundations and Applications. Wiley, 2nd Edition, 2003.
- [27] K.J Falconer, The multifractal spectrum of statistically self-similar measures. J. Theor. Probability 7 (3) (1994), 681-702.
- [28] A.H. Fan, Sur les dimensions de mesures, Studia Math. 111 (1994) no.1, p. 1–17.
- [29] A.H. Fan and D.-J. Feng, On the distribution of long-term time averages on symbolic space, J. Statist. Phys., **99** (2000), 813–856.
- [30] A.H. Fan, D.-J. Feng and J. Wu, Recurrence, dimension and entropy, J. London Math. Soc. (2), 64 (2001), 229–244.
- [31] A.H. Fan, J.-P. Kahane, How many intervals cover a point in random dyadic covering?, Portugaliae Mathematica, **58** (1) (2001), 59–75.
- [32] A.H. Fan, J.-P. Kahane, Decomposition principle and random cascades. Third International Congress of Chinese Mathematicians. Part 1, 2, 447–456, AMS/IP Stud. Adv. Math., 42, pt. 1, 2, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 2008.
- [33] D.-J. Feng and W. Huang, Lyapunov spectrum of asymptotically sub-additive potentials, *Commun. Math. Phys.*, **297** (2010), 1–43.
- [34] D.-J. Feng, K.-S. Lau and J. Wu, Ergodic limits on the conformal repellers, Adv. Math., 169 (2002), 58–91.
- [35] D.-J. Feng, J. Wu, The Hausdorff dimension of recurrent sets in symbolic spaces, Nonlinearity, 14 (2001), 81-85.
- [36] U. Frisch and G. Parisi, Fully developped turbulence and intermittency in turbulence, and predictability in geophysical fluid dynamics and climate dymnamics, International school of Physics ÒEnrico FermiÓ, course 88, edited by M. Ghil, North Holland (1985), p. 84.

BIBLIOGRAPHIE 93

[37] S. Graf, R. D. Mauldin, and S. C. Williams, The Exact Hausdorff Dimension in Random Recursive Constructions, Memoir of the Amer. Math. Soc., 381 (1988), Providence, RI.

- [38] T.C. Halsey, M.H. Jensen, L.P. Kadanoff, I. Procaccia, and B.I. Shraiman, Fractal measures and their singularities: the characterisation of strange sets, Phys. Rev. A 33 (1986), p. 1141.
- [39] R. Holley, E.C. Waymire, Multifractal dimensions and scaling exponents for strongly bounded random fractals. Ann. Appl. Probab. 2 (1992), 819-845.
- [40] S. Jaffard, The multifractal nature of Lévy processes, Probab. Th. Related Fields, 114 (1999), 207–227.
- [41] S. Jaffard, On the Frisch-Parisi Conjecture. J. Math. Pures Appl., 79(6) (2000), 525–552.
- [42] V. Jarnik, Diophantischen Approximationen und Hausdorffsches Mass. Mat. Sbornik 36 (1929), 371–381 (1929).
- [43] A. Joffe, L. Le Cam and J. Neveu, Sur la loi des grandes nombres pour les variables aléatoires de Bernoulli attachées à un arbre dyadique, C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris Sér. A-B 277 (1973), 963–964.
- [44] J.-P. Kahane, Sur l'irrégularité locale du mouvement brownien, C. R. Acad. Sc. Paris, 278 (1974), p. 331–333.
- [45] J.-P. Kahane, J. Peyrière, Sur certaines martingales de B. Mandelbrot. Adv. Math. 22 (1976), 131-145.
- [46] J.-P. Kahane, Positive martingales and random measures. Chi. Ann. of Math. 8B1 (1987), 1–12.
- [47] J.P. Kahane, Sur le chaos multiplicatiff. Ann. Sc. Math. Québec 9 (1985), 105-150.
- [48] J.-P. Kahane, Multiplications aléatoires et dimensions de Hausdorff. Ann. Inst. Henri Poincaré Probab. Stat. 23 (1987), 289–296.
- [49] J.P. Kahane, Random multiplications, random coverings and multiplicative chaos. In Analysis at Urbana I. ed. E. Berkson, N. Peck, and J. Uhl. No. 137 in London Math. Soc. Lecture Notes. Cambridge University Press pp (1989), 196-255.
- [50], D. Khoshnevisan, Y. Peres, Y. Xiao, Limsup random fractals, Elec. J. Probab., 5 (2000), 1–24.
- [51] A. Kinnison, P. Moerters, Simultaneous multifractal analysis of branching and visibility measure on a Galton-Watson tree, Adv. in Appl. Probab., 42 (2010), 226–245.
- [52] G. Lawler, The Frontier of a Brownian Path Is Multifractal, preprint.
- [53] Q. Liu, The exact Hausdorff dimension of a branching set, Probab. Th. Relat. Fields, **104**, 515–538.
- [54] Q. Liu, Sur une équation fonctionnelle et ses applications: une extension du théorème de Kesten-Stigum concernant des processus de branchement, Adv. Appl. Prob. 29 (1997), 353–373.
- [55] Q. Liu, A. Rouault, On two measures defined on the boundary of a branching tree. Classical and modern branching processes (Minneapolis, MN, 1994), IMA Vol. Math. Appl., vol. 84, Springer, New York (1997), pp. 187D201.

94 BIBLIOGRAPHIE

[56] R. Lyons, A simple path to Biggins' martingale convergence for branching random walk. Classical and modern branching processes (Minneapolis, MN, 1994), 217– 221, IMA Vol. Math. Appl., 84, Springer, New York, 1997.

- [57] R. Lyons, Random walks and percolation on trees, Ann. Probab, 18 (1990), 931–958.
- [58] J.-H. Ma, Z.-Y. Wen, J. Wu, Besicovitch subsets of self-similar sets. Ann. Inst. Fourier (Grenoble), **52** (2002), no. 4, 1061–1074.
- [59] N.G. Makarov, Fine structure of harmonic measure, St. Peterburg Math. J., 10(2) (1999), 217–268.
- [60] G.M. Molchan, Scaling exponents and multifractal dimensions for independent random cascades. Commun. Math. Phys. 179, 681–702 (1996)
- [61] J. Neveu, Martingales à Temps Discrets, Masson, 1972.
- [62] L. Olsen, Random geometrically graph directed self-similar multifractals, Pitman Res. Notes Math. Ser., Vol. 307, 1994.
- [63] L. Olsen, Multifractal analysis of divergence points of deformed measure theoretical Birkhoff averages, J. Math. Pures Appl., 82 (2003), 1591–1649.
- [64] J. Peyrière, Turbulence et dimension de Hausdorff, C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris, 278 (1974),567–569.
- [65] S. Orey, S. J. Taylor, How Often on a Brownian Path Does the Law of Iterated Logarithm Fail?, Proc. London Math. Soc., 28 (1974), 174–192.
- [66] M. Ossiander et E.C. Waymire, Statistical estimation for multiplicative cascades. Ann. Stat. 28 (2000), 1–29.
- [67] E. Perkins, On the Hausdorff dimension of Brownian slow points, Z. Wahrsch. Verw. Gebiete, 64 (1983), 369–399.
- [68] Y. Pesin, Dimension theory in dynamical systems: Contemporary views and applications, Chicago lectures in Mathematics, The University of Chicago Press, 1997.
- [69] J. Peyrière, Calculs de dimensions de Hausdorff, Duke Math. J., 44 (1977), 591-601.
- [70] J. Peyrière, A vectorial multifractal formalism. In : Fractal Geometry and Applications (Lapidus M L, van Frankenhuijsen M (eds.). Proc. Symp. Pure Math. AMS, Providence, RI. 72, Part 2 (2004), 217-230.
- [71] R.T. Rockafellar, Convex Analysis. Princeton University Press, 1970.
- [72] B. von Bahr, C. G. Essen, Inequalities for the r-th absolute moment of a sum of random variables, $1 \le r \le 2$, Ann. Math. Stat., **36** (1965), No. 1, 299–303.
- [73] T. Watanabe, Exact Hausdorff measure on the boundary of a Galton-Watson tree, Ann. Probab., **35** (2008), 1007-1038.
- [74] T. Watanabe, Exact Hausdorff measure on the boundary of a Galton-Watson tree, J. London Math/ Soc., 69 (2004), 801–816.
- [75] E. C Waymire, S. C. Williams, Multiplicative cascades: dimension spectra and dependence. Proceedings of the Conference in Honor of Jean-Pierre Kahane (Orsay, 1993). J. Fourier Anal. Appl. 1995, Special Issue, 589–609.